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ITEM 5.   OTHER EVENTS

          On February 10, 1999, the Securities and Exchange Commission (the 
"Commission") declared effective the Registrant's Registration Statement on Form
S-1 (File No. 333-61697) (the "Registration Statement") relating to the public 
offering of up to 13,512,500 shares of the Registrant's Common Stock, par value 
$.01 per share (the "Common Stock").
   
          The Registrant's Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation became
effective simultaneously with their filing with the California Secretary of
State on February 10, 1999. The public offering commenced on February 10, 1999
upon the execution of an Underwriting Agreement dated as of February 10, 1999 by
and among the Registrant, the Selling Shareholders named therein, and Credit
Suisse First Boston Corporation, Donaldson, Lufkin & Jenrette Securities
Corporation, Paine Webber Incorporated, as representatives of the several
underwriters named therein. The Registrant's Amended and Restated Bylaws became
effective upon commencement of the public offering. The Registrant's Common
Stock began trading on the New York Stock Exchange on February 11, 1999 under
the symbol "KFY".

          On February 17, 1999 the Registrant completed the public offering at 
$14.00 per share of an aggregate of 11,823,392 shares of common stock (9,962,332
shares offered by the Registrant and 1,861,060 shares offered by selling 
shareholders) resulting in net proceeds (after deducting underwriting discounts 
and other expenses payable by the Company) of $130,755,607.50 to the Registrant 
and $24,426,412.50 to the selling shareholders.

          On February 12, 1999 the Registrant entered into a $50 million credit
facility with Mellon Bank, N.A. and bank of America National Trust and Savings
Association that replaced the Registrant's existing line of credit. The new
credit facility is a three year, unsecured revolving credit facility and
includes a standby letter of credit subfacility. Interest rates on borrowings
under the credit facility are based on floating rate indices plus an applicable
margin. Immediately upon entering into this new credit facility, the Registrant
borrowed $14.4 million under the revolving credit portion of the facility.

ITEM 7.   EXHIBITS

      The following exhibits are filed with this Current Report on Form 8-K.

Exhibit   Description
Number



3.1       Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation

3.2       Amended and Restated Bylaws

10.1      Credit Agreement dated as of February 12, 1999 by and among the
          Registrant, the lenders named therein, Mellon Bank, N.A. and
          Bank of America National Trust and Savings Association, as issuing
          banks, and Mellon Bank, N.A., as agent for the lenders

10.2      Additional Redemption Agreement
 
          Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934,
the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the
undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

                                     KORN/FERRY INTERNATIONAL

                                     By:  /s/ Elizabeth S.C.S. Murray
                                          -----------------------------------
                                        Elizabeth S.C.S. Murray
                                        Chief Financial Officer

Date:  February 19, 1999



 
                             AMENDED AND RESTATED
                           ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION
                                      OF
                           KORN/FERRY INTERNATIONAL,
                           a California corporation

          The undersigned, Windle B. Priem and Peter L. Dunn, hereby certify
that:

          ONE:  They are the duly elected and acting President and Secretary,
respectively, of this Corporation.

          TWO:  The Amended and Restated Articles of this Corporation shall be
amended and restated in their entirety to read as follows:

                                Article I: Name
                                ---------------

          The name of this Corporation is:  Korn/Ferry International

                              Article II: Purpose
                              -------------------

          The purpose of this Corporation is to engage in any lawful act or
activity for which a corporation may be organized under the General Corporation
Law of California other than the banking business, the trust company business or
the practice of a profession permitted to be incorporated by the California
Corporations Code.

                              Article III: Stock
                              ------------------

          Section 1. Authorized Shares.  The total number of shares of all
                     -----------------                                    
classes which this Corporation shall have the authority to issue shall be
200,000,000, which shall be divided into two classes, one to be designated
"Common Stock," which shall consist of 150,000,000 authorized shares, and a
second class to be designated as "Preferred Stock," which shall consist of
50,000,000 authorized shares.

          Section 2. Common Stock of the Corporation.  Upon the filing in the
                     -------------------------------                         
Office of the Secretary of State of the State of California of these Amended and
Restated Articles of Incorporation of this Corporation, to read as stated
herein, each issued and outstanding share of Common Stock shall be,
automatically and without further action by the Board of Directors or
shareholders of the Corporation, split into 4 shares of Common Stock, and each
person at that time holding of record any issued and outstanding shares of
Common Stock shall be entitled to receive a stock certificate or certificates to
evidence and represent the aggregate shares of 
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Common Stock held by such person after the exchange of each issued and
outstanding share of Common Stock for 4 shares of Common Stock described above,
and the old stock certificate or certificates previously held shall be cancelled
by the Corporation upon the effectiveness of these Amended and Restated Articles
of Incorporation. Fractional shares will not be issued in connection with such
stock split. Any holder of record of Common Stock of this Corporation which owns
after such stock split an aggregate number of shares ending in a fraction will
receive a stock certificate or certificates to evidence and represent such
aggregate number of shares rounded down to the nearest whole number of shares.

          Section 3. Preferred Stock of the Company.  The Preferred Stock may
                     ------------------------------                          
be issued in one or more series, each series to be appropriately designated by a
distinguishing number, letter or title, prior to the issue of any shares
thereof.

          Section 4. Authority of Board to Issue Stock.  There is hereby
                     ---------------------------------                  
expressly granted to the Board of Directors of this Corporation authority to fix
or alter the dividend rights, dividend rate, conversion rights, voting rights,
the rights and terms of redemption (including sinking fund provisions), the
redemption price or prices and the liquidation preferences on any wholly
unissued series of Preferred Stock, and the number of shares constituting any
such series and the designation thereof, or any of them; and to increase or
decrease the number of shares of any series, but not below the number of shares
of such series then outstanding. In case the number of shares of any series
shall be so decreased, the shares constituting such decrease shall resume the
status which they had prior to the adoption of the resolutions originally fixing
the number of shares of such series.



          Section 5. No Preemptive or Preferential Rights.  No holders of
                     ------------------------------------                
shares of this Corporation of any class, now or hereafter authorized, shall have
any preferential or preemptive rights to subscribe for, purchase, or receive any
shares of this Corporation of any class, now or hereafter authorized, or any
options or warrants to subscribe for such shares, or any rights to subscribe
for, purchase, or receive any securities convertible to or exchangeable for such
shares, which may at any time be issued, sold or offered for sale by this
Corporation.

                        Article IV: Director Liability
                        ------------------------------

          The liability of the directors of this Corporation for monetary
damages shall be eliminated to the fullest extent permissible under California
law.

                     Article V: Indemnification of Agents
                     ------------------------------------

          This Corporation is authorized to provide indemnification of agents
(as defined in Section 317 of the California Corporations Code) through bylaw
provisions, agreements with agents, vote of shareholders or disinterested
directors or otherwise, in excess of the indemnification otherwise permitted by
Section 317 of the California Corporations Code, subject only to the applicable
limits set forth in Section 204 of the California Corporations Code with respect
to actions for breach of duty to the corporation and its shareholders. Such
bylaw provisions may provide for the indemnification of directors of this
Corporation for any damages
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arising from the imposition of joint and several liability upon any director
under Section 316 of the California Corporations Code.

          In serving or continuing to serve this Corporation, an agent of the
corporation (as defined in Section 317 of the California Corporations Code) is
entitled to rely and shall be presumed to have relied on any rights to
indemnification granted herein or in this Corporation's bylaws, which shall be
enforceable as contract rights and continue when such agent has ceased to be an
agent and shall inure to the benefit of heirs, executors and administrators of
the agent.

             Article VI: Reservation of Rights by the Corporation
             ----------------------------------------------------

          This Corporation hereby reserves the right at any time and from time
to time to amend, alter, change, or repeal any provisions contained herein, and
other provisions authorized by the laws of the state of California at the time
in force may be added or inserted, in the manner now or hereafter prescribed by
law, and all rights, preferences, and privileges of whatsoever nature conferred
upon stockholders, directors, or any other persons whomsoever by or pursuant to
these Articles of Incorporation in its present form or as hereafter amended are
granted subject to the right reserved in this Article.

                                    *  *  *

          THREE:  The Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation and this
certificate have been approved by the Board of Directors of this Corporation.

          FOUR:   The foregoing Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation
have been duly approved by the required vote of the shareholders in accordance
with Sections 902 and 903 of the California Corporations Code. The total number
of outstanding shares of this Corporation entitled to vote is 5,615,451.88
shares of Common Stock, entitled to one (1) vote per share, 8,600 shares of
Series A Preferred Stock, entitled to one-hundred (100) votes per share, and
121,304.57 shares of Series B Preferred Stock, entitled to one (1) vote per
share. The required vote was more than 66 2/3% of the voting power of the
Corporation's outstanding shares of Common Stock, Series A Preferred Stock and
Series B Preferred Stock, voting together, more than 50% of the Corporation's
outstanding Common Stock voting as a single class, and more than 50% of the
Corporation's outstanding Series A and B Preferred Stock voting as a single
class. The number of shares of each class voting in favor of the amendment
equaled or exceeded the vote required. Subsequent to the shareholder vote, all
outstanding shares of each of Series A Preferred Stock and Series B Preferred
Stock were redeemed and no shares of either Series A or Series B Preferred Stock
remain outstanding.

               [Remainder of this page intentionally left blank]
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          IN WITNESS HEREOF, the undersigned have executed this certificate on



February 10, 1999.

                                     /s/ Windle B. Priem
                                    ------------------------------ 
                                    Windle B. Priem, President

                                     /s/ Peter L. Dunn
                                    ------------------------------
                                    Peter L. Dunn, Secretary

          The undersigned hereby certify under penalty of perjury under the laws
of the State of California that they have read the foregoing Amended and
Restated Articles of Incorporation and know the contents thereof, and that the
foregoing statements therein are true.

          Dated: February 10, 1999.

                                     /s/ Windle B. Priem
                                    ------------------------------
                                    Windle B. Priem, President

                                     /s/ Peter L. Dunn
                                    ------------------------------
                                    Peter L. Dunn, Secretary

                                                          [SEAL APPEARS HERE]

                                       4



 
                             AMENDED AND RESTATED

                                    BYLAWS
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                          AMENDED AND RESTATED BYLAWS

                          for the regulation, except
                      as otherwise provided by statute or
                        its Articles of Incorporation,
                                      of
                           KORN/FERRY INTERNATIONAL,
                           a California corporation

                              ARTICLE I. Offices

          Section 1. PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICE.

          The corporation's principal executive office shall be fixed and
located at such place as the Board of Directors (herein called the "Board")
shall determine.  The Board is granted full power and authority to change said
principal executive office from one location to another.

          Section 2. OTHER OFFICES.

          Branch or subordinate offices may be established at any time by the
Board at any place or places.

                           ARTICLE II. Shareholders.

          Section 1. PLACE OF MEETINGS.

          Meetings of shareholders shall be held either at the principal
executive office of the corporation or at any other place within or without the
State of California that may be designated by the Board and filed with the
Secretary.

          Section 2. ANNUAL MEETINGS.

          The annual meetings of shareholders shall be held on such date and at
such time as may be fixed by the Board.  At such meetings, directors shall be
elected and any other proper business may be transacted.

          Section 3. BUSINESS WHICH MAY BE CONDUCTED AT ANNUAL MEETINGS.

          (a)  Only Properly Brought Business.  At an annual meeting of the
               ------------------------------                              
shareholders, only such business shall be conducted as shall have been properly
brought before the meeting.  To be properly brought before an annual meeting,
business must be:  (1) specified in the notice of meeting (or any supplement
thereto) given by or at the direction of the Board of Directors in accordance
with Section 6 of this Article II, (2) otherwise properly brought before 
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the meeting by or at the direction of the Board of Directors in accordance with
applicable law, or (3) otherwise properly brought before an annual meeting by a
shareholder in accordance with Section 3(b) and 3(c) infra.

          (b) Meaning of "Properly Brought by a Shareholder".  For business to
              ----------------------------------------------                  
be properly brought before an annual meeting by a shareholder, the shareholder
must have given timely notice thereof in writing to the Secretary of the
corporation. To be timely, a shareholder's notice must be delivered or mailed to
and received at the principal executive offices of the corporation (i) not less
than 120 calendar days in advance of the annual meeting date, as set by the
Board of Directors, or, if the date of such meeting has not yet been set, 120
days in advance of the month and day the corporation held its annual meeting for
the previous year, (ii) if the date of the annual meeting is advanced or delayed
by more than thirty (30) days from the month and day the corporation held its
annual meeting for the previous year not less than the later of (x) 120 days
prior to such meeting, or (y) the tenth day after such shareholder first
receives notice of the date of such meeting.

          (c) Shareholder's Notice.  A shareholder's notice to the corporation
              --------------------                                            
must set forth as to each matter the shareholder proposes to bring before the
meeting: (i) a brief description of the business desired to be brought before
the annual meeting and the reasons for conducting such business at the annual
meeting, (ii) the name and address, as they appear on the corporation's books,



of the shareholder proposing such business, (iii) the classes and number of
shares of the corporation beneficially owned by the shareholder, (iv) any
material interest of the shareholder in such business, and (v) any other
information that is required to be provided by the shareholder pursuant to
Regulation 14A under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "1934
Act"), in his capacity as a proponent of a shareholder proposal.

          (d) Time Periods for Information in a Proxy Statement.
              -------------------------------------------------  
Notwithstanding the foregoing, in order to include information with respect to a
shareholder proposal in the proxy statement and form of proxy for a
shareholder's meeting, the shareholder must have given timely notice thereof in
writing to the Secretary of the corporation.  To be timely, a shareholder's
notice must be delivered or mailed to and received at the principal executive
offices of the corporation not less than 120 calendar days in advance of the
month and day the corporation mailed out its proxy statement to shareholders for
the previous year.  However, if the date of the annual meeting has been changed
by more than thirty calendar days from the date contemplated at the time of the
previous year's proxy statement, a shareholder proposal shall be received by the
corporation a reasonable time before the solicitation is made by the
corporation.

          (e) General.  No business shall be conducted at any annual meeting
              -------                                                       
except in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section.  The
chairman of the meeting shall, if the facts warrant, determine and declare at
the meeting that business was not properly brought before the meeting and in
accordance with the provisions of this Section, and, if he should so determine,
he shall so declare at the meeting that any such business not properly brought
before the meeting shall not be transacted.

          Section 4. SPECIAL MEETINGS.

          Special meetings of the shareholders may be called at any time by the
Board, by the Chair, by the President or by the holders of shares entitled to
cast not less than 10 percent of 
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the votes at such meeting. Upon written request delivered to the Secretary by
any person (other than the Board) entitled to call a special meeting of
shareholders, the Secretary forthwith shall cause notice to be given to the
shareholders entitled to vote that a meeting will be held at a time requested by
the person or persons calling the meeting, not less than thirty-five nor more
than sixty days after the receipt of the request. If notice of a special meeting
of shareholders is not given within twenty days after the Secretary's receipt of
the request, the persons entitled to call the meeting may give the notice.

          Section 5. NOTICE OF ANNUAL OR SPECIAL MEETINGS.

          (a) Time Periods. Written notice of each annual or special meeting of
              ------------                                                      
shareholders shall be given not less than ten (or, if notice is sent by third-
class mail, thirty) nor more than sixty days before the date of the meeting to
each shareholder entitled to vote thereat.  Such notice shall state the place,
date and hour of the meeting and (i) in the case of the annual meeting, those
matters which the Board, at the time of the mailing of the notice, intends to
present for action by the shareholders, and, subject to Section 3 of this
Article II and the provisions of applicable law, any other matters properly
brought may be presented at the meeting for action, or (ii) in the case of a
special meeting, the general nature of the matter or matters to be presented for
action by the shareholders, but, subject to the provisions of applicable law, no
other business may be presented at the special meeting for action.  The notice
of any meeting at which directors are to be elected shall include the names of
nominees intended at the time of the notice to be presented by the Board for
election.

          (b) Method. Notice of a shareholders' meeting shall be given:  (i)
              ------                                                         
personally in writing or orally, (ii) by first-class mail in writing, addressed
to the shareholder at the address of such shareholder appearing on the books of
the corporation or given by the shareholder to the corporation for the purpose
of notice, or, if no such address appears or is given, at the place where the
principal executive office of the corporation is located or, (iii) by
publication of a written notice at least once in a newspaper of general
circulation in the county in which the principal executive office is located.

          Notice by first-class mail shall be deemed to have been given at the
time written notice is deposited in the United States mail, postage prepaid.
Any other written notice shall be deemed to have been given at the time it is
personally delivered to the recipient or is delivered to a common carrier for
transmission, or actually transmitted by the person giving the notice by
electronic means to the recipient.

          Notwithstanding the foregoing, whenever the corporation has



outstanding shares held of record by five hundred (500) or more persons, notice
may be given by third-class mail as provided in Sections 601(a) and 601(b) of
the California Corporations Code.

          Section 6. QUORUM -- REQUIRED VOTES.

          A majority of the outstanding voting shares, represented in person or
by proxy, shall constitute a quorum at any meeting of shareholders.  If a quorum
is present, the act of the shareholders on any matter shall be determined by the
affirmative vote of a majority of the shares represented at the meeting and
voting on such matter at the meeting, for which the shares voting affirmatively
must also constitute at least a majority of the shares necessary to constitute a
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quorum as required by the first sentence of this Section 7, unless a greater
number of votes or voting by classes is required by law or by the Articles,
except as provided in the following sentence. The shareholders present at any
meeting of shareholders at which a quorum was previously present may continue to
do business until adjournment, notwithstanding the withdrawal of enough
shareholders to leave less than a quorum, for which the act of the shareholders
on any matter (other than adjournment) shall be determined by the affirmative
vote of at least a majority of the shares necessary to constitute a quorum
required by the first sentence of this Section 7.

          Section 7. ADJOURNED MEETINGS AND NOTICE THEREOF.

          Any shareholders' meeting, whether or not a quorum is present, may be
adjourned from time to time by the vote of a majority of the shares represented
either in person or by proxy, but in the absence of a quorum (except as provided
in Section 7 of this Article), no other business may be presented at such
meeting for action or otherwise transacted at such meeting.

          It shall not be necessary to give any notice of the time and place of
the adjourned meeting or of the business to be transacted thereat, other than by
announcement at the meeting at which such adjournment is taken; provided,
however, that when any shareholders' meeting is adjourned for more than 45 days,
or if after adjournment a new record date is fixed for the adjourned meeting,
notice of the adjourned meeting shall be given as in the case of an original
meeting.

          Section 8. VOTING.

          The shareholders entitled to notice of any meeting or to vote at any
such meeting shall be only persons in whose name shares stand on the stock
records of the corporation on the record date determined in accordance with
Section 10 of this Article.

          Elections for directors shall be by ballot or proxy only.  In any
election of directors, the candidates receiving the highest number of votes of
the shares entitled to be voted for them up to the number of directors to be
elected by such shares are elected.

          Voting shall in all cases be subject to the provisions of Chapter 7 of
the California General Corporation Law, and to the following provisions:

          (a) The shareholders of the corporation shall not have the right to
cumulate their votes for the election of directors of the corporation.  This
provision shall become effective only when the corporation becomes a listed
corporation as defined within Section 301.5 of the California Corporations Code.

          (b) Subject to clause (h), shares held by an administrator, executor,
guardian, conservator or custodian may be voted by such holder either in person
or by proxy, without a transfer of such shares into the holder's name; and
shares standing in the name of a trust may be voted by the trustee of such
trust, either in person or by proxy, but no trustee shall be entitled to vote
shares held by such trust without a transfer of such shares into the trust's
name.

          (c) Shares standing in the name of a receiver may be voted by such
receiver, and shares held by or under the control of a receiver may be voted by
such receiver without the 
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transfer thereof into the receiver's name if authority to do so is contained in
the order of the court by which such receiver was appointed.

          (d) Subject to the provisions of Section 705 of the California
Corporations Code and except where otherwise agreed in writing between the
parties, a shareholder whose shares are pledged shall be entitled to vote such
shares until the shares have been transferred into the name of the pledgee, and
thereafter the pledgee shall be entitled to vote the shares so transferred.

          (e) Shares standing in the name of a minor may be voted and the



corporation may treat all rights incident thereto as exercisable by the minor,
in person or by proxy, whether or not the corporation has notice, actual or
constructive, of the minor's actual age, unless a guardian of the minor's
property has been appointed and written notice of such appointment given to the
corporation.

          (f) Shares standing in the name of another corporation, domestic or
foreign, may be voted by such officer, agent or proxyholder of such other
corporation as the bylaws of such other corporation may prescribe or, in the
absence of such provision, as the Board of Directors of such other corporation
may determine or, in the absence of such determination, by the chairman of the
board, president or any vice president of such other corporation, or by any
other person authorized to do so by the chairman of the board, president or any
vice president of such other corporation. Shares which are purported to be voted
or any proxy purported to be executed in the name of a corporation (whether or
not any title of the person signing is indicated) shall be presumed to be voted
or the proxy executed in accordance with the provisions of this clause, unless
the contrary is shown.

          (g) Shares of the corporation owned by its subsidiaries shall not be
entitled to vote on any matter.

          (h) Shares held by the corporation in a fiduciary capacity, and shares
of the issuing corporation held in a fiduciary capacity by any subsidiary, shall
not be entitled to vote on any matter, except to the extent that the settlor or
beneficial owner possesses and exercises a right to vote or to give the
corporation binding instructions as to how to vote such shares.

          (i) If shares stand of record in the names of two or more persons,
whether fiduciaries, members of a partnership, joint tenants, tenants in common,
husband and wife as community property, tenants by the entirety, voting
trustees, persons entitled to vote under a shareholder voting agreement or
otherwise, or if two or more persons (including proxyholders) have the same
fiduciary relationship respecting the same shares, unless the Secretary of the
corporation is given written notice to the contrary and is furnished with a copy
of the instrument or order appointing them or creating the relationship wherein
it is so provided, their acts with respect to voting shall have the following
effect:

              (i)   If only one votes, such act binds all;
              (ii)  If more than one vote, the act of the majority so voting
     binds all;
              (iii) If more than one vote, but the vote is evenly split on any
     particular matter, each faction may vote the securities in question
     proportionately.
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If the instrument so filed or the registration of the shares shows that any such
tenancy is held in unequal interests, a majority or even split for the purpose
of this section shall be a majority or even split in interest.

          Section 9. RECORD DATE.

          The Board may fix, in advance, a record date for the determination of
the shareholders entitled to notice of any meeting or to vote or entitled to
receive payment of any dividend or other distribution, or any allotment of
rights, or to exercise rights in respect of any other lawful action. The record
date so fixed shall be not more than 60 days nor less than 10 days prior to the
date of the meeting nor more than 60 days prior to any other action. When a
record date is so fixed, only shareholders of record on that date are entitled
to notice of and to vote at the meeting or to receive the dividend,
distribution, or allotment or rights, or to exercise of the rights, as the case
may be, notwithstanding any transfer of shares on the books of the corporation
after the record date. A determination of shareholders of record entitled to
notice of or to vote at a meeting of shareholders shall apply to any adjournment
of the meeting unless the Board fixes a new record date for the adjourned
meeting. The Board shall fix a new record date if the meeting is adjourned for
more than forty-five days.

          If no record date is fixed by the Board, the record date for
determining shareholders entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of
shareholders shall be at the close of business on the business day next
preceding the day on which notice is given or, if notice is waived, at the close
of business on the business day next preceding the day on which the meeting is
held.  The record date for determining shareholders for any purpose other than
those set forth in this Section 10 or Section 12 of this Article shall be at the
close of business on the day on which the Board adopts the resolution relating
thereto, or the sixtieth day prior to the date of such other action, whichever
is later.

          Section 10. CONSENT OF ABSENTEES.

          The transactions of any meeting of shareholders, however called and
noticed, and wherever held, are as valid as though conducted at a meeting duly



held after regular call and notice, if a quorum is present either in person or
by proxy, and if, either before or after the meeting, each of the persons
entitled to vote, not present in person or by proxy, signs a written waiver of
notice, or a consent to the holding of the meeting or an approval of the minutes
thereof. All such waivers, consents or approvals shall be filed with the
corporate records or made a part of the minutes of the meeting. Attendance of a
person at a meeting shall constitute a waiver of notice of and presence at such
meeting, except when the person objects, at the beginning of the meeting, to the
transaction of any business because the meeting is not lawfully called or
convened and except that attendance at a meeting is not a waiver of any right to
object to the consideration of matters required by the California General
Corporation Law to be included in the notice but not so included, if such
objection is expressly made at the meeting. Neither the business to be
transacted at nor the purpose of any regular or special meeting of shareholders
need be specified in any written waiver of notice, consent to the holding of the
meeting or approval of the minutes thereof, except as provided in Section 601(f)
of the California Corporations Code.
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          Section 11. PROXIES.

          Every person entitled to vote shares has the right to do so either in
person or by one or more persons authorized by a written proxy executed by such
shareholder and filed with the Secretary.  Any proxy duly executed continues in
full force and effect until revoked by the person executing it prior to the vote
pursuant thereto.  Such revocation may be effected either, (i) by a writing
delivered to the Secretary of the corporation stating that the proxy is revoked,
(ii) by a subsequent proxy executed by the person executing the prior proxy
presented at the meeting, or (iii) by attendance at the meeting and voting in
person by the person executing the proxy; provided, however, that no proxy shall
be valid after the expiration of eleven months from the date of its execution
unless otherwise provided in the proxy.

          A proxy or consent validly delivered to the corporation shall mean any
written authorization which is signed by the person executing the proxy, as well
as any electronic transmission (to include without limitation transmissions by
facsimile and by computer messaging systems), which is authorized by a
shareholder or the shareholder's attorney in fact, which gives another person or
persons power to vote with respect to the shares of such shareholder. A proxy or
consent may also be transmitted by an oral telephonic transmission if it is
submitted with information from which it may be determined that the proxy or
consent was authorized by the shareholder, or his or her attorney-in-fact.

          Section 12. INSPECTORS OF ELECTION.

          (a) Appointment of Inspectors.  In advance of any meeting of
              -------------------------                               
shareholders, the Board may appoint inspectors of election to act at such
meeting and any adjournment thereof. If inspectors of election are not so
appointed, or if any persons so appointed fail to appear or refuse to act, the
chairman of any such meeting may, and on the request of any shareholder or
shareholder's proxy shall, make such appointment at the meeting. The number of
inspectors shall be either one or three. If appointed at a meeting on the
request of one or more shareholders' proxies, the majority of shares present
shall determine whether one or three inspectors are to be appointed.

          (b) Duties of Inspectors.  The duties of such inspectors shall be as
              --------------------                                            
prescribed by Section 707(b) of the California Corporations Code and shall
include:  determining the number of shares outstanding and the voting power of
each; determining the shares represented at the meeting; determining the
existence of a quorum; determining the authenticity, validity and effect of
proxies; receiving votes, ballots or consents; hearing and determining all
challenges and questions in any way arising in connection with the right to
vote; counting and tabulating all votes or consents; determining when the polls
shall close; determining the result; and doing such acts as may be proper to
conduct the election or vote with fairness to all shareholders.  If there are
three inspectors, the decision, act or certificate of a majority is in all
respects the decision, act or certificate of all.

          Section 13. CONDUCT OF MEETING.

          The Chair shall preside at all meetings of the shareholders. The Chair
shall conduct each such meeting in a businesslike and fair manner, but shall not
be obligated to follow any technical, formal or parliamentary rules or
principles of procedure. The Chair's rulings on procedural matters shall be
conclusive and binding on all shareholders, unless at the time of a
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ruling a request for a vote is made to the shareholders holding shares entitled
to vote and which are represented in person or by proxy at the meeting, in which
case the decision of a majority of such shares shall be conclusive and binding
on all shareholders. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Chair



shall have all of the powers usually vested in the chair of a meeting of
shareholders.

                           ARTICLE III.  Directors.

          Section 1.  POWERS.

          Subject to limitations of the Articles, of these bylaws and of the
California General Corporation Law relating to action required to be approved by
the shareholders or by the outstanding shares, the business and affairs of the
corporation shall be managed and all corporate powers shall be exercised by or
under the direction of the Board and it shall have the final authority in
matters of strategy and policy matters for the corporation.

          The Board may delegate management duties for the operation of the
business of the corporation to those persons to whom authority is properly
delegated by the Board, including officers of the company, provided that the
business and affairs of the corporation shall be managed and all corporate
powers shall be exercised under the ultimate direction of the Board.  Without
prejudice to such general powers, but subject to the same limitations, it is
hereby expressly declared that the Board shall have the following powers in
addition to the other powers enumerated in these bylaws:

          (a)  To select and remove all the other officers (in accordance with
the provisions of these bylaws), agents and employees of the corporation;
prescribe the powers and duties for them as may not be inconsistent with law,
the Articles or these bylaws; fix their compensation and require from them an
affidavit providing for the good faith exercise of their duties only in the best
interests of the corporation.

          (b)  To conduct, manage and control the affairs and business of the
corporation and to make such rules and regulations therefor not inconsistent
with law, the Articles or these bylaws, as they may deem best.

          (c)  To adopt, make and use a corporate seal, and to prescribe the
forms of certificates of stock, and to alter the form of such seal and of such
certificates from time to time as they may deem best.

          (d)  To authorize the issuance of shares of stock of the corporation
from time to time, upon such terms and for such consideration as may be lawful.

          (e)  To borrow money and incur indebtedness for the purposes of the
corporation, and to cause to be executed and delivered, in the corporate name,
promissory notes, bonds, debentures, deeds of trust, mortgages, pledges,
hypothecations or other evidences of debt and securities therefor.
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          Section 2.  NUMBER OF DIRECTORS.

          The authorized number of directors shall not be less than 8 nor more
than 15 until changed by the amendment of the Articles or by an amendment to
these bylaws provided, however, that after the issuance of shares, an amendment
to these bylaws specifying or changing the fixed number of directors or the
stated maximum or minimum number may only be adopted by approval of the
outstanding shares, and an amendment to these bylaws to reduce the fixed number
or the minimum number of directors to a number less than five shall be subject
to the provisions of Section 212(a) of the California Corporations Code.

          Notwithstanding any provision of these bylaws to the contrary, (a)
before shares are issued, the number of Directors may be either one or two, (b)
so long as the corporation has only one shareholder, the number may be either
one or two, and (c) so long as the corporation has only two shareholders, the
number may be two.  The exact number of directors shall be fixed, within the
limits specified, by resolution or by amendment of the next sentence duly
adopted either by the Board or, after shares have been issued, by the
shareholders. The exact number of directors shall be 13 until changed as
provided in this Section 2.

          Section 3.  NOMINATION, ELECTION, QUALIFICATION AND TERM OF OFFICE.

          (a)  Eligibility for Election as Director.  Only persons who are
               ------------------------------------                       
nominated by, or at the direction of, this corporation's board of directors, or
by a shareholder who has given timely written notice to the Secretary of this
corporation in accordance with this Section 3, will be eligible for election as
directors of this corporation.

          (b)  Meaning of "Timely Notice" by a Shareholder.  For any written
               -------------------------------------------                  
notice to be timely, such notice must be delivered to or mailed to and received
at the principal executive offices of the corporation (i) not less than 120 days
in advance of the annual meeting date, as set by the Board of Directors, or, if
the date of such meeting has not yet been set, 120 days in advance of the month
and day the corporation held its annual meeting for the previous year, (ii) with



respect to a special meeting of shareholders for the election of directors, the
close of business on the seventh day following the date on which notice of such
meeting is first given to shareholders, and (iii) if the date of the annual
meeting is advanced or delayed by more than thirty (30) days from the month and
day the corporation held its annual meeting for the previous year not less than
the later of (x) 120 days prior to such meeting, or (y) the tenth day after such
shareholder first receives notice of the date of such meeting.

          (c)  Shareholder's Notice.  A shareholder's notice of nomination must
               --------------------                                            
set forth:  (i) the name and address of the shareholder who intends to make the
nomination and the address of the person or persons to be nominated, (ii) a
representation that such shareholder is a holder of record of stock of the
corporation entitled to vote at such meeting and intends to appear in person or
by proxy at the meeting to nominate the person or persons specified in the
notice, (iii) a description of all arrangements or understandings between such
shareholder and each nominee and any other person or persons (naming such person
or persons) pursuant to which the nomination or nominations are to be made by
such shareholder, (iv) such other information regarding each nominee proposed by
such shareholder as would have been required to be included in a proxy statement
filed pursuant to the proxy rules of the Securities and Exchange 
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Commission had each nominee been nominated, or intended to be nominated by the
Board of Directors, and (v) the consent of each nominee to serve as a director
of the corporation if so elected. The chairman of a shareholder meeting may
refuse to acknowledge the nomination of any person not made in compliance with
the foregoing procedure.

          (d)  Meetings at which Directors May Be Elected.  The directors shall
               ------------------------------------------                      
be elected at each annual meeting of the shareholders, but if any such annual
meeting is not held or the directors are not elected thereat, the directors may
be elected at any special meeting of shareholders called for that purpose.

          (e)  Classes of Board of Directors.  The corporation is hereby
               -----------------------------                            
authorized to divide the board of directors of the corporation into three
classes, each class of which shall serve for a term of three years respectively.
Directors equaling one-third, or as close an approximation as possible, of the
authorized number of directors as fixed within these bylaws shall be elected at
the annual meeting of shareholders of the corporation.  This provision shall
become effective only when the corporation becomes a listed corporation as
defined within Section 301.5 of the California Corporations Code.

          (f)  Qualified Directors.  For a person to be qualified to serve as a
               -------------------                                             
director of this corporation, such person need not be an employee or shareholder
of this corporation during their directorship.

          (g)  Length of Term for Directors.  Each qualified director shall hold
               ----------------------------                                     
office until the next annual meeting at which the class of which he is a member
becomes subject to re-election and until he or a successor has been elected and
qualified.

          (h)  Removal of Directors. Any or all directors may be removed without
               -------------------- 
cause if such removal is approved by a majority of the outstanding shares
entitled to vote at an election of directors. A director may also be removed
without cause if such removal is approved by a majority of the Board of
Directors.

          Section 4.  VACANCIES.

          Any director may resign, to be effective upon giving written notice to
the Chair, the President, the Secretary or the Board, unless the notice
specifies a later time for the effectiveness of such resignation. If the
resignation is effective at a future time, a successor may be elected to take
office when the resignation becomes effective.

          Vacancies in the Board, except those existing as a result of a removal
of a director, may be filled by a majority of the remaining directors, though
less than a quorum, or by a sole remaining director, and each director so
elected shall hold office until the next annual meeting at which the class of
which he is a member becomes subject to re-election and until such director's
successor has been elected and qualified.

          A vacancy or vacancies in the Board shall be deemed to exist in case
of the death, resignation or removal of any director, or if the authorized
number of directors is increased, or if the shareholders fail, at any annual or
special meeting of shareholders at which any director or 
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directors are elected, to elect the full authorized number of directors to be
voted for at that meeting.

          The Board may declare vacant the office of a director who has been
declared of unsound mind by an order of court or convicted of a felony.

          The shareholders may elect a director or directors at any time to fill
any vacancy or vacancies not filled by the directors.

          No reduction of the authorized number of directors shall have the
effect of removing any director prior to the expiration of the director's term
of office.

          Section 5.  PLACE OF MEETING.

          Regular or special meetings of the Board shall be held at any place
within or without the State of California which has been designated from time to
time by the Board.  In the absence of such designation, regular meetings shall
be held at the principal executive office of the corporation.

          Section 6.  REGULAR MEETINGS.

          Following each annual meeting of shareholders, the Board shall hold a
regular meeting for the purpose of organization, election of officers and the
transaction of other business.

          Other regular meetings of the Board shall be held without call on such
dates and at such times as may be fixed by the Board.  Call and notice of all
regular meetings of the Board are hereby dispensed with.

          Section 7.  SPECIAL MEETINGS.

          Special meetings of the Board for any purpose or purposes may be
called at any time by the Chair, the Chief Executive Officer, any Vice Chair,
the President, the Secretary or by any two directors.

          Special meetings of the Board shall be held upon four days' written
notice or forty-eight hours' notice given personally or by telephone, including
a voice messaging system or other system or technology designed to record and
communicate messages, telegraph, facsimile, electronic mail or other electronic
means of communication.  Any such notice shall be addressed or delivered to each
director at such director's address as it is shown upon the records of the
corporation or as may have been given to the corporation by the director for
purposes of notice or, if such address is not shown on such records or is not
readily ascertainable, at the place in which the meetings of the directors are
regularly held.

          Notice by mail shall be deemed to have been given at the time a
written notice is deposited in the United States mails, postage prepaid.  Any
other written notice shall be deemed to have been given at the time it is
personally delivered to the recipient or is delivered to a common carrier for
transmission, or actually transmitted by the person giving the notice by
electronic means to the recipient.  Oral notice shall be deemed to have been
given at the time it is communicated, in person or by telephone or wireless, to
the recipient or to a person at the office 
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of the recipient who the person giving the notice has reason to believe will
promptly communicate it to the recipient.

          Section 8.  QUORUM.

          A majority of the authorized number of directors constitutes a quorum
of the Board for the transaction of business, except to adjourn as provided in
Section 11 of this Article.  Every act or decision done or made by a majority of
the directors present at a meeting duly held at which a quorum is present shall
be regarded as the act of the Board, unless a greater number is required by law
or by the Articles.  A meeting at which a quorum is initially present may
continue to transact business notwithstanding the withdrawal of directors, if
any action taken is approved by at least a majority of the required quorum for
such meeting.

          Section 9.  PARTICIPATION IN MEETINGS BY COMMUNICATIONS EQUIPMENT.

          (a)  Participation by Conference Telephone.  Members of the Board may
               -------------------------------------                           
participate in a meeting through the use of conference telephones. Participation
in such a meeting shall constitute presence in person at that meeting as long as
all members participating in such meeting are able to hear one another.

          (b)  Participation by Electronic Video Screen Equipment or Other
               -----------------------------------------------------------
Similar Communications Equipment.  Members of the Board may participate in a



- --------------------------------                                            
meeting through the use of electronic video screen equipment or other similar
communications equipment.  Participation in such a meeting shall constitute
presence in person at that meeting by a Board member if all of the following
apply:

               (i)   each member participating in the meeting can communicate
     with all of the other members concurrently;

               (ii)  each member is provided the means of participating in all
     matters before the Board, including, without limitation, the capacity to
     propose, or to interpose an objection to, a specific action to be taken by
     the corporation; and

               (iii) the corporation adopts and implements some means of
     verifying both of the following: (x) a person participating in the meeting
     is a director or other person entitled to participate in the Board meeting,
     and (y) all actions of, or votes by, the Board are taken or cast only by
     the directors and not by persons who are not directors.

          Section 10.  WAIVER OF NOTICE.

          Notice of a meeting need not be given to any director who signs a
waiver of notice or a consent to holding the meeting or an approval of the
minutes thereof, whether before or after the meeting, or who attends the meeting
without protesting, prior thereto or at its commencement, the lack of notice to
such director.  All such waivers, consents and approvals shall be filed with the
corporate records or made a part of the minutes of the meeting.

          Section 11.  ADJOURNMENT.

          A majority of the directors present, whether or not a quorum is
present, may adjourn any directors' meeting to another time and place. Notice of
the time and place of an
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adjourned meeting need not be given to absent directors if the time and place
has been fixed at the meeting adjourned, except as provided in the next
sentence. If the meeting is adjourned for more than 24 hours, notice of any
adjournment to another time or place shall be given prior to the time of the
commencement of the adjourned meeting to the directors who were not present at
the time of the adjournment.

          Section 12.  FEES AND COMPENSATION.

          Directors and members of committees may receive such compensation, if
any, for their services, and such reimbursement for expenses, as may be fixed or
determined by the Board.  At present, it is the intention of the Company not to
compensate directors or committee members who are also employees of the Company.

          Section 13.  ACTION WITHOUT MEETING.

          Any action required or permitted to be taken by the Board may be taken
without a meeting if all members of the Board shall individually or collectively
consent in writing to such action.  Such consent or consents shall have the same
effect as a unanimous vote of the Board and shall be filed with the minutes of
the proceedings of the Board.

          Section 14.  RIGHTS OF INSPECTION.

          Every director shall have the absolute right at any reasonable time to
inspect and copy all books, records and documents of every kind and to inspect
the physical properties of the corporation and also of its subsidiary
corporations, domestic or foreign.  Such inspection by a director may be made in
person or by agent or attorney and includes the right to copy and obtain
extracts.

          Section 15.  COMMITTEES.

          The Board may appoint one or more committees, each consisting of two
or more directors, and delegate to such committees any of the authority of the
Board except with respect to:

          (a)  The approval of any action for which the California General
     Corporation Law also requires shareholders' approval or approval of the
     outstanding shares;

          (b)  The filling of vacancies in the Board or on any committee;

          (c)  The fixing of compensation, if any, of the directors for serving
     on the Board or on any committee;

          (d)  The amendment or repeal of bylaws or the adoption of new bylaws;



          (e)  The amendment or repeal of any resolution of the Board which by
     its express terms is not so amendable or repealable;

          (f)  A distribution to the shareholders of the corporation except at a
     rate or in a periodic amount or within a price range determined by the
     Board; or
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          (g)  The appointment of other committees of the Board or the members
     thereof.

          Any such committee must be designated, and the members or alternate
members thereof appointed, by resolution adopted by a majority of the authorized
number of directors and any such committee may be designated an Executive
Committee or by such other name as the Board shall specify.  Alternate members
of a committee may replace any absent member at any meeting of the committee.
The Board shall have the power to prescribe the manner in which proceedings of
any such committee shall be conducted.  In the absence of any such prescription,
such committee shall have the power to prescribe the manner in which its
proceedings shall be conducted.  Unless the Board or such committee shall
otherwise provide, the regular and special meetings and other action of any such
committee shall be governed by the provisions of this Article applicable to
meetings and actions of the Board.  Minutes shall be kept of each meeting of
each committee.

          Section 16.  STANDING COMMITTEES.

          The Board may have the following standing committees:  Audit;
Executive; Nominating; and Compensation.

          (a)  Audit Committee.  The Audit Committee shall be responsible for
               ---------------                                               
     reviewing the activities of the corporation to ensure that such activities
     are being conducted within the boundaries of corporate policy and
     appropriate regulatory and legal requirements.  The Audit Committee also
     shall make recommendations to the Board after consultation with the Chief
     Financial Officer as to the selection of independent public accountants to
     examine the consolidated financial statements of the corporation and its
     subsidiaries.  The Audit Committee also shall discuss with the independent
     public accountants the scope of their examination, recommend supplemental
     audit reviews or audit steps as deemed desirable, and review the accounting
     policies of the corporation.  The Audit Committee also shall be available
     to receive reports, suggestions, questions and recommendations from the
     independent public accountants, the Chief Financial Officer and the General
     Counsel.  It also shall confer with those parties in order to assure the
     sufficiency and effectiveness of the programs being followed by corporate
     officers in the area of compliance with the law and conflicts of interest.

          (b)  Executive Committee of the Board.  The Executive Committee of the
               --------------------------------                                 
     Board shall have all of the authority of the Board, except with respect to
     the approval of any action which requires shareholder approval under the
     California General Corporation Law.

          (c)  Nominating Committee. The Nominating Committee shall recommend to
               --------------------  
     the Board criteria for the selection of candidates to serve on the Board,
     evaluate all proposed candidates, recommend to the Board nominees to fill
     vacancies on the Board, and prior to the annual meeting of shareholders
     recommend to the Board a slate of nominees for election to the Board by the
     shareholders of the Corporation at the annual meeting. In carrying out its
     duties, the committee shall seek possible candidates for the Board and
     otherwise aid in attracting qualified candidates to the Board. The
     committee shall be available to the Chair or President and other members of
     the Board for 
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     consultation concerning candidates for the Board. The committee shall
     periodically review, assess and make recommendations to the Board with
     regard to the size and composition of the Board. The committee shall have
     all additional powers necessary to carry out its responsibilities and such
     other duties as may be assigned by the Board from time to time.

          The Nominating Committee also shall have the authority to administer a
     self appraisal process by Board members and make a report thereon to the
     full Board, from time to time, or as designated by the Board.

          (d)  Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee shall have the
               ----------------------    
     responsibility for the compensation of the senior executives of the
     Corporation including salaries and benefits. In carrying out its duties,
     the committee shall review and approve overall executive compensation
     programs which are market competitive for the officers of the Corporation,



     and shall review the specific salaries of Executive Vice Presidents and
     senior vice presidents subject to the ratification of the salary programs
     established for the Chair and the Chief Executive Officer of the
     Corporation by the Board acting as a whole. The committee shall also review
     and make recommendations to the Board with respect to the Corporation's
     overall compensation program for directors and officers, including
     salaries, employee benefit plans, stock options granted, equity incentive
     plans and payment of bonuses. The committee shall also have all additional
     powers necessary to carry out its responsibilities and such other duties as
     may be assigned by the Board from time to time.

                             ARTICLE IV.  Officers

          Section 1.  OFFICERS.

          The senior officers of the corporation shall be a Chair of the Board,
a President, a Chief Operating Officer, a Chief Financial Officer and a
Secretary.  The corporation may also have, at the discretion of the Board, a
Chief Executive Officer, a Chief Administrative Officer, one or more Vice Chairs
of the Board, one or more Vice Presidents, one or more Assistant Secretaries,
Treasurers, Assistant Treasurers, and such other officers as may be elected or
appointed in accordance with the provisions of Section 3 of this Article.

          Section 2.  ELECTION OR APPOINTMENT.

          The senior officers of the corporation shall be elected on an annual
basis.  In addition, other officers may be elected or appointed in accordance
with the provisions of Section 5 of this Article.  All officers, whether elected
or appointed, shall be chosen annually by, and shall serve at the pleasure of,
the Board, and shall hold their respective offices until their resignation,
removal or other disqualification from service, or until their respective
successors shall be elected.

          The Board may elect, and may empower the Chair or the President to
appoint, such other subordinate officers as the business of the corporation may
require, each of whom shall hold office for such period and shall have such
authority and perform such duties as are provided in these bylaws or as the
Board may from time to time determine.
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          Section 3.  ELECTED SENIOR OFFICERS.

          The elected senior officers of the corporation shall have those
positions and those duties named below in this Section 3.  Further, in each
case, the named officer also shall have the general powers and duties of
governance or management usually vested in that office and such other powers and
duties as may be prescribed by the Board.

          In the case of the Chair of the Board, the Chair shall, if present,
preside at all meetings of the Board and shall preside at all meetings of the
shareholders.  The Chair of the Board has the general powers and duties of
management usually vested in the office of Chair of the board of a corporation
and such other powers and duties as may be prescribed by the Board.  The Chief
Executive Officer shall be the senior executive officer of the corporation.  The
President has the general powers and duties of management of the corporation.
The Chief Operating Officer shall have the general powers and duties to carry
out general administrative and financial management of the corporation.  The
Board also may elect one or more Vice Chairs of the Board who, in the absence of
the Chair, will assume the duties of that position.

          In the absence or disability of the Chief Executive Officer, the
President, the Chief Operating Officer, the Vice Chair, or any Executive Vice
President designated by the Board, shall perform all the duties of the Chief
Executive Officer and, when so acting, shall have all the powers of, and be
subject to all the restrictions upon, the Chief Executive Officer.

          The Secretary shall keep or cause to be kept, at the principal
executive office and such other place as the Board may order, a book of minutes
of all meetings of shareholders, the Board and its committees, with the time and
place of holding, whether regular or special, and if special, how authorized,
the notice thereof given, the names of those present at Board and committee
meetings, the number of shares present or represented at shareholders' meetings,
and the proceedings thereof.  The Secretary shall keep, or cause to be kept, a
copy of these bylaws of the corporation at the principal executive office or
business office in accordance with Section 213 of the California Corporations
Code.

          The Secretary shall keep, or cause to be kept, at the principal
executive office or at the office of the corporation's transfer agent or
registrar, if one has been appointed, a share register, or a duplicate share
register, showing the names of the shareholders and their addresses, the number
and classes of shares held by each, the number and date of certificates issued
for the same, and the number and date of cancellation of every certificate
surrendered for cancellation.



          The Secretary shall give, or cause to be given, notice of all meetings
of the shareholders and of the Board and any committees thereof required by
these bylaws or by law to be given, shall keep the seal of the corporation in
safe custody, and shall have such other powers and perform such other duties as
may be prescribed by the Board.

          The Chief Financial Officer shall keep and maintain, or cause to be
kept and maintained, adequate and correct accounts of the properties and
business transactions of the corporation, and shall send or cause to be sent to
the shareholders of the corporation such financial statements and reports as are
by law or these bylaws required to be sent to them.  The books of account shall
at all times be open to inspection by any director.
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          The Chief Financial Officer shall deposit all moneys and other
valuables in the name and to the credit of the corporation with such
depositaries as may be designated by the Board.  The Chief Financial Officer
shall disburse the funds of the corporation as may be ordered by the Board,
shall render to the Chair of the Board, the President and the directors,
whenever they request it, an account of all transactions as Chief Financial
Officer and of the financial condition of the corporation, and shall have such
other powers and perform such other duties as may be prescribed by the Board.

          Section 4.  REMOVAL AND RESIGNATION.

          Any officer elected by the Board may be removed only by the Board,
either with or without cause, at any time.  In the case of an officer not
elected by the Board, such an officer may be removed by another officer upon
whom such power of removal may be conferred by the Board.  Any removal shall be
without prejudice to the rights, if any, of the officer under any contract of
employment of the officer.

          Any officer may resign at any time by giving written notice to the
corporation, subject to the rights of the corporation under any contract between
the corporation and the officer.  Any such resignation shall take effect at the
date of the receipt of such notice or at any later time specified therein and,
unless otherwise specified therein, the acceptance of such resignation shall not
be necessary to make it effective.

          Section 5.  VACANCIES.

          A vacancy in any office because of death, resignation, removal,
disqualification or any other cause shall be filled in the manner prescribed in
these bylaws for regular election or appointment to such office.

                         ARTICLE V.  Other Provisions.

          Section 1.  INSPECTION OF CORPORATE RECORDS.

          Shareholders of the corporation shall have those rights of inspection
as to corporate records, including the record of shareholders, accounting books
and records of meetings of the proceedings of the shareholders and the Board and
committees of the Board as specified within Sections 1600 and 1601 of the
California Corporations Code.

          Section 2.  INSPECTION OF BYLAWS.

          The corporation shall keep in its principal executive office in the
State of California, or if its principal executive office is not in such State
at its principal business office in such State, the original or a copy of these
bylaws as amended to date, which shall be open to inspection by shareholders at
all reasonable times during office hours.  If the principal executive office of
the corporation is located outside the State of California and the corporation
has no principal business office in such state, it shall upon the written
request of any shareholder furnish to such shareholder a copy of these bylaws as
amended to date.
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          Section 3.  ENDORSEMENT OF DOCUMENTS; CONTRACTS.

          Subject to the provisions of applicable law, any note, mortgage,
evidence of indebtedness, contract, share certificate, conveyance or other
instrument in writing and any assignment or endorsements thereat executed or
entered into between the corporation and any other person, when signed by the
Chair of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer, the Chief Operating Officer,
the President, the Vice Chair, an Executive Vice President, or any senior vice
president and the Secretary, any Assistant Secretary, the Chief Financial
Officer or any Assistant Treasurer of the corporation shall be valid and binding
on the corporation in the absence of actual knowledge on the part of the other
person that the signing officers had no authority to execute the same.  Any such
instruments may be signed by any other person or persons and in such manner as
from time to time shall be determined by the Board, and, unless so authorized by



the Board, no officer, agent or employee shall have any power or authority to
bind the corporation by any contract or engagement or to pledge its credit or to
render it liable for any purpose or amount.

          Section 4.  CERTIFICATES OF STOCK.

          Every holder of shares of the corporation shall be entitled to have a
certificate signed in the name of the corporation by the Chair of the Board, the
President, the Vice Chair and by the Chief Financial Officer or an Assistant
Treasurer or the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary, certifying the number of
shares and the class or series of shares owned by the shareholder.  Any or all
of the signatures on the certificate may be facsimile.  If any officer, transfer
agent or registrar who has signed or whose facsimile signature has been placed
upon a certificate shall have ceased to be such officer, transfer agent or
registrar before such certificate is issued, it may be issued by the corporation
with the same effect as if such person were an officer, transfer agent or
registrar at the date of issue.

          Certificates for shares may be issued prior to full payment under such
restrictions and for such purposes as the Board may provide; provided, however,
that on any certificate issued to represent any partly paid shares, the total
amount of the consideration to be paid therefor and the amount paid thereon
shall be stated.

          Except as provided in this Section, no new certificate for shares
shall be issued in lieu of an old one unless the latter is surrendered and
cancelled at the same time.  The Board may, however, if any certificate for
shares is alleged to have been lost, stolen or destroyed, authorize the issuance
of a new certificate in lieu thereof, and the corporation may require that the
corporation be given a bond or other adequate security sufficient to indemnify
it against any claim that may be made against it (including expense or
liability) on account of the alleged loss, theft or destruction of such
certificate or the issuance of such new certificate.

          The Company shall not register the transfer of any securities issued
in reliance on Regulation S promulgated under the Securities Act of 1933, as
amended, unless the Company has received such assurances as it may reasonably
request that the transfer of such securities was made in accordance with the
provisions of such Regulation S.
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          Section 5.  REPRESENTATION OF SHARES OF OTHER CORPORATIONS.

          The Chair of the Board or any other officer or officers authorized by
the Board or the Chair of the Board are each authorized to vote, represent and
exercise on behalf of the corporation all rights incident to any and all shares
of any other corporation or corporations standing in the name of the
corporation. The authority herein granted may be exercised either by any such
officer in person or by any other person authorized so to do by proxy or power
of attorney duly executed by said officer.

          Section 6.  STOCK PURCHASE PLANS.

          The corporation may adopt and carry out a stock purchase plan or
agreement or stock option plan or agreement providing for the issue and sale for
such consideration as may be fixed of its unissued shares, or of issued shares
acquired or to be acquired, to one or more of the employees or directors of the
corporation or of a subsidiary or to a trustee on their behalf and for the
payment for such shares in installments or at one time, and may provide for
aiding any such persons in paying for such shares by compensation for services
rendered, promissory notes or otherwise.

          Any such stock purchase plan or agreement or stock option plan or
agreement may include, among other features, the fixing of eligibility for
participation therein, the class and price of shares to be issued or sold under
the plan or agreement, the number of shares which may be subscribed for, the
method of payment therefor, the reservation of title until full payment
therefor, the effect of the termination of employment, an option or obligation
on the part of the corporation to repurchase the shares upon termination of
employment, restrictions upon transfer of the shares, the time limits of and
termination of the plan, and any other matters, not in violation of applicable
law, as may be included in the plan as approved or authorized by the Board or
any committee of the Board.

          Section 7.  ELECTION OF FISCAL YEAR.

          Upon the election of the Board, the Board may authorize the change of
the current Fiscal Year of the Corporation to begin on January 1 of each year
and end on December 31 of each subsequent year.

          Section 8.  CONSTRUCTION AND DEFINITIONS.

          Unless the context otherwise requires, the general provisions, rules
of construction and definitions contained in the General Provisions of the



California Corporations Code and in the California General Corporation Law shall
govern the construction of these bylaws.

          Section 9.  AMENDMENTS.

          These bylaws may be amended or repealed either by approval of the
outstanding shares (as defined in Section 152 of the California Corporations
Code) or by the approval of the Board, for those amendments to the bylaws for
which approval of the Board alone is sufficient under the California
Corporations Code.
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          Section 10. ANNUAL REPORT TO SHAREHOLDERS.

          At any point at which the corporation has less than 100 holders of
record of its shares (determined as provided within Section 605), this
corporation expressly waives the annual report to shareholders referred to in
Section 1501 of the California Corporations Code.  Notwithstanding the waiver of
such annual report by the corporation, nothing herein shall be interpreted as
prohibiting the Board from issuing voluntary annual or other periodic reports to
shareholders during such time as the corporation has less than 100 holders of
record.

                         ARTICLE VI.  Indemnification.

          Section 1.  INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS.

          (a)  Indemnification.  Each person who was or is a party or is
               ---------------                                          
threatened to be made a party to or is involved in any threatened, pending or
completed action, suit or proceeding, formal or informal, whether brought in the
name of the corporation or otherwise and whether of a civil, criminal,
administrative or investigative nature (hereinafter a "proceeding"), by reason
of the fact that he or she, or a person of whom he or she is the legal
representative, is or was a director or officer of the corporation, or any
predecessor corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation
as a director or officer of another corporation or of a partnership, joint
venture, trust or other enterprise, including service with respect to employee
benefit plans, whether the basis of such proceeding is an alleged action or
inaction in an official capacity or in any other capacity while serving as a
director or officer, shall, subject to the terms of any agreement between the
corporation and such person, be indemnified and held harmless by the corporation
to the fullest extent permissible under California law and the corporation's
Articles of Incorporation, against all costs, charges, expenses, liabilities and
losses (including attorneys' fees, judgments, fines, ERISA excise taxes or
penalties and amounts paid or to be paid in settlement) reasonably incurred or
suffered by such person in connection therewith, and such indemnification shall
continue as to a person who has ceased to be a director or officer for acts or
omissions while a director or officer and shall inure to the benefit of his or
her heirs, executors and administrators; provided, however, that (i) the
corporation shall indemnify any such person seeking indemnification in
connection with a proceeding (or part thereof) initiated by such person only if
such proceeding (or part thereof) was authorized by the Board of Directors of
the corporation; and (ii) the corporation shall indemnify any such person
seeking indemnification in connection with a proceeding (or part thereof) other
than a proceeding by or in the name of the corporation to procure a judgment in
its favor only if any settlement of such a proceeding is approved in writing by
the corporation.  The right to indemnification conferred in this Article shall
include the right to be paid by the corporation the expenses incurred in
defending any proceeding in advance of final disposition to the fullest extent
permitted by law; provided, however, that the payment under this Article of such
expenses in advance of the final disposition of a proceeding shall be
conditioned upon the delivery to the corporation of a written request for such
advance and of an undertaking by or on behalf of the director or officer to
repay all amounts so advanced if it shall be ultimately determined that such
director or officer is not entitled to be indemnified.

          (b)  Loans to Officers and Directors.  Pursuant to Subsection 315(b)
               -------------------------------                                
of the California Corporations Code (the "Code"), at such time, but only during
such time, as the 
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corporation shall have outstanding shares held of record by 100 or more persons
(determined as provided in Section 605 of the Code), the Board of Directors
shall have the sole authority to approve the loan by the corporation to, or
approve a guarantee by the corporation of obligations of up to U.S.$100,000 of,
any director or officer of the corporation or of its parent, by a vote
sufficient without counting the vote of any interested director or directors if
the Board determines that such loan or guaranty may reasonably be expected to
benefit the corporation.

          (c)  Indemnification for Joint and Several Liability.  The corporation



               -----------------------------------------------                  
shall indemnify any director of the corporation (pursuant to Section 317 of the
California Corporations Code, permitting indemnification of agents of the
corporation) for any damages arising from the imposition of joint and several
liability under Section 316 of the California Corporations Code upon any
director, except as prohibited by the California Corporations Code.

          (d)  Exclusions and Limitations.  Notwithstanding the foregoing or any
               --------------------------                                       
other provision under this Article, the corporation shall not be liable under
this Article to indemnify a director or officer against expenses, liabilities or
losses incurred or suffered in connection with, or make any advances with
respect to, any proceeding against a director or officer: (i) except to the
extent that the aggregate of losses to be indemnified exceeds the amount of such
losses for which the director or officer is paid pursuant to (x) any directors'
and officers' liability insurance policy maintained by the corporation or (y)
any indemnification agreement from the corporation which provides for
indemnification otherwise than pursuant to this Article; (ii) as to which the
corporation is prohibited by applicable law from paying as an indemnity; (iii)
with respect to expenses of defense or investigation, if such expenses were or
are incurred without the corporation's consent (which consent may not be
unreasonably withheld); (iv) as to circumstances in which indemnity is expressly
prohibited by Section 317 of the General Corporation Law of California (the
"Law"); (v) brought by or in right of the corporation for breach of duty to the
corporation or its shareholders for (A) acts or omissions involving intentional
misconduct or knowing and culpable violation of law, (B) acts or omissions that
the director or officer believes or believed to be contrary to the best
interests of the corporation or its shareholders or that involve the absence of
good faith on the part of the director or officer, (C) any transaction from
which the director or officer derived an improper personal benefit, (D) acts or
omissions that show a reckless disregard for the director's or officer's duty to
the corporation or its shareholders in circumstances in which the director or
officer was aware, or should have been aware, in the ordinary course of
performing his or her duties, of a risk of serious injury to the corporation or
its shareholders, (E) acts or omissions that constitute an unexcused pattern of
inattention that amounts to an abdication of the director's or officer's duties
to the corporation or its shareholders, or (F) violation of the proper process
for action by the Directors of the corporation specified within Sections 310 or
316 of the Law.

          Section 2.  INDEMNIFICATION OF CERTAIN EMPLOYEES AND AGENTS.

          A person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to
or is involved in any proceeding by reason of the fact that he or she is or was
either an officer of the corporation, or an employee of senior associate title,
or is or was serving at the request of the corporation in such capacity within
another enterprise, including service with respect to employee benefit plans,
whether the basis of such action is an alleged action or inaction in an 
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official capacity or in any other capacity while serving in such capacity may,
subject to the terms of any agreement between the corporation and such person,
be indemnified and held harmless by the corporation to the fullest extent
permitted by California law and the corporation's Articles of Incorporation
against all costs, charges, expenses, liabilities and losses (including
attorneys' fees, judgments, fines, ERISA excise taxes or penalties and amounts
paid or to be paid in settlement) reasonably incurred or suffered by such person
in connection therewith. The Board or a committee of the Board shall have the
discretion to indemnify all other employees of the corporation to the same
extent, for those actions taken in the course of their employment and within the
scope of their duties.

          Section 3.  RIGHTS OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS TO BRING SUIT.

          If a claim under Section 1 of this Article is not paid in full by the
corporation within 60 days after a written claim has been received by the
corporation, the claimant may at any time thereafter bring suit against the
corporation to recover the unpaid amount of the claim and, if successful in
whole or in part, the claimant shall also be entitled to be paid the expense of
prosecuting such claim.

          Section 4.  SUCCESSFUL DEFENSE.

          Notwithstanding any other provision of this Article, to the extent
that a director or officer has been successful on the merits or otherwise
(including the dismissal of an action without prejudice or the settlement of
proceeding or action without admission of liability) in defense of any
proceeding referred to in Section 1 or in defense of any claim, issue or matter
therein, he or she shall be indemnified against expenses (including attorneys'
fees) actually and reasonably incurred in connection therewith.

          Section 5.  NON-EXCLUSIVITY OF RIGHTS.

          The right to indemnification provided by this Article shall not be



exclusive of any other right which any person may have or hereafter acquire
under any statute, bylaw, agreement, vote of shareholders or disinterested
directors or otherwise.

          Section 6.  INSURANCE.

          The corporation may maintain insurance, at its expense, to protect
itself and any director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation or
another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise
against any expense, liability or loss, whether or not the corporation would
have the power to indemnify such person against such expense, liability or loss
under the law.

          Section 7.  EXPENSES AS A WITNESS.

          To the extent that any director, officer, employee or agent of the
corporation is by reason at such position, or a position with another entity at
the request of the corporation, a witness in any action, suit or proceeding, he
or she shall be indemnified against all costs and expenses actually and
reasonably incurred by him or her on his or her behalf in connection therewith.

                                      22
 
          Section 8.  INDEMNITY AGREEMENTS.

          The corporation may enter into agreements with any director, officer,
employee or agent of the corporation, providing for indemnification to the
fullest extent permissible under the law and the corporation's Articles of
Incorporation.

          Section 9.  SEPARABILITY.

          Each and every paragraph, sentence, term and provision of this Article
is separate and distinct so that if any paragraph, sentence, term or provision
hereof shall be held to be invalid or unenforceable for any reason, such
invalidity or unenforceability shall not affect the validity or enforceability
of any other paragraph, sentence, term or provision hereof.  To the extent
required, any paragraph, sentence, term or provision of this Article may be
modified by a court of competent jurisdiction to preserve its validity and to
provide the claimant with, subject to the limitations set forth in this Article
and any agreement between the corporation and claimant, the broadest possible
indemnification permitted under applicable law.

          Section 10. SUBROGATION.

          In the event of payment by the corporation of a claim under Section 1
of this Article, the corporation shall be subrogated to the extent of such
payment to all of the rights of recovery of the indemnified person, who shall
execute all papers required and shall do everything that may be necessary or
appropriate to secure such rights, including the execution of such documents
necessary or appropriate to enable the corporation effectively to bring suit to
enforce such rights.

          Section 11. EFFECT OF REPEAL OR MODIFICATION.

          Any repeal or modification of this Article shall not adversely affect
any right of indemnification of a director or officer existing at the time of
such repeal or modification with respect to any action or omission occurring
prior to such repeal or modification.

                                      23



 
                                          EXECUTION COPY

- --------------------------------------------------------------------------------
- --------------------------------------------------------------------------------

                               CREDIT AGREEMENT

                                 BY AND AMONG

                    KORN/FERRY INTERNATIONAL ("BORROWER"),

           THE LENDERS PARTIES HERETO FROM TIME TO TIME ("LENDERS"),

            THE ISSUING BANKS REFERRED TO HEREIN ("ISSUING BANKS")

                                      AND

             MELLON BANK, N.A., AS AGENT FOR THE LENDERS ("AGENT")

                              ------------------

                         DATED AS OF FEBRUARY 12, 1999

                              ------------------

- --------------------------------------------------------------------------------
- --------------------------------------------------------------------------------
 
                               Table of Contents
                               -----------------

<TABLE> 
<CAPTION> 
Section                               Title                                                                    Page
- -------                               -----                                                                    ----
<S>                                                                                                            <C> 
ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS; CONSTRUCTION............................................................................   1
                                                                                                                  
     1.1  Certain Definitions......... ........................................................................   1
     1.2  Construction.........................................................................................  14
     1.3  Accounting Principles................................................................................  15
                                                                                                                 
ARTICLE II THE CREDITS.........................................................................................  15
                                                                                                                 
     2.1  Revolving Credit Loans...............................................................................  15
     2.2  Revolving Credit Commitment Fee......................................................................  16
     2.3  Making of Loans......................................................................................  16
     2.4  Interest Rates.......................................................................................  17
     2.5  Conversion or Renewal of Interest Rate Options.......................................................  20
     2.6  Prepayments Generally................................................................................  21
     2.7  Optional Prepayments.................................................................................  21
     2.8  Mandatory Prepayments; Reductions in Revolving Credit Committed Amounts..............................  21
     2.9  Interest Payment Dates...............................................................................  23
     2.10 Pro Rata Treatment; Payments Generally...............................................................  23
     2.11 Additional Compensation in Certain Circumstances.....................................................  23
     2.12 Taxes................................................................................................  25
     2.13.Funding by Branch, Subsidiary or Affiliate...........................................................  26
                                                                                                                 
ARTICLE III THE LETTER OF CREDIT SUBFACILITY...................................................................  27
                                                                                                                 
     3.1  The Letter of Credit Subfacility.....................................................................  27
     3.2  Procedure for Issuance and Amendment of Letters of Credit............................................  28
     3.3  Letter of Credit Participating Interests.............................................................  29
     3.4  Letter of Credit Drawings and Reimbursements.........................................................  30
     3.5  Obligations Absolute.................................................................................  31
     3.6  Additional Compensation in Certain Circumstances.....................................................  32
     3.7  Further Assurances...................................................................................  32
     3.8  Letter of Credit Agreement and Applications..........................................................  32
     3.9  Cash Collateral for Letters of Credit................................................................  32
     3.10 Indemnification of Issuing Banks.....................................................................  33               
     3.11 The Issuing Banks and the Lenders....................................................................  33               
                                                                                                                 
ARTICLE IV REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES......................................................................  35
                                                                                                                 
     4.1  Corporate Status.....................................................................................  35
     4.2  Corporate Power and Authorization....................................................................  35
     4.3  Execution and Binding Effect.........................................................................  35



     4.4  Governmental Approvals and Filings...................................................................  35
     4.5  Absence of Conflicts.................................................................................  36
     4.6  Audited Financial Statements.........................................................................  36
     4.7  Interim Financial Statements.........................................................................  37
     4.8  Regional Financial Statements........................................................................  37
     4.9  Absence of Undisclosed Liabilities...................................................................  37
     4.10 Absence of Material Adverse Changes..................................................................  37
</TABLE> 

                                      -i-
 
<TABLE> 
<S>                                                                                                              <C> 
     4.11  Accurate and Complete Disclosure....................................................................  37
     4.12  Projections.........................................................................................  37
     4.13  Solvency............................................................................................  38
     4.14  Margin Regulations..................................................................................  38
     4.15  Subsidiaries........................................................................................  38
     4.16  Partnerships, etc...................................................................................  38
     4.17  Ownership and Control...............................................................................  38
     4.18  Litigation..........................................................................................  39
     4.19  Absence of Events of Default........................................................................  39
     4.20  Absence of Other Conflicts..........................................................................  39
     4.21  Insurance...........................................................................................  39
     4.22  Title to Property...................................................................................  39
     4.23  Intellectual Property...............................................................................  39
     4.24  Taxes...............................................................................................  40
     4.25  Employee Benefits...................................................................................  40
     4.26  Regulatory Restrictions.............................................................................  40
     4.27  Year 2000...........................................................................................  41
     4.28  Labor Matters.......................................................................................  41
                                                                                                                 
ARTICLE V CONDITIONS OF LENDING................................................................................  41
                                                                                                                 
     5.1   Conditions to Initial Credit Extensions.............................................................  41
     5.2   Conditions to All Credit Extensions.................................................................  43
                                                                                                                 
ARTICLE VI AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS...............................................................................  44
                                                                                                                 
     6.1   Basic Reporting Requirements........................................................................  44
     6.2   Insurance  .........................................................................................  46
     6.3   Payment of Taxes and Other Potential Charges and Priority Claims....................................  46
     6.4   Preservation of Corporate Status....................................................................  46
     6.5   Governmental Approvals and Filings..................................................................  46
     6.6   Maintenance of Properties...........................................................................  47
     6.7   Avoidance of Other Conflicts........................................................................  47
     6.8   Financial Accounting Practices......................................................................  47
     6.9   Use of Proceeds.....................................................................................  47
     6.10  Continuation of or Change in Business...............................................................  47
     6.11  Consolidated Tax Return.............................................................................  47
     6.12  Fiscal Year.........................................................................................  48
     6.13  Domestic Significant Subsidiary Guaranty............................................................  48
     6.14  Year 2000 Compliance................................................................................  48
                                                                                                                 
ARTICLE VII NEGATIVE COVENANTS.................................................................................  48
                                                                                                                 
     7.1   Financial Covenants.................................................................................  48
     7.2   Liens...............................................................................................  49
     7.3   Indebtedness........................................................................................  50
     7.4   Guaranties, Indemnities, etc........................................................................  51
     7.5   Loans, Advances and Investments.....................................................................  51
     7.6   Dividends and Related Distributions.................................................................  52
     7.7   Sale-Leasebacks.....................................................................................  53
     7.8   Leases..............................................................................................  53
     7.9   Mergers, Acquisitions, etc..........................................................................  54
     7.10  Dispositions of Properties..........................................................................  54
     7.11  Issuance of Subsidiary Stock........................................................................  54
</TABLE> 

                                     -ii-
 
<TABLE> 
<S>                                                                                                              <C> 
     7.12  Dealings with Affiliates............................................................................  55
     7.13  Limitation on Other Restrictions on Dividends by Subsidiaries, etc..................................  56
     7.14  Limitation on Other Restrictions on Liens...........................................................  56
                                                                                                                 
ARTICLE VIII DEFAULTS..........................................................................................  56
                                                                                                                 
     8.1   Events of Default...................................................................................  57
     8.2   Consequences of an Event of Default.................................................................  59
                                                                                                                 
ARTICLE IX THE AGENT...........................................................................................  59
                                                                                                                 
     9.1   Appointment.........................................................................................  59
     9.2   General Nature of Agent's Duties....................................................................  60
     9.3   Exercise of Powers..................................................................................  60
     9.4   General Exculpatory Provisions......................................................................  60
     9.5   Administration by the Agent.........................................................................  61
     9.6   Lender Not Relying on Agent or Other Lenders........................................................  62
     9.7   Indemnification.....................................................................................  62



     9.8   Agent in its Individual Capacity....................................................................  62
     9.9   Holders of Notes....................................................................................  62
     9.10  Successor Agent.....................................................................................  63
     9.11  Additional Agents...................................................................................  63
     9.12  Calculations........................................................................................  63
     9.13  Agent's Fee.........................................................................................  63
     9.14  Funding by Agent....................................................................................  63
                                                                                                                 
ARTICLE X  MISCELLANEOUS.......................................................................................  64
                                                                                                                 
     10.1  Holidays............................................................................................  64
     10.2  Records.............................................................................................  64
     10.3  Amendments and Waivers..............................................................................  64
     10.4  No Implied Waiver; Cumulative Remedies..............................................................  65
     10.5  Notices.............................................................................................  65
     10.6  Expenses; Taxes; Indemnity..........................................................................  66
     10.7  Severability........................................................................................  66
     10.8  Prior Understandings................................................................................  67
     10.9  Duration; Survival..................................................................................  67
     10.10 Counterparts........................................................................................  67
     10.11 Limitation on Payments..............................................................................  67
     10.12 Set-Off.............................................................................................  67
     10.13 Sharing of Collections..............................................................................  68
     10.14 Successors and Assigns; Participations; Assignments.................................................  68
     10.15 Governing Law; Submission to Jurisdiction:  Waiver of Jury Trial;                                    
            Limitation of Liability............................................................................  70
     10.16 Confidentiality.....................................................................................  71
</TABLE> 

                                     -iii-
 
EXHIBITS
- --------

Exhibit A        Form of Revolving Credit Note         
Exhibit B-1      Form of Standby Letter of Credit Application (Mellon)  
Exhibit B-2      Form of Standby Letter of Credit Application (Bank of America)
Exhibit C-1      Form of Standby Letter of Credit Agreement (Mellon)   
Exhibit C-2      Form of Standby Letter of Credit Agreement (Bank of America) 
Exhibit D        Form of  Transfer Supplement 
Exhibit E        Form of Domestic Significant Subsidiary Guaranty 
Exhibit F        Form of Quarterly Compliance Certificate 

SCHEDULES
- ---------

Schedule 4.1     Corporate Status
Schedule 4.4     Government Approvals
Schedule 4.5     Conflicts
Schedule 4.9     Undisclosed Liabilities
Schedule 4.15    Subsidiaries
Schedule 4.16    Partnerships, etc.
Schedule 4.18    Litigation
Schedule 4.20    Other Conflicts
Schedule 4.24    Taxes
Schedule 4.25    Employee Benefits
Schedule 7.2     Permitted Liens
Schedule 7.3     Permitted Indebtedness
Schedule 7.4     Guaranty Equivalents
Schedule 7.5     Loans, Advances and Investments
Schedule 7.12    Dealings with Affiliates

                                     -iv-
 
                               CREDIT AGREEMENT

          This CREDIT AGREEMENT (this "Agreement"), dated as of February 8,
1999, by and among KORN/FERRY INTERNATIONAL, a California corporation (the
"Borrower"), the lenders parties hereto from time to time (the "Lenders", as
defined further below), the Issuing Banks referred to herein (the "Issuing
Banks", as defined further below) and MELLON BANK, N.A., a national banking
association, as agent for the Lenders hereunder (in such capacity, together with
its successors in such capacity, the "Agent").

                                   RECITALS

          WHEREAS, the Borrower has requested the Agent, the Lenders and the
Issuing Banks to enter into this Agreement and extend credit as provided herein
and the Agent, the Lenders, and the Issuing Banks are willing to provide such
credit on the terms and subject to the conditions herein contained.

                                   AGREEMENT

          NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and of the mutual
covenants herein contained, and intending to be legally bound hereby, the
parties hereto agree as follows:

                                   ARTICLE I
                           DEFINITIONS; CONSTRUCTION



                           -------------------------

 
          1.1.  Certain Definitions. In addition to other words and terms
                -------------------
defined elsewhere in this Agreement, as used herein the following words and
terms shall have the following meanings, respectively, unless the context hereof
otherwise clearly requires:

          "Affected Lender" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.4(e)
     hereof.

          "Affiliate" of a Person (the "Specified Person") shall mean (a) any
     Person which directly or indirectly controls, or is controlled by, or is
     under common control with, the Specified Person, (b) any director or
     officer (or, in the case of a Person which is not a corporation, any
     individual having analogous powers) of the Specified Person or of a Person
     who is an Affiliate of the Specified Person within the meaning of the
     preceding clause (a), and (c) for each individual who is an Affiliate of
     the Specified Person within the meaning of the foregoing clauses (a) or
     (b), any other individual related to such Affiliate by consanguinity within
     the third degree or in a step or adoptive relationship within such third
     degree or related by affinity with such Affiliate or any such individual.
     For purposes of the preceding sentence, "control" of a Person means (a) the
     possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the
     direction of the management or policies of such Person, whether through the
     ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise and (b) in any
     case shall include direct or indirect ownership (beneficially or of record)
     of, or direct or indirect power to vote, 10% or more of the outstanding
     shares of any class of capital stock of such Person (or in the case of a
     Person that is not a corporation, 10% or more of any class of equity
     interest).

          "Applicable Margin" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.4(b)
     hereof.

          "Base Rate" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.4(a) hereof.

          "Base Rate Option" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.4(a)
     hereof.
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          "Base Rate Portion" of any Loan or Loans shall mean at any time the
     portion, including the whole, of such Loan or Loans bearing interest at
     such time (i) under the Base Rate Option or (ii) in accordance with Section
     2.4(b)(ii) hereof.  If no Loan or Loans is specified, "Base Rate Portion"
     shall refer to the Base Rate Portion of all Loans outstanding at such time.

          "Business Day" shall mean any day other than a Saturday, Sunday,
     public holiday under the laws of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania or other
     day on which banking institutions are authorized or obligated to close in
     the city in which is located the Agent's Office.

          "Capital Expenditures" of any Person shall mean, for any period, all
     expenditures (whether paid in cash or accrued as liabilities during such
     period) of such Person during such period which would be classified as
     capital expenditures in accordance with GAAP (including, without
     limitation, expenditures for maintenance and repairs which are capitalized,
     and Capital Leases to the extent an asset is recorded in connection
     therewith in accordance with GAAP).

          "Capitalized Lease" shall mean at any time any lease which is, or is
     required under GAAP to be, capitalized on the balance sheet of the lessee
     at such time, and "Capitalized Lease Obligation" of any Person at any time
     shall mean the aggregate amount which is, or is required under GAAP to be,
     reported as a liability on the balance sheet of such Person at such time as
     lessee under a Capitalized Lease.

          "Cash Equivalent Investments" shall mean as of the date of any
     determination any of the following: (a) marketable securities (i) issued or
     directly and unconditionally guaranteed as to interest and principal by the
     United States of America, and (ii) obligations issued by an agency of the
     United States of America fully backed by the full faith and credit of the
     United States of America maturing not in excess of two years from the date
     of acquisition, (b) marketable direct obligations issued by any state of
     the United States of America or any political subdivision of any such state
     or any public instrumentality thereof, in each case maturing two years
     after such date and having, at the time of the acquisition thereof, an "A1"
     or "AA" rating by Standard & Poor's Rating Group ("S&P") or a "Aa" or "P-1"
     rating by Moody's Investor's Service, Inc. ("Moody's") or an "F-1" rating
     by Fitch Investors Service, L.P., (c) commercial paper maturing not in
     excess of nine months from the date of acquisition and rated "P-1" by
     Moody's Investors Service or "A-1" by Standard & Poor's Corporation on the
     date of acquisition, (d) the following obligations of any commercial bank
     insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation having capital and
     surplus in excess of $100,000,000, which has, or the holding company of
     which has, a commercial paper rating meeting the requirements specified in
     clause (b) above: (i) time deposits, certificates of deposit and
     acceptances maturing not in excess of one year from the date of
     acquisition, or (ii) repurchase obligations with a term of not more than



     seven days for underlying securities of the type referred to in clause (a)
     above, (e) repurchase agreements which (i) are entered into with any entity
     referred to in clauses (c) or (d) above or any other financial institution
     whose unsecured long-term debt (or the unsecured long-term debt of whose
     holding company) is rated at least A- or better by S&P or A3 or better by
     Moody's and maturing not more than one year after such time; and (ii) are
     secured by a fully perfected security interest in securities of a type
     referred to in clauses (a) or (b) above and which have a market value at
     the time such repurchase agreement is entered into of not less than 100% of
     the repurchase obligation of such counterparty entity with whom such
     repurchase agreement has been entered into; (f) short-term tax exempt
     securities that are rated not lower than VMIG1 or MIG1by Moody's or SP-1 by
     S&P with provisions for liquidity or maturity accommodations of 183 days or
     less; (g) shares of any money market mutual fund that has at least 95% of
     its assets invested continuously in the types of investments referred to in
     clauses (a) through (f) and as to which withdrawals are permitted at least
     every 90
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     days; (h) in the case of any Subsidiary of the Company organized or having
     its principal place of business outside the United States, investments
     denominated in the currency of the jurisdiction in which such Subsidiary is
     organized or has its principal place of business which are similar to the
     items specified in clauses (a) through (g) above; (i) corporate notes and
     bonds maturing not in excess of 12 months from the date of acquisition
     whose issuer's debt rating are "A1" or "AA" by S&P or "Aa" or "P1" by
     Moody's or "F-1" by Fitch; and (j) asset-backed securities maturing not in
     excess of 12 months from the date of acquisition and rated "AAA" by S&P or
     "Aaa" by Moody's.

          "Change of Control" shall mean any Person (other than Richard Ferry,
     either individually or as trustee of any trust for which he has sole power
     to direct and control investments) alone or together with its affiliates,
     directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, gains control of
     more than 40% of the Borrower's outstanding capital stock entitled (whether
     or not only upon the occurrence of any contingency) to vote in the election
     of directors of the Borrower.

          "Closing Date" shall mean the date on which the Lenders or the Issuing
     Banks deem that all of the conditions precedent to closing set forth in
     Sections 5.1 and 5.2 have been satisfied and the first Credit Extension is
     made hereunder.

          "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and any
     successor statute of similar import, and regulations thereunder, in each
     case as in effect from time to time.  References to sections of the Code
     shall be construed also to refer to any successor sections.

          "Commitments" of a Lender shall mean the Revolving Credit Commitment
     of such Lender.

          "Commitment Percentage" of a Lender at any time shall mean the
     Commitment Percentage for such Lender set forth below its name on the
     signature page hereof, subject to transfer to another Lender as provided in
     Section 10.14 hereof.

          "Consolidated EBIT" for any period, with respect to the Borrower and
     its consolidated Subsidiaries, shall mean the sum of (a) Consolidated Net
     Income for such period, (b) Consolidated Interest Expense for such period,
     (c) charges against income for foreign, federal, state and local income
     taxes for such period, (d) extraordinary losses to the extent included in
     determining such Consolidated Net Income, minus (e) extraordinary gains to
     the extent included in determining such Consolidated Net Income, minus (or
     plus) (f) equity earnings (or losses) of Affiliates to the extent included
     in Consolidated Net Income for such period, all as determined on a
     consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP.

          "Consolidated EBITDA" for any period, with respect to the Borrower and
     its consolidated Subsidiaries, shall mean the sum of (a) Consolidated EBIT
     for such period, (b) depreciation expense for such period, and (c)
     amortization expense for such period, all as determined on a consolidated
     basis in accordance with GAAP.

          "Consolidated Interest Coverage Ratio" for any period shall mean the
     ratio of Consolidated EBITDA for such period to the Consolidated Interest
     Expense for such period.

          "Consolidated Interest Expense" for any period shall mean the total
     interest expense of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries for such
     period determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP.
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          "Consolidated Leverage Ratio" at any time shall mean the ratio of
     aggregate Indebtedness (other than Indebtedness described in subsection (f)
     of the definition of that term) of the Borrower and its consolidated
     Subsidiaries determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP
     (including without limitation Capitalized Lease Obligations and Guaranteed
     Accrued Bonus Obligations, but excluding current maturities on such
     Indebtedness) to the Consolidated EBITDA for the four preceding fiscal



     quarters (which, in the case of calculating on the last day of a fiscal
     quarter shall mean the four quarters ending on such day).

          "Consolidated Net Income" for any period shall mean the net earnings
     (or loss) after taxes of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries for
     such period determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP;
     provided, that there shall be deducted therefrom (a) the income (or
     deficit) of any Person accrued prior to the date it becomes a consolidated
     Subsidiary or is merged into or consolidated, acquired by or combined with
     the Borrower or any consolidated Subsidiary in a business combination
     accounted for as a pooling of interests, including, in the case of a
     successor to the Borrower or any consolidated Subsidiary by consolidation
     or merger or transfer of assets, any earnings of the successor corporation
     prior to such consolidation, merger or transfer of assets, (b) income or
     loss accounted for by the Borrower on the equity method because of the
     income (or deficit) during such period of any Person (other than a
     consolidated Subsidiary) in which the Borrower or any consolidated
     Subsidiary has an ownership interest, but the deduction for such equity
     income shall be reversed to the extent that during such period or at any
     subsequent time an amount not in excess of such income has been actually
     received by the Borrower or such consolidated Subsidiary in the form of
     cash or property dividends or similar distributions, (c) the undistributed
     earnings of any consolidated Subsidiary to the extent that the declaration
     or payment of dividends or similar distributions by such consolidated
     Subsidiary is restricted (whether such restriction arises by operation of
     Law, by agreement, by its articles of incorporation or by-laws (or other
     constituent documents), or otherwise), (d) any restoration to income of any
     contingency reserve, except to the extent that provision for such reserve
     was made against income during such period, and (e) any gain arising from
     the acquisition of any securities, or the extinguishment, under GAAP, of
     any Indebtedness, of the Borrower or any consolidated Subsidiary.

          "Consolidated Tangible Net Worth" at any time shall mean the total
     amount of stockholders' equity of the Borrower and its consolidated
     Subsidiaries at such time determined on a consolidated basis in accordance
     with GAAP, except that there shall be deducted therefrom the book value of
     all intangible assets of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries at
     such time determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP.

          "Controlled Group Member" shall mean each trade or business (whether
     or not incorporated) which together with the Borrower is treated as a
     single employer under Sections 4001(a)(14) or 4001(b)(1) of ERISA or
     Sections 414(b), (c), (m) or (o) of the Code.

          "Corresponding Source of Funds" shall mean, in the case of any Funding
     Segment of the Euro-Rate Portion, the proceeds of hypothetical receipts by
     a Notional Euro-Rate Funding Office or by a Lender through a Notional Euro-
     Rate Funding Office of one or more Dollar deposits in the interbank
     eurodollar market at the beginning of the Euro-Rate Funding Period
     corresponding to such Funding Segment having maturities approximately equal
     to such Euro-Rate Funding Period and in an aggregate amount approximately
     equal to such Lender's Pro Rata share of such Funding Segment.
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          "Credit Extension" shall mean:  (a) the making of any Loan by any
     Lender or (b) the issuance, or extension of the expiration date of, any
     Letter of Credit by any Issuing Bank.

          "Dollar," "Dollars" and the symbol "$" shall mean lawful money of the
     United States of America.

          "Dollar Equivalent" of an amount of a currency other than Dollars
     shall mean the amount of Dollars which such amount of such currency could
     purchase on the date of determination, based upon the quoted spot rates of
     the applicable Issuing Bank at which its applicable branch or office offers
     to exchange Dollars for such currency in the London foreign exchange market
     and "Dollar Equivalent" of an amount denominated in Dollars shall mean such
     amount of Dollars.

          "Domestic Significant Subsidiary" shall mean each Subsidiary of the
     Borrower, whether now owned or owned in the future, which is organized
     under the laws of the United States (including any state of the United
     States) and  which in the most recent fiscal year of the Borrower accounted
     for more than 10% of the consolidated assets of the Borrower and its
     Subsidiaries or which accounted for more than 10% of the consolidated
     income of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for each of the most recent
     three fiscal years of the Borrower; provided, however, that with respect to
                                         --------- --------                     
     Subsidiaries created or acquired after the date hereof, if thereafter such
     entity, in a fiscal year, accounts for more than 10% of the consolidated
     assets of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries in such fiscal year or accounts
     for more than (x) 10% of the consolidated income of the Borrower and its
     Subsidiaries in the year of creation or acquisition, (y) 10% of the
     consolidated income of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for each of the
     two most recent fiscal years in the two years following creation or
     acquisition and (z) thereafter, 10% of the consolidated income of the
     Borrower and its Subsidiaries for each of the most recent three fiscal
     years, it shall be deemed to be a Domestic Significant Subsidiary for such
     fiscal year.



          "Domestic Significant Subsidiary Guaranty" shall mean the Domestic
     Significant Subsidiary Guaranty in the form of Exhibit E hereto, duly
     executed by any Domestic Significant Subsidiary pursuant to Section 6.13
     hereof.

          "Eligible Assignee" shall mean (a) a financial institution organized
     under the laws of the United States, or any state thereof, and having a
     combined capital and surplus of at least $100,000,000; (b) a commercial
     bank organized under the laws of any other country which is a member of the
     Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, or a political
     subdivision of any such country, and having a combined capital and surplus
     of at least $100,000,000, provided that such bank is acting through a
     branch or agency located in the United States; (c) a Person that is
     primarily engaged in the business of commercial banking and that is (i) a
     Subsidiary of a Lender, (ii) a Subsidiary of a Person of which a Lender is
     a Subsidiary, or (iii) a Person of which a Lender is a Subsidiary, and (d)
     any other Lender.

          "ERISA" shall mean the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of
     1974, as amended, and any successor statute of similar import, and
     regulations thereunder, in each case as in effect from time to time.
     References to sections of ERISA shall be construed also to refer to any
     successor sections.

          "Euro-Rate" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.4(a) hereof.

          "Euro-Rate Funding Period" shall have the meaning set forth in Section
     2.4(c) hereof.

          "Euro-Rate Option" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.4(a)
     hereof.
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          "Euro-Rate Portion" of any Loan or Loans shall mean at any time the
     portion, including the whole, of such Loan or Loans bearing interest at any
     time under the Euro-Rate Option or at a rate calculated by reference to the
     Euro-Rate under Section 2.4(b)(ii) hereof.  If no Loan or Loans are
     specified, "Euro-Rate Portion" shall refer to the Euro-Rate Portion of all
     Loans outstanding at such time.

          "Euro-Rate Reserve Percentage" shall have the meaning set forth in
     Section 2.4(a) hereof.

          "Event of Default" shall mean any of the Events of Default described
     in Section 8.1 hereof.

          "Federal Funds Effective Rate" for any day shall mean the rate per
     annum (rounded upward to the nearest 1/100 of 1%) determined by the Agent
     (which determination shall be conclusive) to be the rate per annum
     announced by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York (or any successor) on
     such day as being the weighted average of the rates on overnight Federal
     funds transactions arranged by Federal funds brokers on the previous
     trading day, as computed and announced by such Federal Reserve Bank (or any
     successor) in substantially the same manner as such Federal Reserve Bank
     computes and announces the weighted average it refers to as the "Federal
     Funds Effective Rate" as of the date of this Agreement; provided, that if
     such Federal Reserve Bank (or its successor) does not announce such rate on
     any day, the "Federal Funds Effective Rate" for such day shall be the
     Federal Funds Effective Rate for the last day on which such rate was
     announced.

          "Funding Periods" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.4(c)
     hereof.

          "Funding Segment" of the Euro-Rate Portion of the Revolving Credit
     Loans at any time shall mean the entire principal amount of such Portion to
     which at the time in question there is applicable a particular Funding
     Period beginning on a particular day and ending on a particular day.  (By
     definition, each such Portion is at all times composed of an integral
     number of discrete Funding Segments and the sum of the principal amounts of
     all Funding Segments of any such Portion at any time equals the principal
     amount of such Portion at such time.)

          "Futurestep" shall mean Korn/Ferry International Futurestep, Inc.,
     which shall be a Subsidiary of the Borrower that will engage in the
     business of providing internet-based search services that combine the
     Borrower's extensive senior-level search expertise with exclusive candidate
     assessment tools and the reach of the internet to recruit candidates for
     middle management positions, as such internet-based search services are
     contemplated to be performed on the date of this Agreement and as such
     internet-based search services may reasonably be enhanced by technological
     advances in the future.

          "GAAP" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 1.3 hereof.

          "Governmental Action" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 4.4
     hereof.

          "Governmental Authority" shall mean any government or political
     subdivision or any agency, authority, bureau, central bank, commission,



     department or instrumentality of either, or any court, tribunal, grand jury
     or arbitrator, in each case whether foreign or domestic.

          "Guarantors" shall mean the Domestic Significant Subsidiaries of the
     Borrower, now owned or owned in the future, which have executed and
     delivered a Domestic Significant Subsidiary Guaranty as required pursuant
     to this Agreement.  Each Guarantor shall remain a Guarantor hereunder until
     the termination of the Domestic Significant 
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     Subsidiary Guaranty executed and delivered by such Guarantor pursuant to
     the terms of this Agreement.

          "Guaranteed Accrued Bonus Obligations" shall mean for any period that
     portion of the accrued employee bonus obligations of the Borrower and its
     Subsidiaries that is non-discretionary (i.e., that the Borrower and its
     Subsidiaries guaranteed would be paid to the respective employees).

          "Guaranty Equivalent": A Person (the "Deemed Guarantor") shall be
     deemed to subject to a Guaranty Equivalent in respect of any indebtedness,
     obligation or liability (the "Assured Obligation") of another Person (the
     "Deemed Obligor") if the Deemed Guarantor directly or indirectly
     guarantees, becomes surety for, endorses, assumes, agrees to indemnify the
     Deemed Obligor against, or otherwise agrees, becomes or remains liable
     (contingently or otherwise) for, such Assured Obligation. Without
     limitation, a Guaranty Equivalent shall be deemed to exist if a Deemed
     Guarantor agrees, becomes or remains liable (contingently or otherwise),
     directly or indirectly: (a) to purchase or assume, or to supply funds for
     the payment, purchase or satisfaction of, an Assured Obligation, (b) to
     make any loan, advance, capital contribution or other investment in, or to
     purchase or lease any property or services from, a Deemed Obligor (i) to
     maintain the solvency of the Deemed Obligor, (ii) to enable the Deemed
     Obligor to meet any other financial condition, (iii) to enable the Deemed
     Principal to satisfy any Assured Obligation or to make any Stock Payment or
     any other payment, or (iv) to assure the holder of such Assured Obligation
     against loss, (c) to purchase or lease property or services from the Deemed
     Obligor regardless of the non-delivery of or failure to furnish of such
     property or services, (d) in a transaction having the characteristics of a
     take-or-pay or throughput contract or as described in paragraph 6 of FASB
     Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 47, or (e) in respect of
     any other transaction the effect of which is to assure the payment or
     performance (or payment of damages or other remedy in the event of
     nonpayment or nonperformance) of any Assured Obligation.

          "Indebtedness" of a Person shall mean:

               (a)  All obligations on account of money borrowed by, or credit
          extended to or on behalf of, or for or on account of deposits with or
          advances to, such Person;

               (b)  All obligations of such Person evidenced by bonds,
          debentures, notes or similar instruments;

               (c)  All obligations of such Person for the deferred purchase
          price of property or services, except for accounts payable to trade
          creditors arising out of purchases of goods or services in the
          ordinary course of business, provided that (i) such account payable is
          payable not later than 60 days after the original invoice date
          according to the original terms of sale, and (ii) such account payable
          is not overdue by more than 30 days according to the original terms of
          sale (except to the extent such account payable is being contested in
          good faith and by appropriate proceedings diligently conducted and so
          long as such reserves or other appropriate provisions as may be
          required by GAAP shall have been made with respect therefor);

               (d)  All obligations secured by a Lien on property owned by such
          Person (whether or not assumed); all obligations of such Person under
          Capitalized Leases (without regard to any limitation of the rights and
          remedies of the holder of such Lien or the lessor under such
          Capitalized Lease to repossession or sale of such property); and the
          unreimbursed amount of all drafts drawn under letters of
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          credit issued for the account of such Person, and all other
          obligations of such Person associated with draws thereon;

               (e)  All obligations of such Person in respect of acceptances or
          similar obligations issued for the account of such Person. All
          obligations of such Person under a product financing or similar
          arrangement described in paragraph 8 of FASB Statement of Accounting
          Standards No. 49 or any similar requirement of GAAP. All obligations
          of such Person under any interest rate or currency protection
          agreement, interest rate or currency future, interest rate or currency
          option, interest rate or currency swap or cap or other interest rate
          or currency hedge agreement; and

               (f)  The undrawn face amount of all letters of credit issued for
          the account of such Person.



          "Indemnified Parties" shall mean the Agent, the Lenders, their
     respective affiliates, and the directors, officer, employees, attorneys and
     agents of each of the foregoing.

          "Initial Revolving Credit Committed Amount" shall have the meaning set
     forth in Section 2.1(a) hereof.

          "Issuing Banks" shall mean Mellon Bank, N.A. and Bank of America
     National Trust and Savings Association and such Affiliates of Mellon Bank,
     N.A. or Bank of America National Trust and Savings Association as Mellon
     Bank, N.A. or Bank of America National Trust and Savings Association, as
     the case may be, may in its discretion from time to time elect to cause to
     issue Letters of Credit and "Issuing Bank" shall mean one of them.

          "Law" shall mean any law (including common law), constitution,
     statute, treaty, convention, regulation, rule, ordinance, order,
     injunction, writ, decree or award of any Governmental Authority.

          "LC Collateral Account" shall have the meaning set forth in Section
     3.9(b)(i) hereof.

          "LC Indemnified Parties" shall have the meaning set forth in Section
     3.10 hereof.

          "Lender" shall mean Mellon Bank, N.A. and any of the other Lenders
     arranged by the Borrower and listed on the signature pages hereof, subject
     to the provisions of Section 10.14 hereof pertaining to Persons becoming or
     ceasing to be Lenders.  Lender shall in any event include the Issuing
     Banks.

          "Letter of Credit Agreement" shall have the meaning set forth in
     Section 5.1(a) hereof.

          "Letter of Credit Applications" shall have the meaning set forth in
     Section 3.2(a)(ii) hereof.

          "Letter of Credit Exposure" at any time shall mean the sum at such
     time (determined as a Dollar Equivalent) of (a) the aggregate amount of all
     Unreimbursed Draws under Letters of Credit (whether or not the Letter of
     Credit under which any such Unreimbursed Draw arose is the outstanding) and
     (b) the aggregate Undrawn Availability under all outstanding Letters of
     Credit.
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          "Letter of Credit Participating Interest" shall have the meaning set
     forth in Section 3.3(a) hereof.

          "Letters of Credit" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 3.1(a)
     hereof.

          "Lien" shall mean any mortgage, deed of trust, pledge, lien, security
     interest, charge or other encumbrance or security arrangement of any nature
     whatsoever, including but not limited to any conditional sale or title
     retention arrangement, and any assignment, deposit arrangement or lease
     intended as, or having the effect of, security.

          "Loan" shall mean any loan by a Lender to the Borrower under this
     Agreement, and "Loans" shall mean all Loans made by the Lenders under this
     Agreement.

          "Loan Documents" shall mean this Agreement, the Notes, the Transfer
     Supplements, the Letter of Credit, the Letter of Credit Agreement, the
     Letter of Credit Applications, the Domestic Significant Subsidiary
     Guaranties, and all other agreements and instruments extending, renewing,
     refinancing or refunding any indebtedness, obligation or liability arising
     under any of the foregoing, in each case as the same may be amended,
     modified or supplemented from time to time hereafter.

          "Loan Parties" shall mean the Borrower and the Guarantors.

          "London Business Day" shall mean a day for dealing in deposits in
     Dollars by and among banks in the London interbank market and which is a
     Business Day.

          "Material Adverse Effect" shall mean: (a) a material adverse effect on
     the business, operations, condition (financial or otherwise) or prospects
     of the North American operations of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries or of
     the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole, (b) a material adverse
     effect on the ability of the Loan Parties to perform or comply with any of
     the terms and conditions of any Loan Document, or (c) an adverse effect on
     the legality, validity, binding effect, or enforceability of any Loan
     Document, or the ability of the Agent or any Lender to enforce any rights
     or remedies under or in connection with any Loan Document.

          "Multiemployer Plan" shall mean any employee benefit plan which is a
     "multiemployer plan" within the meaning of Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA and
     to which the Borrower or any Controlled Group Member has or had an
     obligation to contribute.

          "Net Cash Proceeds" with respect to any property shall mean cash or



     cash equivalents or insurance proceeds received by the Borrower or any of
     its Subsidiaries from the sale, lease, other disposition, loss,
     condemnation or destruction of such property, minus the sum of (a) expenses
     reasonably incurred in respect of such sale, lease, other disposition,
     loss, condemnation or destruction, (b) any sales or transfer taxes payable
     as a result of such sale, lease, other disposition, loss, condemnation or
     destruction, (c) incremental income taxes reasonably estimated by the
     Borrower to be payable by the Borrower or such Subsidiary as a result of
     such sale, lease, other disposition, loss, condemnation or destruction and
     (d) the amount required to discharge any indebtedness or obligation secured
     by a Lien on such property and required to be discharged in connection with
     such sale, lease, other disposition, loss, condemnation or destruction.
     "Net Cash Proceeds" with respect to any permitted issuance of debt or
     equity by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries shall mean cash or cash
     equivalents received by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries from, or
     any other consideration or obligation received by the Borrower or such
     Subsidiary in connection with (including any direct or indirect payment of
     such proceeds or other consideration or obligations by the shareholders of
     the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to the Borrower or any of its
     Subsidiaries), the issuance of such debt or equity, minus the sum of (a)
     expenses
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     reasonably incurred in respect of such issuance of debt or equity
     (including offering expenses, underwriting discounts and commissions
     payable by the Borrower), (b) any sales or transfer taxes payable as a
     result of such issuance of debt or equity, (c) incremental income or other
     taxes reasonably estimated by the Borrower to be payable by the Borrower or
     such Subsidiary as a result of such issuance of debt and equity, and (d)
     payments made by the Borrower from such proceeds or other consideration or
     obligations to complete the redemption by the Borrower of certain shares of
     its capital stock outstanding on the date of this Agreement, including the
     outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock and Series B Preferred
     Stock.

          "Note" or "Notes" shall mean the Revolving Credit Note(s) of the
     Borrower executed and delivered under this Agreement, together with all
     extensions, renewals, refinancings or refundings of any thereof in whole or
     part.

          "Notional Euro-Rate Funding Office" shall have the meaning given to
     that term in Section 2.13(a) hereof.

          "Obligations" shall mean all indebtedness, obligations and liabilities
     of the Borrower to any Lender or the Agent from time to time arising under
     or in connection with or related to or evidenced by or secured by or under
     color of this Agreement or any other Loan Document, and all extensions,
     renewals or refinancings thereof, whether such indebtedness, obligations or
     liabilities are direct or indirect, otherwise secured or unsecured, joint
     or several, absolute or contingent, due or to become due, whether for
     payment or performance, now existing or hereafter arising. Without
     limitation of the foregoing, such indebtedness, obligations and liabilities
     include the principal amount of Loans, interest, fees, indemnities or
     expenses under or in connection with this Agreement or any other Loan
     Document, and all extensions, renewals and refinancings thereof, whether or
     not such Loans were made in compliance with the terms and conditions of
     this Agreement or in excess of the obligation of the Lenders to lend.
     Obligations shall remain Obligations notwithstanding any assignment or
     transfer or any subsequent assignment or transfer of any of the Obligations
     or any interest therein.

          "Office," when used in connection with the Agent, shall mean its
     office located at One Mellon Bank Center, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania 15258,
     or at such other office or offices of the Agent or any branch, subsidiary
     or affiliate thereof as may be designated in writing from time to time by
     the Agent to the Borrower.

          "Option" shall mean the Base Rate Option or the Euro-Rate Option, as
     the case may be.

          "Participants" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 10.14(b)
     hereof (to the extent applicable).

          "PBGC" means the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation established
     under Title IV of ERISA or any other governmental agency, department or
     instrumentality succeeding to the functions of said corporation.

          "Pension-Related Event" shall mean any of the following events or
     conditions:

               (a)  Any action is taken by any Person (i) to terminate, or which
          would result in the termination of, a Plan, either pursuant to its
          terms or by operation of law (including, without limitation, any
          amendment of a Plan which would result in a termination under Section
          4041(e) of ERISA), or (ii) to have a trustee appointed for a Plan
          pursuant to Section 4042 of ERISA;
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               (b)  PBGC notifies any Person of its determination that an event



          described in Section 4042 of ERISA has occurred with respect to a
          Plan, that a Plan should be terminated, or that a trustee should be
          appointed for a Plan;

               (c)  Any Reportable Event occurs with respect to a Plan;

               (d)  Any action occurs or is taken which could result in the
          Borrower or any Loan Party becoming subject to liability for a
          complete or partial withdrawal by any Person from a Multiemployer Plan
          (including, without limitation, seller liability incurred under
          Section 4204(a)(2) of ERISA), or the Borrower, any Loan Party or any
          Controlled Group Member receives from any Person a notice or demand
          for payment on account of any such alleged or asserted liability; or

               (e)  (i) There occurs any failure to meet the minimum funding
          standard under Section 302 of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code with
          respect to a Plan, or any tax return is filed showing any tax payable
          under Section 4971(a) of the Code with respect to any such failure, or
          the Borrower, any Loan Party or any Controlled Group Member receives a
          notice of deficiency from the Internal Revenue Service with respect to
          any alleged or asserted such failure, or (ii) any request is made by
          any Person for a variance from the minimum funding standard, or an
          extension of the period for amortizing unfunded liabilities, with
          respect to a Plan.

          "Permitted Liens" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 7.2
     hereof.

          "Person" shall mean an individual, corporation, partnership, trust,
     unincorporated association, joint venture, joint-stock company,
     Governmental Authority or any other entity.

          "Plan" means any employee pension benefit plan within the meaning of
     Section 3(2) of ERISA (other than a Multiemployer Plan) covered by Title IV
     of ERISA by reason of Section 4021 of ERISA, of which the Borrower or any
     Loan Party or any Controlled Group Member is or has been within the
     preceding five years a "contributing sponsor" within the meaning of Section
     4001(a)(13) of ERISA, or which is or has been within the preceding five
     years maintained for employees of the Borrower or any Loan Party or any
     Controlled Group Member.

          "Portion" shall mean the Base Rate Portion or the Euro-Rate Portion,
     as the case may be.

          "Postretirement Benefits" shall mean any benefits, other than
     retirement income, provided by the Borrower or any Loan Party to retired
     employees, or to their spouses, dependents or beneficiaries, including,
     without limitation, group medical insurance or benefits, or group life
     insurance or death benefits.

          "Postretirement Benefit Obligation" shall mean that portion of the
     actuarial present value of all Postretirement Benefits expected to be
     provided by the Borrower or any Loan Party which is attributable to
     employees' service rendered to the date of determination (assuming that
     such liability accrues ratably over an employee's working life to the
     earlier of his date of retirement or the date on which the employee would
     first become eligible for full benefits), reduced by the fair market value
     as of the date of determination of any assets which are segregated from the
     assets of the Borrower or such Loan Party and which have been restricted so
     that they cannot be used for any purpose other than to provide
     Postretirement Benefits or to defray related expenses.
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          "Potential Default" shall mean any event or condition which with
     notice, passage of time or a determination by the Lender, or any
     combination of the foregoing, would constitute an Event of Default.

          "Prime Rate" as used herein, shall mean the interest rate per annum
     announced from time to time by Mellon Bank, N.A. as its prime rate. "Pro
     Rata" shall mean from or to each Lender in proportion to its Commitment
     Percentage.

          "Purchasing Lender" shall have the meaning set forth in Section
     10.14(c) hereof.

          "Register" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 10.14(d)
     hereof.

          "Regular Payment Date" shall mean the last day of each April, July,
     October and January after the date hereof.

          "Reimbursement Obligation" with respect to a Letter of Credit means
     the obligation of the Borrower to reimburse any Issuing Bank for
     Unreimbursed draws, together with interest thereon.

          "Reportable Event" means (i) a reportable event described in Section
     4043 of ERISA and regulations thereunder, (ii) a withdrawal by a
     substantial employer from a Plan to which more than one employer
     contributes, as referred to in Section 4063(b) of ERISA, (iii) a cessation
     of operations at a facility causing more than twenty percent (20%) of Plan



     participants to be separated from employment, as referred to in Section
     4068(f) of ERISA, or (iv) a failure to make a required installment or other
     payment with respect to a Plan when due in accordance with Section 412 of
     the Code or Section 302 of ERISA which causes the total unpaid balance of
     missed installments and payments (including unpaid interest) to exceed
     $750,000.

          "Required Lenders" shall mean, as of any date, Lenders which have
     Commitments constituting, in the aggregate, at least 66 2/3% of the
     aggregate Commitments of all the Lenders.

          "Responsible Officer" shall mean, with respect to any Person, the
     President, any Vice President, the Chief Financial Officer or Treasurer of
     such Person.

          "Revolving Credit Commitment" shall have the meaning set forth in
     Section 2.1(a) hereof.

          "Revolving Credit Commitment Fee" shall have the meaning set forth in
     Section 2.2 hereof.

          "Revolving Credit Committed Amount" shall have the meaning set forth
     in Section 2.1(a) hereof.

          "Revolving Credit Exposure" of any Lender at any time shall mean the
     sum at such time of the outstanding principal amount of such Lender's
     Revolving Credit Loans plus such Lender's Pro Rata share of the aggregate
     Letter of Credit Exposure.

          "Revolving Credit Loans" shall have the meaning set forth in Section
     2.1(a) hereof.

          "Revolving Credit Maturity Date" shall mean that date which is three
     (3) years from the Closing Date.
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          "Revolving Credit Note" shall mean the promissory note of the Borrower
     executed and delivered under Section 2.1(c) hereof, any promissory note
     issued in substitution therefor pursuant to Sections 2.11(b) or 10.14(c)
     hereof (to the extent applicable), together with all extensions, renewals,
     refinancings or refundings thereof in whole or part.

          "Solvent" means, with respect to any Person at any time, that at such
     time (a) the sum of the debts and liabilities (including, without
     limitation, contingent liabilities) of such Person is not greater than all
     of the assets of such Person at a fair valuation, (b) the present fair
     salable value of the assets of such Person is not less than the amount that
     will be required to pay the probable liability of such Person on its debts
     as they become absolute and matured, (c) such Person has not incurred, will
     not incur, does not intend to incur, and does not believe that it will
     incur, debts or liabilities (including, without limitation, contingent
     liabilities) beyond such person's ability to pay as such debts and
     liabilities mature, (d) such Person is not engaged in, and is not about to
     engage in, a business or a transaction for which such person's property
     constitutes or would constitute unreasonably small capital, and (e) such
     Person is not otherwise insolvent as defined in, or otherwise in a
     condition which could in any circumstances then or subsequently render any
     transfer, conveyance, obligation or act then made, incurred or performed by
     it avoidable or fraudulent pursuant to, any Law that may be applicable to
     such Person pertaining to bankruptcy, insolvency or creditors' rights
     (including but not limited to the Bankruptcy Code of 1978, as amended, and,
     to the extent applicable to such Person, the Uniform Fraudulent Conveyance
     Act, the Uniform Fraudulent Transfer Act, or any other applicable Law
     pertaining to fraudulent conveyances or fraudulent transfers or
     preferences).

          "Standard Notice" shall mean an irrevocable notice provided to the
     Agent on a Business Day which is

               (a)  the same day in the case of selection of, conversion to or
          renewal of the Base Rate Option or prepayment of any Base Rate
          Portion; and

               (b)  at least three London Business Days in advance in the case
          of selection of the Euro-Rate Option or prepayment of any Euro-Rate
          Portion.

     Standard Notice must be provided no later than 10:00 a.m., Pittsburgh time,
     on the last day permitted for such notice.

          "Subsidiary" of a Person at any time shall mean any corporation of
     which a majority (by number of shares or number of votes) of any class of
     outstanding capital stock normally entitled to vote for the election of one
     or more directors (regardless of any contingency which does or may suspend
     or dilute the voting rights of such class) is at such time owned directly
     or indirectly, beneficially or of record, by such Person or one or more
     Subsidiaries of such Person, and any trust of which a majority of the
     beneficial interest is at such time owned directly or indirectly,
     beneficially or of record, by such Person or one or more Subsidiaries of
     such Person and any other entity accounted for as a subsidiary in preparing



     the Borrower's financial statements on a consolidated basis in accordance
     with GAAP.

          "Stock Payment" by any Person shall mean any dividend, distribution or
     payment of any nature (whether in cash, securities, or other property) on
     account of or in respect of any shares of the capital stock (or warrants,
     options or rights therefor) of such Person, including but not limited to
     any payment on account of the purchase, redemption, retirement, defeasance
     or acquisition of any shares of the capital stock (or warrants, options or
     rights therefor) of such Person, in each case regardless of whether
     required by 
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     the terms of such capital stock (or warrants, options or rights) or any
     other agreement or instrument.

          "Standby Letter of Credit" shall have the meaning set forth in Section
     3.1(a) hereof.

          "Standby Letter of Credit Application" shall have the meaning set
     forth in Section 3.2(b)(ii) hereof.

          "Standby Letter of Credit Fee" shall have the meaning set forth in
     Section 3.1(d) hereof.

          "Stated Amount" of a Letter of Credit shall mean the face amount
     thereof, drawn or undrawn, regardless of the existence or satisfaction of
     any conditions or limitations on drawing.

          "Taxes" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.12 hereof.

          "Transfer Effective Date" shall have the meaning set forth in the
     applicable Transfer Supplement.

          "Transfer Supplement" shall have the meaning set forth in Section
     10.14(c) hereof (to the extent applicable).

          "Treasury Rate" as of any Funding Breakage Date shall mean the rate
     per annum determined by the applicable Lender (which determination shall be
     conclusive) to be the semiannual equivalent yield to maturity (expressed as
     a semiannual equivalent and decimal and, in the case of United States
     Treasury bills, converted to a bond equivalent yield) for United States
     Treasury securities maturing on the last day of the corresponding Funding
     Period and trading in the secondary market in reasonable volume (or if no
     such securities mature on such date, the rate determined by standard
     securities interpolation methods as applied to the series of securities
     maturing as close as possible to, but earlier than, such date, and the
     series of such securities maturing as close as possible to, but later than,
     such date).

          "Undrawn Availability" with respect to a Letter of Credit at any time
     shall mean the maximum amount (determined as a Dollar Equivalent) available
     to be drawn under such Letter of Credit at such time, regardless of the
     existence or satisfaction of any conditions or limitations on drawing.

          "Unreimbursed Draws" with respect to a Letter of Credit at such time
     shall mean the aggregate amount at such time of all payments made by the
     applicable Issuing Bank under such Letter of Credit, to the extent not
     repaid by the Borrower on the date when due.

          "Year 2000 Problem" shall mean any significant risk that computer
     hardware, software or equipment containing embedded microchips of the
     Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries which is essential to its or their
     business or operations will not, in the case of dates or time periods
     occurring after December 31, 1999, function at least as effectively and
     reliably as in the case of times or time periods occurring before January
     1, 2000, including the making of accurate leap year calculations.

          1.2. Construction.  Unless the context of this Agreement otherwise
               ------------                                                 
clearly requires, references to the plural include the singular, the singular
the plural and the part the whole; "or" has the inclusive meaning represented by
the phrase "and/or"; and "property" includes all properties and assets of any
kind or nature, tangible or intangible, real, personal or 
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mixed. References in this Agreement to "determination" (and similar terms) by
the Agent or by any Lender include good faith estimates by the Agent or by any
Lender (in the case of quantitative determinations) and good faith beliefs by
the Agent or by any Lender (in the case of qualitative determinations). The
words "hereof," "herein," "hereunder" and similar terms in this Agreement refer
to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this
Agreement. References herein to "out-of-pocket expenses" of a Person (and
similar terms) include, but are not limited to, the fees of in-house counsel
and other in-house professionals of such Person to the extent that such fees are
routinely identified and specifically charged under such Person's normal cost
accounting system. The section and other headings contained in this Agreement
and the Table of Contents preceding this Agreement are for reference purposes
only and shall not control or affect the construction of this Agreement or the



interpretation thereof in any respect. Section, subsection and exhibit
references are to this Agreement unless otherwise specified.

          1.3. Accounting Principles.
               --------------------- 

          (a)  As used herein, "GAAP" shall mean generally accepted accounting
principles in the United States, applied on a basis consistent with the
principles used in preparing the Borrower's financial statements as of April 30,
1998 and for the fiscal year then ended, as referred to in Section 4.6 hereof.

          (b)  Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, all computations
and determinations as to accounting or financial matters shall be made, and all
financial statements to be delivered pursuant to this Agreement shall be
prepared, in accordance with GAAP (including principles of consolidation where
appropriate), and all accounting or financial terms shall have the meanings
ascribed to such terms by GAAP.

          (c)  All accounting terms not specifically defined herein shall be
construed in accordance with GAAP consistent with those applied in the
preparation of the financial statements referred to in Section 4.6. If any
changes in accounting principles from those used in the preparation of the
financial statements referred to in Section 4.6 hereafter occasioned by the
promulgation of rules, regulations, pronouncements and opinions by or required
by the Financial Accounting Standards Board or the American Institute of
Certified Public accountants (or successors thereto or agencies with similar
functions) result in a change in the method of calculation of financial
covenants, standards or terms found in Articles I and VII hereof, the parties
hereto agree to enter into good faith negotiations in order to amend such
provisions so as to equitably reflect such changes with the desired result that
the criteria for evaluating the financial condition of the Borrower and its
Subsidiaries shall be the same after such changes as if such changes had not
been made.

                                  ARTICLE II

                                  THE CREDITS
                                  -----------
                                        
          2.1. Revolving Credit Loans.
               ---------------------- 

          (a)  Revolving Credit Commitments.  Subject to the terms and
               ----------------------------
conditions and relying upon the representations and warranties herein set forth,
each Lender, severally and not jointly, agrees (such agreement being herein
called such Lender's "Revolving Credit Commitment") to make loans (the
"Revolving Credit Loans") in Dollars to the Borrower at any time or from time to
time on or after the date hereof and to but not including the Revolving Credit
Maturity Date. A Lender shall have no obligation to make any Revolving Credit
Loan to the extent that the aggregate principal amount of such Lender's
Revolving Credit Exposure at any time outstanding would exceed such Lender's
Revolving Credit Committed Amount at such time. Each Lender's "Revolving Credit
Committed Amount" at any time shall be equal to the amount set forth as its
"Initial Revolving Credit Committed Amount" below its name on the signature
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pages hereof, as such amount may have been reduced under Section 2.8 hereof at
such time, and subject to transfer to another Lender as provided in Section
10.14 hereof. If Mellon is the sole Lender under this Agreement, Mellon's
Revolving Credit Committed Amount shall be $30,000,000. If Mellon is not the
sole Lender under this Agreement, Mellon's Revolving Credit Committed Amount
shall be $30,000,000 and the sum of all of the Lenders' (including Mellon's)
Revolving Credit Committed Amounts shall not exceed $50,000,000 at any time.

          (b)  Nature of Credit.  Within the limits of time and amount set forth
               ----------------                                                 
in this Section 2.1, and subject to the provisions of this Agreement, the
Borrower may borrow, repay and reborrow Revolving Credit Loans hereunder.

          (c)  Revolving Credit Notes.  The obligation of the Borrower to repay
               ----------------------                                          
the unpaid principal amount of the Revolving Credit Loans made to it by each
Lender and to pay interest thereon shall be evidenced in part by promissory
notes of the Borrower, one to each Lender, dated the Closing Date (the
"Revolving Credit Notes") in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit
A, with the blanks appropriately filled, payable to the order of such Lender in
a face amount equal to such Lender's Initial Revolving Credit Committed Amount.

          (d)  Maturity.  To the extent not due and payable earlier, the
               --------                                                 
Revolving Credit Loans shall be due and payable on the Revolving Credit Maturity
Date.

          2.2. Revolving Credit Commitment Fee.  The Borrower shall pay to the
               -------------------------------                                
Agent for the account of each Lender a commitment fee (the "Revolving Credit
Commitment Fee") equal to 0.375% per annum (based on a year of 365/366 days and
actual days elapsed), for each day from and including the Closing Date to but
not including the Revolving Credit Maturity Date, on the amount (not less than



zero) equal to (i) such Lender's Revolving Credit Committed Amount on such day,
minus (ii) the sum of (A) the aggregate principal amount of such Lender's
Revolving Credit Loans outstanding on such day plus (ii) such Lender's Pro Rata
                                               ----                            
share of the aggregate Letter of Credit Exposure on each such day.  Such
Revolving Credit Commitment Fee shall be due and payable for the preceding
period for which such fee has not been paid: (x) on each Regular Payment Date,
(y) on the date of each reduction of the Revolving Credit Committed Amounts
(whether optional or mandatory) on the amount so reduced and (z) on the
Revolving Credit Maturity Date.

          2.3. Making of Loans.  Whenever the Borrower desires that the Lenders
               ---------------                                                 
make Revolving Credit Loans, the Borrower shall provide Standard Notice to the
Agent setting forth the following information:

          (a)  That the proposed Loans are Revolving Credit Loans;

          (b)  The date, which shall be a Business Day, on which such proposed
     Loans are to be made;

          (c)  The aggregate principal amount of such proposed Loans, which
     shall be the sum of the principal amounts selected pursuant to clause (d)
     of this Section 2.3;

          (d)  The interest rate Option or Options selected in accordance with
     Section 2.4(a) hereof and the principal amounts selected in accordance with
     Section 2.4(d) hereof of the Base Rate Portion and each Funding Segment of
     the Euro-Rate Portion, as the case may be, of such proposed Loans; and

          (e)  With respect to each such Funding Segment of such proposed Loans,
     the Funding Period to apply to such Funding Segment, selected in accordance
     with Section 2.4(c) hereof.
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Standard Notice having been so provided, the Agent shall promptly notify each
Lender of the information contained therein and of the amount of such Lender's
Loan.  Unless any applicable condition specified in Article V hereof has not
been satisfied, on the date specified in such Standard Notice each Lender shall
make the proceeds of its Loan available to the Agent at the Agent's Office, no
later than 1:00 p.m., Pittsburgh time, in funds immediately available at such
Office.  The Agent will promptly make the funds so received available to the
Borrower in funds immediately available at the Agent's Office.

          2.4. Interest Rates.
               --------------

          (a)  Optional Bases of Borrowing.  The unpaid principal amount of the
               ---------------------------                                     
Loans shall bear interest for each day until due on one or more bases selected
by the Borrower from among the interest rate Options set forth below.  Subject
to the provisions of this Agreement the Borrower may select different Options to
apply simultaneously to different Portions of the Loans and may select different
Funding Segments to apply simultaneously to different parts of the Euro-Rate
Portion of the Loans.  Each selection of a rate Option shall apply separately.
The aggregate number of Funding Segments applicable to the Euro-Rate Portion of
the Revolving Credit Loans at any time shall not exceed eight.

          (i)  Base Rate Option:  A rate per annum (computed on the basis of a
               ----------------
     year of 365/366 days and actual days elapsed) for each day equal to the
     Base Rate for such day plus the Applicable Margin for such day. The "Base
     Rate" for any day shall mean the greater of (A) the Prime Rate for such day
     or (B) the Federal Funds Effective Rate for such day, such interest rate to
     change automatically from time to time effective as of the effective date
     of each change in the Prime Rate or the Federal Funds Effective Rate.

          (ii) Euro-Rate Option:  A rate per annum (based on a year of 360 days
               ----------------
     and actual days elapsed) for each day equal to the Euro-Rate for such day
     plus the Applicable Margin for such day.  "Euro-Rate" for any day, as used
     herein, shall mean for each Funding Segment of the Euro-Rate Portion
     corresponding to a proposed or existing Euro-Rate Funding Period the rate
     per annum determined by the Agent by dividing (the resulting quotient to be
     rounded upward to the nearest 1/100 of 1%) (A) the rate of interest (which
     shall be the same for each day in such Euro-Rate Funding Period) determined
     in good faith by the Agent in accordance with its usual procedures (which
     determination shall be conclusive) to be the average of the rates per annum
     for deposits in Dollars offered to major money center banks in the London
     interbank market at approximately 11:00 a.m., London time, two London
     Business Days prior to the first day of such Euro-Rate Funding Period for
     delivery on the first day of such Euro-Rate Funding Period in amounts
     comparable to such Funding Segment and having maturities comparable to such
     Funding Period by (B) a number equal to 1.0 minus the Euro-Rate Reserve
     Percentage.

          The "Euro-Rate" may also be expressed by the following formula:

                    [average of the rates offered to major money ]
                    [center banks in the London interbank market ]



     Euro-Rate =    [determined by the Agent per subsection (A)  ]
                     --------------------------------------------  
                    [1.00 - Euro-Rate Reserve Percentage         ]

          "Euro-Rate Reserve Percentage" for any day shall mean the percentage
     (expressed as a decimal, rounded upward to the nearest 1/100 of 1%), as
     determined in good faith by the Agent (which determination shall be
     conclusive), which is in effect on such day as prescribed by the Board of
     Governors of the Federal Reserve System (or any successor) representing the
     maximum reserve requirement (including, without limitation, supplemental,
     marginal and emergency reserve requirements) with respect to 
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     eurocurrency funding (currently referred to as "Eurocurrency liabilities")
     of a member bank in such System. The Euro-Rate shall be adjusted
     automatically as of the effective date of each change in the Euro-Rate
     Reserve Percentage. The Euro-Rate Option shall be calculated in accordance
     with the foregoing whether or not any Lender is actually required to hold
     reserves in connection with its eurocurrency funding or, if required to
     hold such reserves, is required to hold reserves at the "Euro-Rate Reserve
     Percentage" as herein defined.

          The Agent shall give prompt notice to the Borrower and to the Lenders
     of the Euro-Rate determined or adjusted in accordance with the definition
     of the Euro-Rate, which determination or adjustment shall be conclusive if
     made in good faith.

          (b)  Applicable Margins/Default Rate of Interest.
               ------------------------------------------- 

          (i)  Except and to the extent that the conditions set forth in clause
     (ii) below apply on a particular day, the "Applicable Margin" for each type
     of Loan and interest rate Option for any day shall mean the percentage set
     forth below:

Applicable Margin under this clause (i):
- --------------------------------------- 

<TABLE>
<CAPTION>
                          Consolidated            
Type of Loan             Leverage Ratio              Interest Rate Option        Applicable Margin
- ------------             --------------              --------------------        -----------------
<S>                      <C>                         <C>                         <C>
Revolving Credit Loan    x less than 1.50            Base Rate Option            0.00%
                                                     Euro Rate Option            1.40%
                         1.50 less than and                                   
                         equal to x less than                                    
                         and equal to 2.00           Base Rate Option            0.00%
                                                     Euro-Rate Option            1.90%
                                                                                 
                         2.0 less than x             Base Rate Option            0.00%
                                                     Euro Rate Option            2.40%
</TABLE>

          (ii) After there shall have become due (by acceleration or otherwise)
     principal, interest, fees, indemnity, expenses or any other amounts due
     from the Borrower hereunder or under any other Loan Document, such overdue
     amounts shall bear interest for each day until paid (before and after
     judgment), payable on demand, at a rate per annum equal to the greater of
     (x) the then applicable Base Rate Option and (y) the then applicable Euro
     Rate Option, plus 4.40%.  To the extent permitted by law, interest accrued
     on any amount which has become due hereunder or under any Loan Document
     shall compound on a quarter to quarter basis, and hence shall be added
     daily to the overdue amount to which such interest relates.

          (c)  Funding Periods.  At any time when the Borrower shall select,
               ---------------                                              
convert to or renew the Euro-Rate Option to apply to any part of the Loans, the
Borrower shall specify one or more periods (the "Funding Periods") during which
each such Option shall apply, such Funding Periods being as set forth below:

Interest Rate Option                  Available Funding Periods
- --------------------                  -------------------------

Euro-Rate Option                      One, two, three or six months ("Euro-Rate
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                                      Funding Period")
provided, that:
- --------       

          (i)    Each Euro-Rate Funding Period shall begin on a London Business
     Day, and the term "month", when used in connection with a Euro-Rate Funding
     Period, shall be construed in accordance with prevailing practices in the
     interbank eurodollar market at the commencement of such Euro-Rate Funding
     Period, as determined in good faith by the Agent (which determination shall
     be conclusive);



          (ii)   In the case of Revolving Credit Loans, the Borrower may not
     select a Funding Period that would end after the Revolving Credit Maturity
     Date; and

          (iii)  The Borrower shall, in selecting any Funding Period, allow for
     scheduled mandatory payments and foreseeable mandatory prepayments of the
     Loans.

          (d)    Transactional Amounts.  Every selection of, conversion from,
                 ---------------------                                       
conversion to or renewal of an interest rate Option and every payment or
prepayment of any Loans shall be in a principal amount such that after giving
effect thereto the aggregate principal amount of the Base Rate Portion of the
Revolving Credit Loans, or the aggregate principal amount of each Funding
Segment of the Euro-Rate Portion of the Revolving Credit Loans, shall be as set
forth below:

Portion or Funding Segment               Allowable Aggregate Principal Amounts
- --------------------------               -------------------------------------

Base Rate Portion                        Any

Each Funding Segment of the Euro-Rate    $100,000 or an integral multiple of 
Portion                                  $50,000 in excess thereof.

          (e)    Euro-Rate Unascertainable; Impracticability.  If

          (i)    on any date on which a Euro-Rate would otherwise be set the
     Agent (in the case of clauses (A) or (B) below) or any Lender (in the case
     of clause (C) below) shall have determined in good faith (which
     determination shall be conclusive) that:

                 (A) adequate and reasonable means do not exist for ascertaining
          such Euro-Rate,

                 (B) a contingency has occurred which materially and adversely
          affects the secondary market for negotiable certificates of deposit
          maintained by dealers of recognized standing or the interbank
          eurodollar market, as the case may be, or

                 (C) the effective cost to such Lender of funding a proposed
          Funding Segment of the Euro-Rate Portion from a Corresponding Source
          of Funds shall exceed the Euro-Rate, as the case may be, applicable to
          such Funding Segment, or

          (ii)   at any time any Lender shall have determined in good faith
     (which determination shall be conclusive) that the making, maintenance or
     funding of any part of the Euro-Rate Portion has been made impracticable or
     unlawful by compliance by such Lender or a Notional Euro-Rate Funding
     Office in good faith with any Law or guideline or interpretation or
     administration thereof by any Governmental Authority charged with the
     interpretation or administration thereof or with any request or directive
     of any such Governmental Authority (whether or not having the force of
     law);
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then, and in any such event, the Agent or such Lender, as the case may be, may
notify the Borrower of such determination (and any Lender giving such notice
shall notify the Agent).  Upon such date as shall be specified in such notice
(which shall not be earlier than the date such notice is given), the obligation
of each of the Lenders to allow the Borrower to select, convert to or renew the
Euro-Rate Option shall be suspended until the Agent or such Lender, as the case
may be, shall have later notified the Borrower (and any Lender giving such
notice shall notify the Agent) of the Agent's or such Lender's determination in
good faith (which determination shall be conclusive) that the circumstance
giving rise to such previous determination no longer exist.

          If any Lender notifies the Borrower of a determination under
subsection (ii) of this Section 2.4(e), the Euro-Rate Portion of the Loans of
such Lender (the "Affected Lender") shall automatically be converted to the Base
Rate Option as of the date specified in such notice (and accrued interest
thereon shall be due and payable on such date).

          If at the time the Agent or a Lender makes a determination under
subsection (i) or (ii) of this Section 2.4(e) the Borrower previously has
notified the Agent that it wishes to select, convert to or renew the Euro-Rate
Option with respect to any proposed Loans but such Loans have not yet been made,
such notification shall be deemed to provide for selection of, conversion to or
renewal of the Base Rate Option instead of the Euro-Rate Option with respect to
such Loans or, in the case of a determination by a Lender, such Loans of such
Lender.

          2.5. Conversion or Renewal of Interest Rate Options.
               ---------------------------------------------- 

          (a)  Conversion or Renewal. Subject to the provisions of Section
               ---------------------
2.11(b) hereof, and if no Event of Default or Potential Default shall have
occurred and be continuing or shall exist, the Borrower may convert any part of
its Loans from any interest rate Option or Options to one or more different



interest rate Options and may renew the Euro-Rate Option as to any Funding
Segment of the Euro-Rate Portion:

          (i)  at any time with respect to conversion from the Base Rate Option;
     or

          (ii) at the expiration of any Funding Period with respect to
     conversions from or renewals of the Euro-Rate Option as to the Funding
     Segment corresponding to such expiring Funding Period.

Whenever the Borrower desires to convert or renew any interest rate Option or
Options, the Borrower shall provide to the Agent Standard Notice setting forth
the following information:

          (v)  That such conversion or renewal is to apply to Revolving Credit
     Loans;

          (w)  The date, which shall be a Business Day, on which the proposed
     conversion or renewal is to be made;

          (x)  The principal amounts selected in accordance with Section 2.4(d)
     hereof of the Base Rate Portion and each Funding Segment of the Euro-Rate
     Portion to be converted from or renewed;

          (y)  The interest rate Option or Options selected in accordance with
     Section 2.4(a) hereof and the principal amounts selected in accordance with
     Section 2.4(d) hereof of the Base Rate Portion and each Funding Segment of
     the Euro-Rate Portion to be converted to; and

          (z)  With respect to each Funding Segment to be converted to or
     renewed, the Funding Period selected in accordance with Section 2.4(c)
     hereof to apply to such Funding Segment.
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Standard Notice having been so provided, after the date specified in such
Standard Notice, interest shall be calculated upon the principal amount of the
Loans as so converted or renewed.  Interest on the principal amount of any part
of the Loans converted or renewed (automatically or otherwise) shall be due and
payable on the conversion or renewal date.

          (b)   Failure to Convert or Renew. Absent due notice from the Borrower
                ---------------------------
of conversion or renewal in the circumstances described in Section 2.5(a)(ii)
hereof, any part of the Euro-Rate Portion for which such notice is not received
shall be converted automatically to the Base Rate Option on the last day of the
expiring Funding Period.

          2.6.  Prepayments Generally.  Subject to Section 2.8 hereof with
                ---------------------
respect to mandatory prepayments, whenever the Borrower desires or is required
to prepay any part of its Loans, it shall provide Standard Notice to the Agent
setting forth the following information:

          (a)   That such prepayment is to be applied to the Revolving Credit
Loans;

          (b)   The date, which shall be a Business Day, on which the proposed
prepayment is to be made;

          (c)   The total principal amount of such prepayment, which shall be
the sum of the principal amounts selected pursuant to clause (d) of this
Section 2.6; and

          (d)   The principal amounts selected in accordance with Section 2.4(d)
hereof of the Base Rate Portion and each part of each Funding Segment of the
Euro-Rate Portion to be prepaid.

Standard Notice having been so provided, on the date specified in such Standard
Notice, the principal amounts of the Base Rate Portion and each part of the
Euro-Rate Portion specified in such notice, together with interest on each such
principal amount to such date, shall be due and payable.

          2.7.  Optional Prepayments.  The Borrower shall have the right at its
                --------------------
option from time to time to prepay its Loans in whole or part without premium or
penalty (subject, however, to Section 2.11(b) hereof):

          (a)   At any time with respect to any part of the Base Rate Portion;
or

          (b)   At any time during (subject to Section 2.11(b)) or at the
expiration of any Funding Period with respect to prepayment of the Euro-Rate
Portion with respect to any part of the Funding Segment corresponding to such
expiring Funding Period.

Any such prepayment shall be made in accordance with Section 2.6 hereof.
Notwithstanding the preceding sentence in this Section 2.7, the Borrower may
terminate this Agreement and reduce the Pro Rata Revolving Credit Committed
Amounts of the Lenders to zero at any time by (1) providing not less than five
(5) Business Days' notice (which notice shall be irrevocable) to such effect to



the Agent and (2) prepaying the outstanding principal amount of all Revolving
Credit Loans and other amounts owing under this Agreement as of the effective
date of the termination of this Agreement.

          2.8.  Mandatory Prepayments; Reductions in Revolving Credit Committed
                ---------------------------------------------------------------
Amounts.
- -------

          (a)   Mandatory Prepayments of Revolving Credit Committed Amounts. If
                -----------------------------------------------------------
at any time the aggregate Revolving Credit Exposure of the Lenders exceeds the
aggregate Revolving Credit Committed Amounts (including without limitation by
virtue of a reduction therein pursuant to Section 2.8(c) hereof), the Borrower
shall immediately prepay the Revolving
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Credit Loans (and then, to the extent of undrawn Letters of Credit, provide cash
collateralization thereof in accordance with the terms hereof) in an aggregate
principal amount not less than the amount of such excess.

          (b)   Voluntary Reductions in Committed Amounts.  The Borrower may at
                -----------------------------------------                      
any time or from time to time reduce Pro Rata the Revolving Credit Committed
Amounts of the Lenders to an aggregate amount (which may be zero) not less than
the sum of the aggregate Revolving Credit Exposure of the Lenders at such time,
plus the principal amount of all Revolving Credit Loans not yet made as to which
notice has been given by the Borrower under Section 2.3 hereof, plus the face
amount of all Letters of Credit not yet issued as to which notice has been given
by the Borrower under Section 3.2 hereof.  Any reduction of the Revolving Credit
Committed Amounts shall be in an aggregate amount which is an integral multiple
of $1,000,000.  Reduction of the Revolving Credit Committed Amounts shall be
made by providing not less than five (5) Business Days' notice (which notice
shall be irrevocable) to such effect to the Agent.  After the date specified in
such notice the Revolving Credit Commitment Fee shall be calculated upon the
Revolving Credit Committed Amounts as so reduced.

          (c)   Mandatory Reductions in Committed Amounts.
                ----------------------------------------- 

          (i)   If the Borrower (or the Subsidiary receiving such Proceeds) does
     not reinvest the Net Cash Proceeds received from the sale of any fixed
     assets in excess of $2,500,000 per fiscal year in accordance with Section
     7.10 hereof in related fixed assets of comparable value within six (6)
     months of the receipt of such Net Cash Proceeds by the Borrower or any of
     its Subsidiaries, the Revolving Credit Committed Amounts of the Lenders
     shall be reduced Pro Rata by the amount of such Net Cash Proceeds as of the
     fifth day after the end of such six-month period.

          (ii)  If the Borrower (or the Subsidiary receiving such Proceeds) does
     not reinvest the Net Cash Proceeds received from the loss, condemnation or
     destruction of any fixed assets in excess of $2,500,000 per fiscal year in
     related fixed assets of comparable value within six (6) months of receipt
     of such Net Cash Proceeds by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, the
     Revolving Credit Committed Amounts of the Lenders shall be reduced Pro Rata
     by the amount of such Net Cash Proceeds as of the fifth day after the end
     of such six-month period.

          (iii) If the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries issues debt in
     accordance with Section 7.3(d) or (e) hereof, the Revolving Credit
     Committed Amount of the Lenders shall be reduced Pro Rata by the amount of
     the related Net Cash Proceeds received by the Borrower or any of its
     Subsidiaries from such debt issuance as of the fifth day after the receipt
     of such Net Cash Proceeds by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries.

          (d)   Applicability of Certain Provisions.  Prepayments required by
                -----------------------------------
this Section 2.8 are subject to all of the terms and conditions applicable to
prepayments generally pursuant to Section 2.6 hereof and Section 2.11(b) hereof
and to all of the terms and conditions applicable to optional prepayments
pursuant to Section 2.7 hereof, except that Sections 2.6(d) and 2.7(b) hereof
shall not apply to such prepayments to the extent necessary to comply with this
Section 2.8. If the Borrower is required to give notice of a prepayment but for
any reason fails to give a notice in accordance with the provisions of this
Agreement, the amount as to which the Borrower is required to have given notice
of prepayment shall nevertheless be deemed due and payable as of the date
required to have been prepaid shall nevertheless be deemed due and payable (for
purposes of calculating interest on such amounts pursuant to Section 2.4(b)(ii)
hereof and otherwise).

          2.9.  Interest Payment Dates.  Interest on the Base Rate Portion shall
                ----------------------
be due and payable on each Regular Payment Date. Interest on each Funding
Segment of the Euro-Rate Portion shall be due and payable on the last day of the
corresponding Euro-Rate Funding Period
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and, if such Euro-Rate Funding Period is longer than three months, also every
third month during such Funding Period. After maturity of any part of the Loans



(by acceleration or otherwise), interest on such part of the Loans shall be due
and payable on demand.

          2.10.  Pro Rata Treatment; Payments Generally.
                 -------------------------------------- 

          (a)    Pro Rata Treatment.  Each borrowing and conversion and renewal
                 ------------------
of interest rate Options hereunder shall be made, and all payments made in
respect of principal, interest, and Revolving Credit Commitment Fees and Standby
Letter of Credit Fees due from the Borrower hereunder or under the Notes shall
be applied, Pro Rata from and to each Lender, except for payments of interest
involving an Affected Lender as provided in Section 2.4(e) hereof and payments
to a Lender subject to a withholding deduction under Section 2.12(c) hereof. The
failure of any Lender to make a Loan shall not relieve any other Lender of its
obligation to lend hereunder, but neither the Agent nor any Lender shall be
responsible for the failure of any other Lender to make a Loan.

          (b)    Payments Generally.  All payments and prepayments to be made by
                 ------------------
the Borrower in respect of principal, interest, fees, indemnity, expenses or
other amounts due from the Borrower hereunder or under any Loan Document shall
be payable in Dollars at 2:00 p.m., Pittsburgh time, on the day when due without
presentment, demand, protest or notice of any kind, all of which are hereby
expressly waived, and an action therefor shall immediately accrue, without
setoff, counterclaim, withholding or other deduction of any kind or nature,
except for payments to a Lender subject to a withholding deduction under Section
2.12(c) hereof. Except for payments under Sections 2.11 and 10.6 hereof, such
payments shall be made to the Agent at its Office in Dollars in funds
immediately available at such Office, and payments under Sections 2.11 and 10.6
hereof shall be made to the applicable Lender at such domestic account as it
shall specify to the Borrower from time to time in funds immediately available
at such account. Any payment or prepayment received by the Agent or such Lender
after 2:00 p.m., Pittsburgh time, on any day shall be deemed to have been
received on the next succeeding Business Day. The Agent shall distribute to the
Lenders all such payments received by it from the Borrower as promptly as
practicable after receipt by the Agent.

          2.11.  Additional Compensation in Certain Circumstances.
                 ------------------------------------------------ 

          (a)    Increased Costs or Reduced Return Resulting From Taxes,
                 ------------------------------------------------------
Reserves, Capital Adequacy Requirements, Expenses, Etc. If any Law or guideline
- ------------------------------------------------------
or interpretation or application thereof by any Governmental Authority charged
with the interpretation or administration thereof or compliance with any request
or directive of any Governmental Authority (whether or not having the force of
law) hereafter adopted:

          (i)    subjects any Lender or any Notional Euro-Rate Funding Office to
     any tax or changes the basis of taxation with respect to this Agreement,
     the Notes, the Loans or payments by the Borrower of principal, interest,
     commitment fee or other amounts due from the Borrower hereunder or under
     the Notes (except for taxes on the overall net income or overall gross
     receipts of such Lender or such Notional Euro-Rate Funding Office imposed
     by the jurisdictions (federal, state and local) in which the Lender's
     principal office or Notional Euro-Rate Funding Office is located),

          (ii)   imposes, modifies or deems applicable any reserve, special
     deposit or similar requirement against credits or commitments to extend
     credit extended by, assets (funded or contingent) of, deposits with or for
     the account of, other acquisitions of funds by, such Lender or any Notional
     Euro-Rate Funding Office (other than requirements expressly included herein
     in the determination of the Euro-Rate hereunder),

          (iii)  imposes, modifies or deems applicable any capital adequacy or
     similar requirement (A) against assets (funded or contingent) of, or
     credits or commitments to
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     extend credit extended by, any Lender or any Notional Euro-Rate Funding
     Office, or (B) otherwise applicable to the obligations of any Lender or any
     Notional Euro-Rate Funding Office under this Agreement, or

          (iv)   imposes upon any Lender or any Notional Euro-Rate Funding
     Office any other condition or expense with respect to this Agreement, the
     Notes or its making, maintenance or funding of any Loan or any Guaranty
     Equivalent,

and the result of any of the foregoing is to increase the cost to, reduce the
income receivable by, or impose any expense (including loss of margin) upon any
Lender, any Notional Euro-Rate Funding Office or, in the case of clause (iii)
hereof, any Person controlling a Lender, with respect to this Agreement, the
Notes or the making, maintenance or funding of any Loan (or, in the case of any
capital adequacy or similar requirement, to have the effect of reducing the rate
of return on such Lender's or controlling Person's capital, taking into
consideration such Lender's or controlling Person's policies with respect to
capital adequacy) by an amount which such Lender deems to be material (such
Lender being deemed for this purpose to have made, maintained or funded each



Funding Segment of the Euro-Rate Portion from a Corresponding Source of Funds),
such Lender may from time to time notify the Borrower of the amount determined
in good faith (using any averaging and attribution methods) by such Lender
(which determination shall be conclusive) to be necessary to compensate such
Lender or such Notional Euro-Rate Funding Office for such increase, reduction or
imposition.  Such amount shall be due and payable by the Borrower to such Lender
five Business Days after such notice is given, together with an amount equal to
interest on such amount from the date two Business Days after the date demanded
until such due date at the Base Rate Option applicable to Revolving Credit
Loans.  A certificate by such Lender setting forth in reasonable detail the
calculation of the amount due and payable under this Section 2.11(a) from time
to time and the method of calculating such amount shall be conclusive.  Each
Lender agrees that it will use good faith efforts to notify the Borrower of the
occurrence of any event that would give rise to a payment under this Section
2.11(a); provided, however, that any failure of such Lender to give any such
notice shall have no effect on the Borrower's obligations hereunder.

          (b)    Funding Breakage.  In addition to all other amounts payable
hereunder, if and to the extent for any reason any part of any Funding Segment
of any Euro-Rate Portion of the Loans becomes due (by acceleration or
otherwise), or is paid, prepaid or converted to another interest rate Option
(whether or not such payment, prepayment or conversion is mandatory or automatic
and whether or not such payment or prepayment is then due), on a day other than
the last day of the corresponding Funding Period (the date such amount so
becomes due, or is so paid, prepaid or converted, being referred to as the
"Funding Breakage Date"), the Borrower shall pay each Lender an amount ("Funding
Breakage Indemnity") determined by such Lender as follows:

          (i)    first, calculate the following amount: (A) the principal amount
     of such Funding Segment of the Loans owing to such Lender which so became
     due, or which was so paid, prepaid or converted, times (B) the greater of
     (x) zero or (y) the rate of interest applicable to such principal amount on
     the Funding Breakage Date minus the Euro-Rate as of the Funding Breakage
     Date, times (C) the number of days from and including the Funding Breakage
     Date to but not including the last day of such Funding Period, times (D)
     1/360;

          (ii)   the Funding Breakage Indemnity to be paid by the Borrower to
     such Lender shall be the amount equal to the present value as of the
     Funding Breakage Date (discounted at the Euro-Rate as of such Funding
     Breakage Date, and calculated on the basis of a year of 365 or 366 days, as
     the case may be, and actual days elapsed) of the amount described in the
     preceding clause (i) (which amount described in the preceding clause (i) is
     assumed for purposes of such present value calculation to be payable on the
     last day of the corresponding Funding Period).
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Such Funding Breakage Indemnity shall be due and payable on demand, and each
Lender shall, upon making such demand, notify the Agent of the amount so
demanded.  In addition, the Borrower shall, on the due date for payment of any
Funding Breakage Indemnity, pay to such Lender an additional amount equal to
interest on such Funding Breakage Indemnity from the Funding Breakage Date to
but not including such due date at the Base Rate Option applicable to Revolving
Credit Loans (calculated on the basis of a year of 365/366 days and actual days
elapsed).  The amount payable to each Lender under this Section 2.11(b) shall be
determined in good faith by such Lender, and such determination shall be
conclusive.

          2.12.  Taxes.
                 ----- 

          (a)    Payments Net of Taxes.  All payments made by the Borrower under
                 ---------------------
this Agreement or any other Loan Document shall be made free and clear of, and
without reduction or withholding for or on account of, any present or future
income, stamp or other taxes, levies, imposts, duties, charges, fees, deductions
or withholdings, now or hereafter imposed, levied, collected, withheld or
assessed by any Governmental Authority, and all liabilities with respect
thereto, excluding

          (i)    in the case of the Agent and each Lender, income or franchise
     taxes imposed on the Agent or such Lender by the jurisdiction under the
     laws of which the Agent or such Lender is organized or any political
     subdivision or taxing authority thereof or therein or as a result of a
     connection between such Lender and any jurisdiction other than a connection
     resulting solely from this Agreement and the transactions contemplated
     hereby, and

          (ii)   in the case of each Lender, income or franchise taxes imposed
     by any jurisdiction in which such Lender's lending offices which make or
     book Loans are located or any political subdivision or taxing authority
     thereof or therein

(all such non-excluded taxes, levies, imposts, deductions, charges or
withholdings being hereinafter called "Taxes").  If any Taxes are required to be
withheld or deducted from any amounts payable to the Agent or any Lender under
this Agreement or any other Loan Document, the Borrower shall pay the relevant
amount of such Taxes and the amounts so payable to the Agent or such Lender
shall be increased to the extent necessary to yield to the Agent or such Lender
(after payment of all Taxes) interest or any such other amounts payable



hereunder at the rates or in the amounts specified in this Agreement and the
other Loan Documents.  Whenever any Taxes are paid by the Borrower with respect
to payments made in connection with this Agreement or any other Loan Document,
as promptly as possible thereafter, the Borrower shall send to the Agent for its
own account or for the account of such Lender, as the case may be, a certified
copy of an original official receipt received by the Borrower showing payment
thereof.

          (b)    Indemnity.  The Borrower hereby indemnifies the Agent and each
                 ---------
of the Lenders for the full amount of all Taxes attributable to payments by or
on behalf of the Borrower hereunder or under any of the other Loan Documents,
any Taxes paid by the Agent or such Lender, as the case may be, any present or
future claims, liabilities or losses with respect to or resulting from any
omission to pay or delay in paying any Taxes (including any incremental Taxes,
interest or penalties that may become payable by the Agent or such Lender as a
result of any failure to pay such Taxes), whether or not such Taxes were
correctly or legally asserted. Such indemnification shall be made within 30 days
from the date such Lender or the Agent, as the case may be, makes written demand
therefor.

          (c)    Withholding and Backup Withholding.  Each Lender that is
                 ----------------------------------
incorporated or organized under the laws of any jurisdiction other than the
United States or any State thereof agrees that, on or prior to the date any
payment is due to be made to it hereunder or under any other Loan Document, it
will furnish to the Borrower and the Agent
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          (i)    two valid, duly completed copies of United States Internal
     Revenue Service Form 4224 or United States Internal Revenue Form 1001 or
     successor applicable form, as the case may be, certifying in each case that
     such Lender is entitled to receive payments under this Agreement and the
     other Loan Documents without deduction or withholding of any United States
     federal income taxes and

          (ii)   a valid, duly completed Internal Revenue Service Form W-8 or W-
     9 or successor applicable form, as the case may be, to establish an
     exemption from United States backup withholding tax.

Each Lender which so delivers to the Borrower and the Agent a Form 1001 or 4224
and Form W-8 or W-9, or successor applicable forms agrees to deliver to the
Borrower and the Agent two further copies of the said Form 1001 or 4224 and Form
W-8 or W-9, or successor applicable forms, or other manner of certification, as
the case may be, on or before the date that any such form expires or becomes
obsolete or otherwise is required to be resubmitted as a condition to obtaining
an exemption from withholding tax, or after the occurrence of any event
requiring a change in the most recent form previously delivered by it, and such
extensions or renewals thereof as may reasonably be requested by the Borrower
and the Agent, certifying in the case of a Form 1001 or Form 4224 that such
Lender is entitled to receive payments under this Agreement or any other Loan
Document without deduction or withholding of any United States federal income
taxes, unless a change in Law has occurred prior to the date on which any such
delivery would otherwise be required which renders all such forms inapplicable
or which would prevent such Lender from duly completing and delivering any such
letter or form with respect to it and such Lender advises the Borrower and the
Agent that it is not capable of receiving payments without any deduction or
withholding of United States federal income tax, and in the case of a Form W-8
or W-9, establishing an exemption from United States backup withholding tax.

          2.13.  Funding by Branch, Subsidiary or Affiliate.
                 ------------------------------------------ 

          (a)    Notional Funding.  Each Lender shall have the right from time
                 ----------------
to time, prospectively or retrospectively, without notice to the Borrower, to
deem any branch, subsidiary or affiliate of such Lender to have made, maintained
or funded any part of the Euro-Rate Portion at any time. Any branch, subsidiary
or affiliate so deemed shall be known as a "Notional Euro-Rate Funding Office."
Such Lender shall deem any part of the Euro-Rate Portion of the Loans or the
funding therefor to have been transferred to a different Notional Euro-Rate
Funding Office if such transfer would avoid or cure an event or condition
described in Section 2.4(e)(ii) hereof or would lessen compensation payable by
the Borrower under Section 2.11(a) hereof, and if such Lender determines in its
sole discretion that such transfer would be practicable and would not have a
material adverse effect on such part of the Loans, such Lender or any Notional
Euro-Rate Funding Office (it being assumed for purposes of such determination
that each part of the Euro-Rate Portion is actually made or maintained by or
funded through the corresponding Notional Euro-Rate Funding Office). Notional
Euro-Rate Funding Offices may be selected by such Lender without regard to such
Lender's actual methods of making, maintaining or funding Loans or any sources
of funding actually used by or available to such Lender.

          (b)    Actual Funding.  Each Lender shall have the right from time to 
                 --------------
time to make maintain any part of the Euro-Rate Portion by arranging for a
branch of such Lender to make or maintain such part of the Euro-Rate Portion.
Such Lender shall have the right to (i) hold any applicable Note payable to its
order for the benefit and account of such branch or (ii) request the Borrower to



issue one or more promissory notes in the principal amount of such Euro-Rate
Portion, in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit A with the blanks
appropriately filled, payable to such branch and with appropriate changes
reflecting that the holder thereof is not obligated to make any additional Loans
to the Borrower. The Borrower agrees to comply promptly with any request under
subsection (ii) of this Section 2.13(b). If any Lender causes a branch to make
or maintain any part of the Euro-Rate Portion hereunder, all terms and
conditions of this Agreement shall, except where the context clearly requires
otherwise, be applicable to
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such part of the Euro-Rate Portion and to any note payable to the order of such
branch to the same extent as if such part of the Euro-Rate Portion were made or
maintained and such note were a Revolving Credit Note, payable to such Lender's
Order.

                                  ARTICLE III

 
                       THE LETTER OF CREDIT SUBFACILITY
                       --------------------------------

          3.1.   The Letter of Credit Subfacility.
                 -------------------------------- 

          (a)    General.  Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement
                 -------
and the Letter of Credit Agreement, and relying upon the representations and
warranties herein and therein set forth and upon the agreements of the Lenders
set forth in Sections 3.3 and 3.4 hereof, either Issuing Bank shall issue for
the account of the Borrower standby letters of credit (each, as amended,
modified or supplemented from time to time, a "Standby Letter of Credit" or
"Letter of Credit") at any time or from time to time on or after the date
hereof. The Borrower shall not request any Letter of Credit to be issued, and
neither Issuing Bank shall have any obligation to issue any Letter of Credit,
except within the following limitations: (i) no Letter of Credit shall be issued
later than 60 days before the Revolving Credit Maturity Date, (ii) at the time
any Letter of Credit is issued, the aggregate Revolving Credit Exposures of the
Lenders (after giving effect to issuance of the requested Letter of Credit)
shall not exceed the sum of the Revolving Credit Committed Amounts of the
Lenders at such time and (iii) on the date of issuance of any Letter of Credit
(and after giving effect to such issuance) the aggregate Letter of Credit
Exposure shall not exceed $3,000,000.

          (b)    Terms of Letters of Credit.  The Borrower shall not request any
                 --------------------------
Letter of Credit to be issued except within the following limitations: each
Letter of Credit (i) shall have an expiration date no later than the earlier of
(A) 12 months after the date of issuance thereof subject to customary automatic
renewal or (B) 30 days prior to the Revolving Credit Maturity Date, and (ii)
shall be denominated in (A) Dollars, (B) to the extent consistent with the
applicable Issuing Bank's operations at the time in question, Deutsche Marks,
British Pounds, Australian Dollars and Euros, or (C) any other freely-available
currency acceptable to the applicable Issuing Bank in its sole discretion.

          (c)    Purposes of Letters of Credit.  Each Letter of Credit shall be
                 -----------------------------
satisfactory in form, substance and beneficiary to the Issuing Bank issuing such
Letter of Credit in its discretion. Each Standby Letter of Credit shall be used
by the Borrower as a standby letter of credit for general corporate purposes,
except that Standby Letters of Credit shall not be used to provide credit
support for any Indebtedness or other direct or indirect financing arrangements
of the Borrower or any other Person. The provisions of this Section 3.1(c)
represent only an obligation of the Borrower to the Issuing Banks and the
Lenders; the Issuing Banks shall have no obligation to the Lenders to ascertain
the purpose of any Letter of Credit, and the rights and obligations of the
Lenders and the Issuing Banks among themselves shall not be impaired or affected
by a breach of this Section 3.1(c).

          (d)    Standby Letter of Credit Fee.  The Borrower shall pay to the
                 ----------------------------
Agent for the account of each Lender a fee (the "Standby Letter of Credit Fee")
equal to the percentage set forth below (based on a year of 365/366 days and
actual days elapsed), for each outstanding Standby Letter of Credit for each day
from and including the date of issuance thereof to and including the date of
expiration or termination thereof, on the Undrawn Availability of such
outstanding Standby Letter of Credit on such day:

          (i)    On each day during a period in which the Consolidated Leverage
Ratio is less than 1.50 to 1,  1.40%.
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          (ii)   On each day during a period in which the Consolidated Leverage
Ratio is between 1.50 and 2.00 to 1, 1.90%.

          (iii)  On each day during a period in which the Consolidated Leverage
Ratio is more than 2.01 to 1, 2.40%.

The Consolidated Leverage Ratio shall be measured at such times as provided in



Section 7.1(a) hereof.  Such Standby Letter of Credit Fee shall be due and
payable for the preceding period for which such fee has not been paid on each of
the following dates: (i) each Regular Payment Date subsequent to the date of
issuance of such Standby Letter of Credit, (ii) the date of each drawing on such
Standby Letter of Credit, and (iii) the date of expiration or termination of
such Standby Letter of Credit.

          (e)    Administration Fees.  The Borrower shall pay to the Agent, for
                 -------------------
the sole account of the applicable Issuing Bank, such administration,
maintenance, amendment, drawing and negotiation fees as may be customarily
charged by the applicable Issuing Bank from time to time in connection with
letters of credit.

          3.2.   Procedure for Issuance and Amendment of Letters of Credit.
                 --------------------------------------------------------- 

          (a)    Request for Issuance.  The Borrower may from time to time
                 --------------------
request, upon notice delivered at least three Business Days' prior to the
proposed date of issuance, that an Issuing Bank issue (or cause another
Affiliate of such Issuing Bank selected by such Issuing Bank to issue) a Letter
of Credit by:

          (i)    delivering to such Issuing Bank (or such Affiliate as such
     Issuing Bank may from time to time designate) and the Agent a written
     request to such effect, specifying the date on which such Letter of Credit
     is to be issued, the expiration date thereof, and the Stated Amount
     thereof, and

          (ii)   delivering to the applicable Issuing Bank an application, in
     the form attached as Exhibit B-1 for Standby Letters of Credit to be issued
     by Mellon Bank, N.A. and Exhibit B-2 for Standby Letters of Credit to be
     issued by Bank of America National Trust and Savings Association (as
     applicable, the "Standby Letter of Credit Application" or "Letter of Credit
     Application"), completed to the satisfaction of such Issuing Bank, together
     with such other certificates, documents and other papers and information as
     such Issuing Bank may request.

Upon receipt of the foregoing, the applicable Issuing Bank shall promptly notify
the Agent (by telephone or otherwise), and such Issuing Bank shall furnish the
Agent with the proposed form of Letter of Credit to be issued.  The Agent shall,
promptly upon receiving such notice, notify the Lenders of such proposed Letter
of Credit (which notice shall specify the Stated Amount and term of such
proposed Letter of Credit), and shall determine, as of the close of business on
the Business Day before such proposed issuance, whether such proposed Letter of
Credit complies with the limitations set forth in Sections 3.1(a), 3.1(b) and
3.1(c) hereof.  Unless such limitations are not satisfied, or unless the
Required Lenders have given notice to the Agent to cease issuing Letters of
Credit pursuant to Section 3.2(c)(iii) hereof, the Agent shall notify the
applicable Issuing Bank (in writing or by telephone promptly confirmed in
writing) that such Issuing Bank is authorized to issue such Letter of Credit
and, unless any other applicable condition specified in this Article III, the
Letter of Credit Agreement or the Letter of Credit Application has not been
satisfied and unless any applicable condition set forth in Article V hereof or
in the Letter of Credit Agreement has not been satisfied, such Issuing Bank
shall issue the Letter of Credit on the date requested by the Borrower pursuant
to Section 3.2(a)(i) hereof.  The applicable Issuing Bank shall deliver the
original of such Letter of Credit to the beneficiary thereof or as the Borrower
shall otherwise direct, and shall promptly notify the Agent thereof and furnish
a copy thereof to the Agent.
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          (b)    Request for Extension or Increase.  The Borrower may from time
                 ---------------------------------
to time request an Issuing Bank to extend the expiration date of an outstanding
Letter of Credit or increase the Undrawn Availability of such Letter of Credit.
Such extension or increase shall for all purposes hereunder be treated as though
the Borrower had requested issuance of a Letter of Credit hereunder (except only
that the applicable Issuing Bank may, if it elects, issue a notice of extension
or increase in lieu of issuing a new Letter of Credit in substitution for the
outstanding Letter of Credit).

          (c)    Limitations on Issuance, Extension and Amendment.
                 ------------------------------------------------ 

          (i)    As between the applicable Issuing Bank, on the one hand, and
     the Agent and the Lenders, on the other hand, the applicable Issuing Bank
     shall be justified and fully protected in issuing such Letter of Credit
     after receiving authorization from the Agent as provided in Section 3.2(a)
     hereof, notwithstanding any subsequent notices to the Issuing Bank, any
     knowledge of an Event of Default or Potential Default, any knowledge of
     failure of any condition specified in Section 5.2 hereof to be satisfied,
     any other knowledge of the applicable Issuing Bank, or any other event,
     condition or circumstance whatever. The applicable Issuing Bank may amend,
     modify or supplement Letters of Credit or Letter of Credit Applications, or
     waive compliance to any condition of issuance or payment, without the
     consent of, and without liability to, the Agent or any Lender, provided
     that any such amendment, modification or supplement that extends the
     expiration date or increases the Letter of Credit Undrawn Availability of



     an outstanding Letter of Credit shall be subject to Section 3.2(b) hereof.

          (ii)   As between the Agent, on the one hand, and the Lenders, on the
     other hand, the Agent shall not authorize issuance of any Letter of Credit
     if the Agent shall have received, at least two Business Days before
     authorizing such issuance, from the Required Lenders an unrevoked written
     notice that any condition precedent set forth in Section 5.2 will not be
     satisfied and expressly requesting that the Agent direct the Issuing Banks
     to cease to issue Letters of Credit. Absent such notice, or unless the
     Agent determines that the applicable limitations set forth in Sections
     3.1(a), 3.1(b) and 3.1(c) hereof are not satisfied or if the Agent has
     actual knowledge of an Event of Default or Potential Default or any
     knowledge of failure of any condition specified in Section 5.2 hereof to be
     satisfied, the Agent shall be justified and fully protected, as against the
     Lenders, in authorizing an Issuing Bank to issue such Letter of Credit,
     notwithstanding any subsequent notices to the Agent, any other knowledge of
     the Agent, or any other event, condition or circumstance whatever.

          3.3.   Letter of Credit Participating Interests.
                 ---------------------------------------- 

          (a)    Generally.  Concurrently with the issuance of each Letter of
                 ---------
Credit, the applicable Issuing Bank automatically shall be deemed, irrevocably
and unconditionally, to have sold, assigned, transferred and conveyed to each 
other Lender, and each other Lender automatically shall be deemed, irrevocably
and unconditionally, severally to have purchased, acquired, accepted and assumed
from the applicable Issuing Bank, without recourse to, or representation or
warranty by, the applicable Issuing Bank, an undivided interest, in a proportion
equal to such Lender's Pro Rata share, in all of the applicable Issuing Bank's
rights and obligations in, to or under such Letter of Credit, the related Letter
of Credit Application, the Letter of Credit Agreement, the Reimbursement
Obligations and all collateral, guarantees and other rights from time to time
directly or indirectly securing the foregoing (such interest of each Lender
being referred to herein as a "Letter of Credit Participating Interest").
Amounts other than Letter of Credit Reimbursement Obligations and Standby Letter
of Credit Fees payable from time to time under or in connection with the Letter
of Credit Agreement or a Letter of Credit or Letter of Credit Application shall
be for the sole account of the applicable Issuing Bank. On the date that any
Purchasing Lender becomes a party to this Agreement in accordance with Section
10.14 hereof, Letter of Credit Participating Interests in any outstanding
Letters of Credit held by
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the Lender from which such Purchasing Lender acquired its interest hereunder
shall be proportionately reallotted between such Purchasing Lender and such
transferor Lender.

          (b)  Obligations Absolute. Notwithstanding any other provision hereof,
               --------------------
each Lender hereby agrees that its obligation to participate in each Letter of
Credit issued in accordance herewith, its obligation to make the payments
specified in Section 3.4 hereof, and the right of each Issuing Bank to receive
such payments in the manner specified therein, are each absolute, irrevocable
and unconditional and shall not be affected by any event, condition or
circumstance whatever. The failure of any Lender to make any such payment shall
not relieve any other Lender of its funding obligation hereunder on the date
due, but no Lender shall be responsible for the failure of any other Lender to
meet its funding obligations hereunder.

          3.4. Letter of Credit Drawings and Reimbursements.
               -------------------------------------------- 

          (a)  Borrower's Reimbursement Obligation. If an Issuing Bank makes a
               ----------------------------------- 
payment under any Letter of Credit, such Issuing Bank shall promptly notify the
Agent (which notice may be by telephone) and the Agent shall promptly notify the
Borrower (which notice may be by telephone) of such payment. The Borrower hereby
agrees to reimburse such Issuing Bank, by making payment to the Agent for the
account of such Issuing Bank in accordance with Section 2.10(b) hereof, on the
day after notice of such payment made by such Issuing Bank under any Letter of
Credit, without further notice, protest or demand, all of which are hereby
waived, and an action therefor shall immediately accrue. The amount of such
Reimbursement Obligation shall be the Dollar Equivalent of the amount of the
payment by the Issuing Bank, determined as of the date of such payment. To the
extent such payment is not timely made, the Borrower hereby agrees to pay to the
Agent, for the account of such Issuing Bank, on demand, interest on any
Unreimbursed Draws for each day from and including the date of such payment by
such Issuing Bank until paid (before and after judgment) in accordance with
Section 2.4(b)(ii) hereof, at the rate per annum set forth in Section 2.4(b)(ii)
hereof.

          (b)  Payment by Lenders on Account of Unreimbursed Draws. If an
               ---------------------------------------------------  
Issuing Bank makes a payment under any Letter of Credit and is not reimbursed in
full therefor on the date when due in accordance with Section 3.4(a) hereof,
such Issuing Bank will promptly notify the Agent thereof (which notice may be by
telephone), and the Agent shall forthwith notify each Lender (which notice may
be by telephone) thereof. No later than the Agent's close of business on the
date such notice is given if such notice is given before 11:00 a.m., Pittsburgh



time, or the next Business Day, if such notice is given after 11:00 a.m.,
Pittsburgh time, each such Lender will pay to the Agent, for the account of such
Issuing Bank, in immediately available funds, an amount equal to such Lender's
Pro Rata share of the Dollar Equivalent of the unreimbursed portion of such
payment by such Issuing Bank, determined as of the date of such payment. If and
to the extent that any Lender fails to make such payment to such Issuing Bank on
such date, such Lender shall pay such amount on demand, together with interest,
for such Issuing Bank's own account, for each day from and including the date
such payment is due to and including the date of repayment to such Issuing Bank
(before and after judgment) at the following rates per annum: (x) for each day
from and including the date of such payment by such Issuing Bank to and
including the second Business Day thereafter, at the Federal Funds Effective
Rate plus 0.50% for each such day, and (y) for each day thereafter, at the rate
applicable to Unreimbursed Draws for each such day.

          (c)  Distributions to Participants. If, at any time, after an Issuing
               -----------------------------  
Bank has made an Unreimbursed Draw and has received from the Agent on account of
any Lender such Lender's share of such Letter of Credit Unreimbursed Draw, and
such Issuing Bank receives any payment or makes any application of funds on
account of the Reimbursement Obligation arising from such Unreimbursed Draw,
such Issuing Bank will pay to the Agent, for the account of such Lender, such
Lender's Pro Rata share of such payment.
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          (d)  Rescission. If any amount received by an Issuing Bank on account
               ----------
of any Reimbursement Obligation shall be avoided, rescinded or otherwise
returned or paid over by such Issuing Bank for any reason at any time, whether
before or after the termination of this Agreement (or such Issuing Bank believes
in good faith that such avoidance, rescission, return or payment is required,
whether or not such matter has been adjudicated), each such Lender will,
promptly upon notice from the Agent, pay over to the Agent for the account of
such Issuing Bank its Pro Rata share of such amount, together with its Pro Rata
share of any interest or penalties payable with respect thereto.

          (e)  Equalization. If any Lender receives any payment or makes any
               ------------
application on account of its Letter of Credit Participating Interest, such
Lender shall forthwith pay over to the Agent for the account of the Issuing
Banks, in Dollars and in like kind of funds received or applied by it the amount
in excess of such Lender's ratable share of the amount so received or applied.

          3.5. Obligations Absolute. The payment obligations of the Borrower
               -------------------- 
under Section 3.4 shall be unconditional and irrevocable and shall be paid
strictly in accordance with the terms of this Agreement under all circumstances,
including, without limitation, the following circumstances:

          (a)  any lack of validity or enforceability of this Agreement, any
Letter of Credit, the Letter of Credit Agreement or any other Loan Document,

          (b)  the existence of any claim, set-off, defense or other right which
the Borrower or any other Person may have at any time against any beneficiary or
transferee of any Letter of Credit (or any Persons for whom any such beneficiary
or transferee may be acting), any Issuing Bank, any Lender, or any other Person,
whether in connection with this Agreement, the transactions contemplated hereby
or any unrelated transaction;

          (c)  any draft, certificate, statement or other document presented
under any Letter of Credit proving to be forged, fraudulent, invalid or
insufficient in any respect or any statement therein being untrue or inaccurate
in any respect; provided, however, that payment by the applicable Issuing Bank
              --------  -------                                             
under such Letter of Credit against presentation of such draft, certificate,
statement or other document shall not have constituted gross negligence or
willful misconduct;

          (d)  payment by an Issuing Bank under any Letter of Credit against
presentation of a draft or certificate which does not comply with the terms of
such Letter of Credit, or payment by such Issuing Bank under the Letter of
Credit in any other circumstances in which conditions to payment are not met,
except any such payment resulting from the gross negligence or willful
misconduct of such Issuing Bank; or

          (e)  any other event, condition or circumstance whatever, whether or
not similar to any of the foregoing; provided, however, that payment by an
                                     --------  -------
Issuing Bank of any Letter of Credit in light of such event, condition or
circumstance shall not have constituted gross negligence or willful misconduct.

The Borrower bears the risk of, and none of the Agent, the Lenders or the
Issuing Banks, nor any of their respective directors, officers, employees or
agents, shall be liable or responsible for any of, the foregoing matters, the
use which may be made of any Letter of Credit, or acts or omissions of the
beneficiary or any transferee in connection therewith.

          3.6. Additional Compensation in Certain Circumstances. Without
               ------------------------------------------------     
limitation of any provision of Section 2.11(a) hereof, each Issuing Bank and



each Lender shall be entitled to the benefit of Section 2.11(a) hereof, and the
Borrower shall pay additional compensation to each Issuing Bank and each Lender
in accordance with such Section 2.11(a), in respect of this
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Agreement, the Letters of Credit and Letter of Credit Participating Interests,
to the same extent and in the same manner as if the word "Lender," in each place
in which it occurs in such Section 2.11(a), were replaced with "Lender or
Issuing Bank," and the word "Loan," in each place in which it occurs in such
Section 2.11(a), were replaced with "Loan, Letter of Credit or Letter of Credit
Participating Interest."

          3.7.  Further Assurances. The Borrower hereby agrees, from time to
                ------------------    
time, to do and perform any and all acts and to execute any and all further
instruments reasonably requested by either Issuing Bank more fully to effect the
purposes of this Agreement, the Letter of Credit Agreement, the Letter of Credit
Applications and the issuance of the Letters of Credit hereunder.

          3.8.  Letter of Credit Agreement and Applications. The
                -------------------------------------------
representations, warranties and covenants by the Borrower under, rights and
remedies of either Issuing Bank under, the Letter of Credit Agreement and a
Letter of Credit Application relating to any Letter of Credit are in addition
to, and not in limitation or derogation of, representations, warranties and
covenants by the Borrower under, and rights and remedies of the Issuing Banks
and the Lenders under, this Agreement, the other Loan Documents and applicable
Law. The Borrower acknowledges and agrees that all rights of the Issuing Banks
under the Letter of Credit Agreement and any Letter of Credit Application shall
inure to the benefit of each Lender to the extent of its Commitment Percentage
as fully as if such Lender was a party to the Letter of Credit Agreement and
such Letter of Credit Application. In the event of any inconsistency between the
terms of this Agreement and the Letter of Credit Agreement or any Letter of
Credit Application, this Agreement shall prevail.

          3.9.  Cash Collateral for Letters of Credit.
                ------------------------------------- 

          (a)   The Borrower agrees that without limitation of other rights and
remedies under this Agreement or at law or in equity, following the occurrence
of any Event of Default, it shall, immediately upon request from time to time by
the Agent delivered at the request of the Required Lenders (or, in case of an
Event of Default referred to in Section 8.1(o) or (p) hereof, automatically upon
the occurrence of such Event of Default without any such notice under this
Section 3.9(a)) pay to the Agent in Dollars and in immediately available funds
an amount equal to the excess of the aggregate Letter of Credit Exposure at such
time over the balance in the LC Collateral Account. Any amounts so received by
the Agent shall be deposited by the Agent into the LC Collateral Account.

          (b)   LC Collateral Account.
                --------------------- 

          (i)       The Agent shall maintain in its own name (in its capacity as
     Agent) an interest bearing deposit account (the "LC Collateral Account")
     over which the Agent shall have sole dominion and control, and the Borrower
     shall have no right to withdraw or to cause the Agent to withdraw any funds
     deposited therein. The Agent shall deposit into the LC Collateral Account
     such funds as this Agreement requires or permits to be paid therein
     pursuant to Section 3.9(a) hereof.

          (ii)      The Agent shall apply funds in the LC Collateral Account:
     (A) on account of Reimbursement Obligations as and when the same become due
     and payable if and to the extent that the Borrower fails directly to pay
     the same, and (B) if no Reimbursement Obligations are due and payable and
     the balance of the LC Collateral Account exceeds the aggregate Letter of
     Credit Exposure, the excess shall be applied on account of the Obligations
     as the same become due and payable in accordance with Section 8.2 hereof.
     If all Obligations have been paid in full, all Commitments terminated and
     all Letters of Credit have expired, promptly following demand by the
     Borrower the Agent shall release to the Borrower all remaining funds in the
     LC Collateral Account.
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          3.10. Indemnification of Issuing Banks.  The Borrower hereby agrees to
                --------------------------------                                
indemnify and hold each Issuing Bank and its officers, directors, employees and
agents ("LC Indemnified Parties") harmless from and against any and all claims,
damages, losses, liabilities, costs or expenses of any nature whatsoever
(including without limitation reasonable attorneys' fees) which at any time may
be imposed upon, incurred by, or asserted against such LC Indemnified Party in
any way arising from or relating to the execution, delivery or use or transfer
of, or payment of, or failure to pay under, or use of proceeds of, any Letter of
Credit, except for any claims, damages, losses, liabilities, costs or expenses
to the extent, but only to the extent, caused by the applicable Issuing Bank's
gross negligence or willful misconduct in connection with the matters referred
to in Sections 3.5(c), (d) and (e) hereof.  Without limiting the foregoing
obligation, each Lender agrees to reimburse and indemnify the Issuing Banks for
and against any and all amounts required to be reimbursed by the Borrower
pursuant to the preceding sentence but not so reimbursed.  The agreements in



this Section 3.10 shall survive the payment of the Loans, termination of this
Agreement and all other events whatever.

          3.11. The Issuing Banks and the Lenders.
                --------------------------------- 

          (a)   Each Issuing Bank may consult with legal counsel (including
counsel for the Borrower or for any other party in interest), independent public
accountants and any other experts selected by it and shall not be liable to the
Lenders for any action taken or omitted to be taken in good faith by it in
accordance with the advice of such counsel, accountants or experts.

          (b)   Neither Issuing Bank shall have any duties or responsibilities
except those expressly set forth in this Agreement and in the other Loan
Documents. The duties of the Issuing Banks shall be mechanical and
administrative in nature; the Issuing Banks shall not by reason of this
Agreement or the other Loan Documents have a fiduciary relationship in respect
of any Lender; and nothing in this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents,
expressed or implied, is intended to or shall be so construed as to impose upon
the Issuing Banks any obligations in respect of this Agreement or any other Loan
Document (including but not limited to the Letter of Credit Agreement, any
Letter of Credit or Letter of Credit Application) except as expressly set forth
herein and therein. Each Lender expressly acknowledges: (i) that neither Issuing
Bank has made any representations or warranties to it and that no act by either
Issuing Bank hereafter taken, including any review of the affairs of the
Borrower, shall be deemed to constitute any representation or warranty by either
Issuing Bank to any Lender; (ii) that it has made and will make its own
independent investigation of the financial condition and affairs, and its own
appraisal of the creditworthiness, of the Borrower, and its own evaluation of
this Agreement and the other Loan Documents; and (iii) that neither Issuing Bank
shall have any duty or responsibility, either initially or on a continuing
basis, to provide any Lender with any credit or other information except as
otherwise provided herein, whether coming into its possession before the
issuance of any Letter of Credit hereunder or at any time or times thereafter,
except for notices, reports or other documents which this Agreement expressly
requires to be furnished to the Lenders by the applicable Issuing Bank hereunder
or thereunder. Without limitation, each Lender hereby acknowledges that the
Issuing Banks have not made, will not make and hereby expressly exclude any
representations or warranties concerning the execution, delivery, legality,
validity or enforceability of this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents,
or any recital, representation, warranty, document, certificate, report or
statement made herein or in any of the other Loan Documents or made or furnished
under or in connection with this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents.

          (c)   Each Issuing Bank shall handle all matters concerning the
Letters of Credit in accordance with its usual practice in managing its own
affairs in the ordinary course of its business; but notwithstanding any other
provision of this Agreement, neither the Issuing Banks nor any of their
respective directors, officers, employees or agents shall be liable to any
Lender for any action taken or omitted to be taken by it or them hereunder or
under any of the other Loan Documents (including but not limited to the Letter
of Credit Agreement, Letters of Credit and Letter of Credit Applications) or in
connection herewith or therewith, unless caused by its or
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their own gross negligence or willful misconduct. Neither Issuing Bank shall in
any circumstances (i) be responsible in any manner to any of the Lenders for the
execution, delivery, legality, validity or enforceability of this Agreement or
any of the other Loan Documents, or for any recital, representation, warranty,
document, certificate, report or statement made herein or in any of the other
Loan Documents or made or furnished under or in connection with this Agreement
or any of the other Loan Documents, or (ii) be under any obligation to any of
the Lenders to ascertain or to inquire as to the performance or observance of
any of the terms, covenants or conditions in this Agreement or any of the other
Loan Documents on the part of the Borrower, or the financial condition of the
Borrower, or the existence or possible existence of any Event of Default or
Potential Default.

          (d)  Neither Issuing Bank shall be under any obligation to any of the
Lenders to ascertain or to inquire as to the existence or possible existence of
any Event of Default or Potential Default, or to give notice of any such of
which it is aware.

          (e)  Each Issuing Bank shall be entitled to rely upon any writing,
telegram, telex or teletype message, resolution, notice, consent, certificate,
letter, cablegram, statement, order or other document or conversation by
telephone or otherwise believed by it to be genuine and correct and to have been
signed, sent or made by the proper party or parties, and upon opinions of
counsel and other professional advisers selected by the applicable Issuing Bank.
Each Issuing Bank shall be fully justified in failing or refusing to take any
action hereunder unless it shall first be indemnified to its satisfaction by the
Lenders against any and all liability and expense which may be incurred by it by
reason of taking or continuing to take any such action.

          (f)  Each Issuing Bank shall have the same rights and powers hereunder
as any other Lender and may exercise the same as though it were not an Issuing
Bank, and the terms "Lenders" or "holders of Notes" shall include the Issuing
Banks in their individual capacities. Each Issuing Bank and its affiliates may,
without liability to account, make loans to, accept deposits from, act as
trustee under indentures of, and generally engage in any kind of banking or



trust business with, the Borrower and its Subsidiaries and their respective
stockholders and affiliates as though it were not acting as an Issuing Bank
hereunder. The parties hereto intend that the Letter of Credit Participating
Interests represent commercial transactions, and not investments or securities
for purposes of any securities law.

                                  ARTICLE IV

                        REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES
                        ------------------------------

          The Borrower hereby represents and warrants to the Agent, each Lender
and the Issuing Banks:

          4.1. Corporate Status. Each Loan Party and each Subsidiary of each
               ---------------- 
Loan Party is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good
standing under the laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation. Each Loan Party
and each Subsidiary of each Loan Party has corporate power and authority to own
its property and to transact the business in which it is engaged or presently
proposes to engage. Each Loan Party and each Subsidiary of each Loan Party is
duly qualified to do business as a foreign corporation and is in good standing
in all jurisdictions in which the ownership of its properties or the nature of
its activities or both makes such qualification necessary or advisable, except
for (x) matters section forth on Schedule 4.1 hereof and (y) matters that,
individually or in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a
Material Adverse Effect. Schedule 4.1 hereof states as of the date hereof the
jurisdiction of incorporation of each Loan Party and each Subsidiary of each
Loan Party, and the jurisdictions in which each Loan Party and each Subsidiary
of each Loan Party is qualified to do business as a foreign corporation.
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          4.2. Corporate Power and Authorization.  Each Loan Party has corporate
               ---------------------------------                                
power and authority to execute, deliver, perform, and take all actions
contemplated by, each Loan Document to which it is a party, and all such action
has been duly and validly authorized by all necessary corporate proceedings on
its part.  Without limitation of the foregoing, the Borrower has the corporate
power and authority and request Letters of Credit to borrow and request Letters
of Credit to be issued pursuant to the Loan Documents to the fullest extent
permitted hereby and thereby from time to time, and has taken all necessary
corporate action to authorize such borrowings and requests for Letters of
Credit.

          4.3. Execution and Binding Effect.  This Agreement and each other Loan
               ----------------------------                                     
Document to which any Loan Party is a party and which is required to be
delivered on or before the Closing Date pursuant to Section 4.1 hereof has been
duly and validly executed and delivered by each Loan Party which is a party
hereto or thereto, as the case may be.  This Agreement and each such other Loan
Document constitutes, and each other Loan Document when executed and delivered
by the applicable Loan Party will constitute, the legal, valid and binding
obligation of each Loan Party which is a party hereto or thereto, as the case
may be, enforceable against such Loan Party in accordance with its terms, except
as the enforceability thereof may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency or other
similar laws of general application affecting the enforcement of creditors'
rights or by general principles of equity limiting the availability of equitable
remedies.

          4.4. Governmental Approvals and Filings.  No approval, order, consent,
               ----------------------------------                               
authorization, certificate, license, permit or validation of, or exemption or
other action by, or filing, recording or registration with, or notice to, any
Governmental Authority (collectively, "Governmental Action") is or will be
necessary in connection with execution and delivery of any Loan Document by any
Loan Party, consummation by any Loan Party of the transactions herein or therein
contemplated, performance of or compliance with the terms and conditions hereof
or thereof by any Loan Party or to ensure the legality, validity, binding
effect, enforceability or admissibility in evidence hereof or thereof, except
for matters set forth in Schedule 4.4 hereof.  Each Governmental Action referred
to in such Schedule 4.4 has been duly obtained or made, as the case may be, and
is in full force and effect, and there is no action, suit, proceeding or
investigation pending or (to the Borrower's knowledge after due inquiry)
threatened which seeks or may result in the reversal, rescission, termination,
modification or suspension of any such Governmental Action.  No Governmental
Action referred to in such Schedule 4.4 requires any further act to be performed
or condition to be satisfied by any Person as a condition to continued
effectiveness thereof, except as set forth in such Schedule 4.4.  With respect
to the each of the matters set forth in  such Schedule 4.4 the Agent, each
Issuing Bank and each Lender has received a true, correct and complete copy of
(a) such Governmental Action (including each amendment, modification or
supplement thereto) and (b) all applications therefor and all exhibits thereto.

          4.5. Absence of Conflicts. Neither the execution and delivery of any
               --------------------
Loan Document by any Loan Party, nor consummation by any Loan Party of the
transactions herein or therein contemplated, nor performance of or compliance
with the terms and conditions hereof or thereof by any Loan Party does or will

          (a)  violate or conflict with any Law, or



          (b)  violate, conflict with or result in a breach of any term or
condition of, or constitute a default under, or result in (or give rise to any
right, contingent or otherwise, of any Person to cause) any termination,
cancellation, prepayment or acceleration of performance of, or result in the
creation or imposition of (or give rise to any obligation, contingent or
otherwise, to create or impose) any Lien upon any of property of any Loan Party
or any Subsidiary of any Loan Party pursuant to, or otherwise result in (or give
rise to any right, contingent or otherwise, of any Person to cause) any change
in any right, power, privilege, duty or obligation of any Loan Party or any
Subsidiary of any Loan Party under or in connection with,
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          (i)   the articles of incorporation or by-laws (or other constituent
     documents) of any Loan Party or any Subsidiary of any Loan Party,

          (ii)  any agreement or instrument creating, evidencing or securing any
     Indebtedness or Guaranty Equivalent to which any Loan Party or any
     Subsidiary of any Loan Party is a party or by which any of them or any of
     their respective properties (now owned or hereafter acquired) may be
     subject or bound, or

          (iii) any other agreement or instrument or arrangement to which any
     Loan Party or any Subsidiary of any Loan Party is a party or by which any
     of them or any of their respective properties (now owned or hereafter
     acquired) may be subject or bound

except for (x) matters set forth in Schedule 4.5 hereof and (y) matters that,
individually or in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a
Material Adverse Effect.  Schedule 4.5 hereof sets forth each consent, waiver,
amendment or agreement which has been obtained by or on behalf of any Loan Party
in respect of any matter which would, absent such consent, waiver, amendment or
agreement, be within the scope of the  foregoing clause (b), and Agent, each
Issuing Bank and each Lender has received a true, correct and complete copy of
each such consents, waiver, amendment or agreement and of each of the underlying
agreements or instruments to which it relates.

          4.6. Audited Financial Statements. The Borrower has heretofore
               ---------------------------- 
furnished to the Agent, each Issuing Bank and each Lender consolidated balance
sheets of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of April 30, 1997
and 1998 and the related consolidated statements of income, cash flows and
changes in stockholders' equity for the fiscal years then ended, as examined and
reported on by Arthur Andersen LLP, independent certified public accountants for
the Borrower, who delivered an unqualified opinion in respect thereof. Such
financial statements (including the notes thereto) present fairly the financial
condition of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of the end of
each such fiscal year and the results of their operations and their cash flows
for the fiscal years then ended, all in conformity with GAAP.

          4.7. Interim Financial Statements. The Borrower has heretofore
               ----------------------------
furnished to the Agent, each Issuing Bank and each Lender interim consolidated
balance sheets of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of the end
of each of the first two fiscal quarters of the fiscal year beginning May 1,
1998, together with the related consolidated statements of income, cash flows
and changes in stockholders' equity for the applicable fiscal periods ending on
each such date. Such financial statements (including the notes thereto) present
fairly the financial condition of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries
as of the end of each such fiscal quarter and the results of their operations
and their cash flows for the fiscal periods then ended, all in conformity with
GAAP, subject to normal and recurring year-end audit adjustments.

          4.8. Regional Financial Statements. The Borrower has heretofore
               -----------------------------  
furnished to the Agent, each Issuing Bank and each Lender regional consolidated
balance sheets of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of the end
of each of the first two fiscal quarters of the fiscal year beginning May 1,
1998, together with the related regional consolidated statements of income, cash
flows and changes in stockholders' equity for the applicable fiscal periods
ending on each such date, for Borrower's North American, European, Asian and
Latin American regions, respectively. Such financial statements (including the
notes thereto) present fairly the financial condition of the Borrower and its
consolidated Subsidiaries as of the end of each such fiscal quarter and the
results of their operations and their cash flows for the fiscal periods then
ended, all in conformity with GAAP, subject to normal and recurring year-end
audit adjustments.

          4.9. Absence of Undisclosed Liabilities.  Neither the Borrower nor any
               ----------------------------------                               
Subsidiary of the Borrower has any liability or obligation of any nature
whatever (whether absolute, accrued, contingent or otherwise, whether or not
due), forward or long-term 
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commitments or unrealized or anticipated losses from unfavorable commitments,
except (w) as disclosed in the financial statements referred to in Sections 4.6
and 4.7 hereof, and (x) matters that, individually or in the aggregate, could
not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, (y) as disclosed



on Schedule 4.9 hereof, and (z) liabilities, obligations, commitments and losses
incurred after September 30, 1998 in the ordinary course of business and
consistent with past practices.

          4.10. Absence of Material Adverse Changes. Since April 30, 1998 there
                -----------------------------------
has been no material adverse change in the business, operations, condition
(financial or otherwise) or prospects of the North American operations of the
Borrower and its Subsidiaries or of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a
whole.

          4.11. Accurate and Complete Disclosure.  All information heretofore,
                --------------------------------                              
contemporaneously or hereafter provided by or on behalf of any Loan Party or any
Subsidiary of any Loan Party to the Agent, each Issuing Bank or any Lender or
any other Person pursuant to or in connection with any Loan Document or any
transaction contemplated hereby or thereby is or will be (as the case may be)
true and accurate in all material respects on the date as of which such
information is dated (or, if not dated, when received by the Agent, such Issuing
Bank or such Lender or such other Person, as the case may be) and does not or
will not (as the case may be) omit to state any material fact necessary to make
such information (taken as a whole) not misleading at such time in light of the
circumstances in which it was provided.

          4.12. Projections. The Borrower has furnished to the Agent, each
                ----------- 
Issuing Bank and each Lender projections prepared by the Borrower demonstrating
the projected consolidated financial condition and results of operations of the
Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries for the period commencing on the
Closing Date and ending on the Revolving Credit Maturity Date, which projections
are accompanied by a written statement of the assumptions and estimates
underlying such projections. Such projections were prepared on the basis of such
assumptions and estimates. Such projections, assumptions and estimates, as of
the date of preparation thereof and as of the date hereof, are reasonable, are
made in good faith, are consistent with the Loan Documents, and represent the
Borrower's best judgment as to such matters. Nothing has come to the attention
to the Borrower which would lead the Borrower to believe that such projections
will not be attained or exceeded. Nothing contained in this Section 4.12 shall
constitute a representation or warranty that such future financial performance
or results of operations will in fact be achieved.

          4.13. Solvency. On and as of the Closing Date, after giving effect to
                --------
all Credit Extensions and other obligations and liabilities being incurred on
such date in connection therewith, and on the date of each subsequent Loan or
other Credit Extensions hereunder and after giving effect to application of the
proceeds thereof in accordance with the terms of the Loan Documents, each Loan
Party is and will be Solvent.

          4.14. Margin Regulations. Neither any Loan Party nor any Subsidiary of
                ------------------
any Loan Party is engaged in the business of extending credit to others for the
purpose of buying or carrying "margin stock". Neither the making of any Loan nor
any use of proceeds of any such Loan will violate or conflict with the
provisions of Regulation T, U or X of the Board of Governors of the Federal
Reserve System, as amended from time to time. Margin Stock does not constitute
more than 5% of the value of the consolidated assets of the Borrower and its
Subsidiaries.

          4.15. Subsidiaries. Schedule 4.15 hereof states as of the date hereof
                ------------ 
the percentage of outstanding shares of each class of capital stock of each Loan
Party owned by each Loan Party and by each Subsidiary. For each Loan Party for
which the outstanding shares of each class of capital stock of such Loan Party
are not 100% owned by other Loan Parties, Schedule 4.15 also states as of the
date hereof the identity of any Person (other than the Borrower or a Subsidiary
of the Borrower) that owns any outstanding shares of any class of capital stock
of
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such Loan Party and the percentage of outstanding shares of each class of
capital stock of such Loan Party owned by any such Person. The outstanding
shares of each Subsidiary of each Loan Party have been duly authorized and
validly issued and are fully paid and nonassessable. Each Loan Party and each
Subsidiary of each Loan Party owns beneficially and of record and has good title
to all of the shares it is listed as owning in such Schedule 4.15, free and
clear of any Lien. There are no options, warrants, calls, subscriptions,
conversion rights, exchange rights, preemptive rights or other rights,
agreements or arrangements (contingent or otherwise) which may in any
circumstances now or hereafter obligate any Subsidiary to issue any shares of
its capital stock or any other securities, except for matters set forth in
Schedule 4.15.

          4.16. Partnerships, etc. Neither any Loan Party nor any Subsidiary of
                ------------------ 
any Loan Party is a partner (general or limited) of any partnership, is a party
to any joint venture or owns (beneficially or of record) any equity or similar
interest in any Person (including but not limited to any interest pursuant to
which such Loan Party or Subsidiary has or may in any circumstance have an
obligation to make capital contributions to, or be generally liable for or on



account of the liabilities, acts or omissions of such other Person), except for
(x) capital stock of Subsidiaries referred to in Section 4.15 hereof, (y) equity
investments permitted under Section 7.5 hereof, and (z) matters set forth in
Schedule 4.16 hereof.

          4.17. Ownership and Control. Schedule 4.15 hereof states as of the
                ---------------------
date hereof the percentage of shares of each class of capital stock issued of
each Loan Party owned by each Loan Party and by each Subsidiary. The outstanding
shares of capital stock of each Loan Party have been duly authorized and validly
issued and are fully paid and nonassessable. There are no options, warrants,
calls, subscriptions, conversion rights, exchange rights, preemptive or other
rights, purchase agreements, buy-sell agreements, restrictions on transfer,
pledges, proxies, voting trusts, powers of attorney, voting agreements and other
agreements, instruments or arrangements to which any Loan Party is a party or is
subject or bound, or (to the Borrower's knowledge after due inquiry) to which
any record or beneficial owner of capital stock of any Loan Party is a party or
is subject or bound, which if the transactions contemplated thereby were to be
consummated or performed (either individually or collectively in whole or in
part) would result in a Change of Control.

          4.18. Litigation.  There is no pending or (to the Borrower's knowledge
                ----------
after due inquiry) threatened action, suit, proceeding or investigation by or
before any Governmental Authority against or affecting the Loan Party or any
Subsidiary of any Loan Party, except for (x) matters set forth in Schedule 4.18
hereof, (y) matters described in the financial statements referred to in Section
4.6 hereof, and (z) matters that if adversely decided, individually or in the
aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

          4.19. Absence of Events of Default. No event has occurred and is
                ---------------------------- 
continuing and no condition exists which constitutes an Event of Default or
Potential Default.

          4.20. Absence of Other Conflicts/Compliance with Laws, etc.. Neither
                -----------------------------------------------------
any Loan Party nor any Subsidiary of any Loan Party is in violation of or
conflict with, or is subject to any contingent liability on account of any
violation of or conflict with, and each Loan Party and each Subsidiary of each
Loan Party is in compliance with:

          (a)   Any or all Laws,

          (b)   its articles of incorporation or by-laws (or other constituent
documents), and/or

          (c)   any agreement or instrument or arrangement to which it is party
or by which it or any of its properties (now owned or hereafter acquired) may be
subject or bound,
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except for (x) matters set forth in Schedule 4.20 hereof, and (y) matters that,
individually or in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a
Material Adverse Effect.

          4.21. Insurance. Each Loan Party and each Subsidiary of each Loan
                --------- 
Party maintains with financially sound and reputable insurers not related to or
affiliated with any Loan Party insurance with respect to its properties and
business and against at least such liabilities, casualties and contingencies and
in at least such types and amounts as is customary in the case of corporations
engaged in the same or a similar business or having similar properties similarly
situated (including without limitation business interruption, product and other
liability, casualty, workers' compensation and umbrella policies).

          4.22. Title to Property. Each Loan Party and each Subsidiary of each
                -----------------  
Loan Party has good and marketable title in fee simple to all real property
owned or purported to be owned by it and good title to all other property of
whatever nature owned or purported to be owned by it, including but not limited
to all property reflected in the most recent audited balance sheet referred to
in Section 4.6 hereof or submitted pursuant to Section 6.1(a) hereof, as the
case may be (except as sold or otherwise disposed of in the ordinary course of
business after the date of such balance sheet or, after the Closing Date, as
otherwise permitted by the Loan Documents, in each case free and clear of all
Liens other than Permitted Liens.

          4.23. Intellectual Property. Each Loan Party and each Subsidiary of
                ---------------------  
each Loan Party owns, or is licensed or otherwise has the right to use, all the
patents, trademarks, service marks, names (trade, service, fictitious or
otherwise), copyrights, technology (including but not limited to computer
programs and software), processes, data bases and other rights, free from
burdensome restrictions, necessary to own and operate its properties and to
carry on its business as presently conducted and presently planned to be
conducted without conflict with the rights of others except as could not be
reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. All patents,
trademarks, service marks, names (trade, service, fictitious or otherwise),
copyrights, technology (including but not limited to computer programs and



software), processed, data bases and other intellectual property rights owned or
licensed by each Loan Party are registered and owned domestically within the
United States and shall remain domestically-owned property at all relevant times
during the term of this Agreement.

          4.24. Taxes. All tax and information returns required to be filed by
                -----
or on behalf of any Loan Party or any Subsidiary of any Loan Party have been
properly prepared, executed and filed. All taxes, assessments, fees and other
governmental charges upon any Loan Party or any Subsidiary of any Loan Party or
upon any of their respective properties, incomes, sales or franchises which are
due and payable have been paid other than those not yet delinquent and payable
without premium or penalty, and except for those being diligently contested in
good faith by appropriate proceedings, and in each case adequate reserves and
provisions for taxes have been made on the books of each Loan Party and each
Subsidiary of each Loan Party except as could not reasonably be expected to have
a Material Adverse Effect. The reserves and provisions for taxes on the books of
each Loan Party and each Subsidiary of each Loan Party are adequate for all open
years and for its current fiscal period. Neither any Loan Party nor any
Subsidiary of any Loan Party knows of any proposed additional assessment or
basis for any material assessment for additional taxes (whether or not reserved
against). The federal, state and local and foreign income tax liabilities of the
Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries have been finally determined by the
Internal Revenue Service and other relevant taxing authorities, or the time for
audit has expired, for all fiscal periods ending on or prior to April 30, 1996
and all such liabilities (including all deficiencies assessed following audit)
have been satisfied. Neither any Loan Party nor any Subsidiary of any Loan Party
nor any of their respective consolidated return group has at any time filed a
consolidated tax return with any Person other than the Loan Parties and their
respective Subsidiaries, except as set forth in Schedule 4.24 hereto. Schedule
4.24 hereof describes all tax sharing arrangements or agreements to which any
Loan Party or any Subsidiary of any Loan party is subject or bound.
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          4.25. Employee Benefits. A copy of the most recent Annual Report (5500
                -----------------  
Series Form) including all attachments thereto as filed with the Internal
Revenue Service for each Plan has been provided to Agent, each Issuing Bank and
each Lender and fairly presents the funding status of each Plan. There has been
no material deterioration in any Plan's funding status since the date of such
Annual Report. Schedule 4.25 hereof sets forth as of the date hereof a list of
all Plans and Multiemployer Plans, and all information available to the Borrower
with respect to the direct, indirect or potential withdrawal liability to any
Multiemployer Plan of any Loan Party or any Controlled Group Member. Except as
set forth in Schedule 4.25 hereof, no Loan Party and no Subsidiary or any Loan
Party has any liability (contingent or otherwise) for or in connection with, and
none of their respective properties is subject to a Lien in connection with, any
Pension-Related Event. No Loan Party and no Subsidiary of any Loan Party has any
liability (contingent or otherwise) for or in connection with, any
Postretirement Benefits. The PBGC premiums and contributions required to meet
the minimum funding requirements of ERISA and the Code for all Plans have not
exceeded $25,000 on an annual basis for any of the past three years. The amount
of unfunded benefit liabilities (as defined in Section 4001(a)(16) of ERISA), as
certified to by the Plan's actuary, for any Plan do not exceed $25,000 and for
all Plans do not exceed $25,000.

          4.26. Regulatory Restrictions. Neither the Borrower nor any Subsidiary
                ----------------------- 
of the Borrower is (a) an "investment company" or a company "controlled" by an
investment company within the meaning of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as
amended, or (b) a "holding company" or a "subsidiary company" within the meaning
of the Public Utility Company Act of 1935, as amended, or (c) subject to
regulation under the Federal Power Act, the Interstate Commerce Act, or the
Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended.

          4.27. Year 2000. The Borrower has reviewed its operations and those of
                ---------
its Subsidiaries with a view to assessing whether its businesses, or the
businesses of any of its Subsidiaries, will be vulnerable to a Year 2000 Problem
or will be vulnerable to the effects of a Year 2000 Problem suffered by the
Borrower's or any of its Subsidiaries' major commercial counter-parties. The
Borrower represents and warrants that it has a reasonable basis to believe that
no Year 2000 Problem will cause a Material Adverse Effect.

          4.28. Labor Matters. No Loan Party or any Subsidiary of any Loan Party
                ------------- 
is a party to a collective bargaining or similar labor agreement. Except for
failures to comply and liabilities which could not reasonably be expected to
cause a Material Adverse Effect, each Loan Party and each Subsidiary of each
Loan Party is in compliance with all, and is not liable for the payment of
taxes, fines or penalties with respect to, any federal, state and local laws,
ordinances and regulations that relate to labor unions or employment practices,
terms and conditions of employment, equal employment opportunity, non-
discrimination, immigration, wages, benefits, payment of taxes and occupational
health and safety.

                                   ARTICLE V

                             CONDITIONS OF LENDING
                             ---------------------



          5.1.  Conditions to Initial Credit Extension. The obligation of each
                -------------------------------------- 
Lender to make Loans on the Closing Date and the willingness of each Issuing
Bank to issue any Letter of Credit on the Closing Date is subject to the
satisfaction, immediately prior to or concurrently with the making of such Loan
or issuance of such Letter of Credit, of the following conditions precedent, in
addition to the conditions precedent set forth in Section 5.2 hereof:

          (a)   Agreement; Notes; Schedules; Letter of Credit Agreement. The
Agent shall have received an executed counterpart of this Agreement for each
Issuing Bank and each Lender, duly executed by the Borrower, and executed
Revolving Credit Notes conforming to the requirements hereof, duly executed on
behalf of the Borrower. The Schedules attached hereto shall be approved by the
Agent, each of the Issuing Banks and each of the Lenders. The Agent shall have
received an executed counterpart of the Letter of Credit Agreements in the form
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attached as Exhibit C-1 hereto for Letters of Credit to be issued by Mellon
Bank, N.A. and in the form of Exhibit C-2 hereto for Letters of Credit to be
issued by Bank of America National Trust and Savings Association (as applicable,
the "Letter of Credit Agreement") for the applicable Issuing Bank, duly executed
by the Borrower. No Event of Default or Potential Default shall have occurred
and be continuing on such date or after giving effect to the Loans requested to
be made on such date.

          (b)  [Intentionally Omitted].

          (c)  Capitalization, etc. The corporate, legal, tax, ownership,
               -------------------
organizational and capital structure of each Loan Party and each Subsidiary of
each Loan Party, the articles of incorporation and by-laws (or other constituent
documents) of each of them, and the terms, conditions, amounts and holders of
all equity, debt and other indebtedness, obligations and liabilities of each of
them, and tax matters relating to each of them, and the transaction sources and
uses of each of them, shall be satisfactory to the Agent, each Issuing Bank and
each Lender.

          (d)  Governmental Approvals and Filings. The Agent shall have
               ----------------------------------
received, with copies and executed counterparts for each Issuing Bank and each
Lender, true and correct copies (in each case certified as to authenticity on
such date on behalf of the Borrower) of all items referred to in Schedule 4.4
hereof and such items shall be satisfactory in form and substance to the Agent,
each Issuing Bank and each Lender and shall be in full force and effect.

          (e)  Other Conflicts. The Agent shall have received, with copies and
               ---------------
executed counterparts for each Issuing Bank and each Lender, true and correct
copies (in each case certified as to authenticity on such date on behalf of the
Borrower) of all items referred to in Schedule 4.5 hereof and such items shall
be satisfactory in form and substance to the Agent, each Issuing Bank and each
Lender and shall be in full force and effect.

          (f)  Corporate Proceedings. The Agent shall have received, with a
               ---------------------
counterpart for each Issuing Bank and each Lender, certificates by the Secretary
or Assistant Secretary of each Loan Party dated as of the Closing Date as to (i)
true copies of the articles of incorporation and by-laws (or other constituent
documents) of each Loan Party in effect on such date (which, in the case of
articles of incorporation or other constituent documents filed or required to be
filed with the Secretary of State or other Governmental Authority in its
jurisdiction of incorporation, shall be certified to be true, correct and
complete by such Secretary of State or other Governmental Authority not more
than 30 days before the Closing Date), (ii) true copies of all corporate action
taken by each Loan Party relative to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents
and (iii) the incumbency and signature of the respective officers of each Loan
Party executing this Agreement and the other Loan Documents to which such Loan
Party is a party, together with satisfactory evidence of the incumbency of such
Secretary or Assistant Secretary. The Agent shall have received, with a copy for
each Issuing Bank and each Lender, certificates from the appropriate Secretaries
of State or other applicable Governmental Authorities dated not more than 30
days before the Closing Date showing the good standing of each Loan Party in its
state of incorporation.

          (g)  Insurance. The Agent shall have received a report from J & H
               ---------
Marsh McLenan, with a copy for each Issuing Bank and each Lender, addressed to
the Agent, each Issuing Bank and each Lender, satisfactory in form and substance
to the Agent, each Issuing Bank and each Lender, as to insurance matters
pertaining to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries. The Agent shall have received
evidence satisfactory to it that the insurance policies required by this
Agreement and the other Loan Documents (including without limitation business
interruption, product and other liability, casualty, workers' compensation and
umbrella policies) have been obtained, containing the endorsements required
hereby and thereby.

          (h)  Financial Statements, Projections; Condition of Business. The
               --------------------------------------------------------
Agent shall have received, with a counterpart for each Issuing Bank and each



Lender, copies of the
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consolidated financial statements, consolidating financial statements, pro forma
financial statements referred to in Sections 4.6, 4.7, 4.8, and 4.9 hereof. The
assumptions reflected in such projections shall be reasonably acceptable to the
Agent, the Issuing Banks and the Lenders. . The business, operations, assets, or
condition (financial, pro forma financial, or otherwise), liabilities or
prospects of each Loan Party and each Subsidiary of each Loan Party shall
continue to be satisfactory to the Agent, each Issuing Bank and each Lender.

          (i)  Legal Opinion of Counsel to the Loan Parties. The Agent shall
               --------------------------------------------
have received, with an executed counterpart for each Issuing Bank and each
Lender, an opinion addressed to the Agent, each Issuing Bank and each Lender,
dated the Closing Date, of O'Melveny & Myers, LLP, counsel to each of the Loan
Parties, as to such matters as may be requested by the Agent, any Issuing Bank
or any Lender and in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent, each Issuing
Bank and each Lender, it being understood that such opinion may assume New York
law and Pennsylvania law are the same.

          (j)  Officers' Certificates. The Agent shall have received, with an
               ----------------------
executed counterpart for each Issuing Bank and each Lender, certificates from
such officers of each Loan Party as to such matters as the Agent, any Issuing
Bank or any Lender may request.

          (k)  Fees, Expenses, etc. All fees and other compensation required to
               -------------------
be paid to the Agent, the Issuing Banks or the Lenders pursuant hereto or
pursuant to any other written agreement on or prior to the Closing Date shall
have been paid or received, including but not limited to those referred to in
the fee letter and engagement letter.

          (l)  Limitations on Upstream Cash-Flow. Except for any requirements of
               ---------------------------------
this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, there shall be no, and the Agent
shall have received, with a copy for each Lender and each Issuing Bank, a
certificate from a Responsible Officer of the Borrower to the effect that there
are no, limitations or restrictions on the ability of the Subsidiaries of the
Borrower to pay dividends to the Borrower, make inter-company loans to the
Borrower or otherwise upstream cash-flow to the Borrower.

          (m)  Additional Matters. The Agent shall have received such other
               ------------------
certificates, opinions, documents and instruments as may be reasonably requested
by the Agent, any Issuing Bank or any Lender. All corporate and other
proceedings, and all documents, instruments and other matters in connection with
the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the other Loan Documents
shall be reasonably satisfactory in form and substance to the Agent, each
Issuing Bank and each Lender.

          5.2. Conditions to All Credit Extensions. The obligation of each
               -----------------------------------
Lender to make any Loan and the willingness of the applicable Issuing Bank to
issue any Letter of Credit is subject to performance by each of the Loan Parties
of their respective obligations to be performed hereunder or under the other
Loan Documents on or before the date of such Loan, satisfaction of the
conditions precedent set forth herein and in the other Loan Documents and to
satisfaction of the following further conditions precedent:

          (a)  Notice. Appropriate notice of such Loan or other Credit Extension
               ------
shall have been given by the Borrower as provided in Article II or Article III
hereof, as the case may be.

          (b)  Representations and Warranties. Except to the extent that a
               ------------------------------
representation and warranty is made expressly with reference to an earlier date,
each of the representations and warranties made by each Loan Party herein and in
each other Loan Document shall be true and correct in all material respects on
and as of such date as if made on and as of such date, both before and after
giving effect to the Loans requested to be made and Letters of Credit requested
to be issued on such date.
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          (c)  No Defaults. No Event of Default or Potential Default shall have
               -----------
occurred and be continuing on such date or after giving effect to the Loans
requested to be made on such date.

          (d)  No Violations of Law, etc. Neither the making nor use of the
               -------------------------
Loans or other Credit Extensions shall cause any Lender or any Issuing Bank (as
the case may be) to violate or conflict with any Law.

Each request by the Borrower for any Loan shall constitute a representation and
warranty by the Borrower that the conditions set forth in this Section 5.2 have
been satisfied as of the date of such request.  Failure of the Agent to receive



notice from the Borrower to the contrary before such Loan is made or such Letter
of Credit issued shall constitute a further representation and warranty by the
Borrower that the conditions referred to in this Section 5.2 have been satisfied
as of the date such Loan is made or such Letter of Credit issued.  For purposes
of Sections 5.1 and 5.2 hereof, any requirement that certain items be
"satisfactory to" or "to the satisfaction of" the Agent, any Issuing Bank or any
Lender shall mean to the satisfaction of the Agent, any Issuing Bank or any
Lender after review.

                                  ARTICLE VI

                             AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS
                             ---------------------

          The Borrower hereby covenants to the Agent, each Lender and each
Issuing Bank as follows:

          6.1. Basic Reporting Requirements.
               ----------------------------

          (a)  Annual Audit Reports. As soon as practicable, and in any event
               --------------------
within 90 days after the close of each fiscal year of the Borrower, the Borrower
shall furnish to the Agent, with a copy for each Issuing Bank and each Lender,
consolidated statements of income, cash flows and changes in stockholders'
equity of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries for such fiscal year
and a consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated
Subsidiaries as of the close of such fiscal year, and notes to each, all in
reasonable detail, setting forth in comparative form the corresponding figures
for the preceding fiscal year. Such financial statements shall be accompanied by
an opinion of Arthur Andersen LLP or other independent certified public
accountants of recognized national standing selected by the Borrower and
acceptable to the Agent. Such opinion shall be free of any exception or
qualification which is of "going concern" or like nature or which relates to a
limited scope of examination.

          (b)  Quarterly Consolidated Reports. As soon as practicable, and in
               ------------------------------
any event within 45 days after the close of each of the first three fiscal
quarters of each fiscal year of the Borrower, the Borrower shall furnish to the
Agent, with a copy for each Issuing Bank and each Lender, unaudited consolidated
statements of income, cash flows and changes in stockholders' equity of the
Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries for such fiscal quarter and for the
period from the beginning of such fiscal year to the end of such fiscal quarter
and an unaudited consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated
Subsidiaries as of the close of such fiscal quarter, and notes to each, all in
reasonable detail, setting forth in comparative form the corresponding figures
for the same periods or as of the same date during the preceding fiscal year
(except for the consolidated balance sheet, which shall set forth in comparative
form the corresponding balance sheet as of the prior fiscal year end). Such
financial statements shall be certified by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower
as presenting fairly the financial position of the Borrower and its consolidated
Subsidiaries as of the end of such fiscal quarter and the results of their
operations and their cash flows and changes in stockholders' equity for such
fiscal year, in conformity with GAAP, subject to normal and recurring year-end
audit adjustments.
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          (c)  Regional Consolidated Reports. As soon as practicable, and in any
               -----------------------------
event within 45 days after the close of each of the first three fiscal quarters
of each fiscal year of the Borrower and 90 days after the close of each fiscal
year of the Borrower, the Borrower shall furnish to the Agent, with a copy for
each Issuing Bank and each Lender, unaudited regional consolidated statements of
income, cash flows and changes in stockholders' equity for such fiscal quarter
or fiscal year, as the case may be, and unaudited regional consolidated balance
sheets as of the close of such fiscal quarter or fiscal year, as the case may
be, all in reasonable detail for Borrower's North American, European, Asian and
Latin American regions, respectively. Such statements shall be certified by a
Responsible Officer of the Borrower as presenting fairly the financial position
of the Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries as of the end of such fiscal
quarter or fiscal year, as the case may be, and the results of their operations
and their cash flows and changes in stockholders' equity for such fiscal quarter
or fiscal year, as the case may be, in conformity with GAAP (exclusive of
principles of consolidation), subject (in the case of quarterly reports) to
normal and recurring year-end audit adjustments.

          (d)  Quarterly Compliance Certificates. The Borrower shall deliver to
               ---------------------------------
the Agent, with a copy for each Issuing Bank and each Lender, a Quarterly
Compliance Certificate in substantially the form set forth as Exhibit F hereto,
duly completed and signed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower concurrently
with the delivery of the financial statements referred to in subsections (a) and
(b) of this Section 6.1.

          (e)  Certain Other Reports and Information. Promptly upon their
               -------------------------------------
becoming available to the Borrower, the Borrower shall deliver to the Agent,
with a copy for each Issuing Bank and each Lender, a copy of (i) all regular or



special reports, registration statements and amendments to the foregoing which
the Borrower or any Subsidiary shall file with the Securities and Exchange
Commission (or any successor thereto) or any securities exchange, (ii) all
reports, proxy statements, financial statements and other information
distributed by the Borrower to its stockholders, bondholders or the financial
community generally, and (iii) an annual budget for the Borrower and its
Subsidiaries; provided, however, that upon consummation of an initial primary
public offering of equity securities of the Borrower, the annual budget required
pursuant to clause (iii) shall no longer be required to be delivered by the
Borrower.

          (f)  Further Information. The Borrower will promptly furnish to the
               -------------------
Agent, with a copy for each Issuing Bank and each Lender, such other information
as the Agent, any Issuing Bank or any Lender may reasonably request from time to
time.

          (g)  Notice of Certain Events. Promptly upon becoming aware of any of
               ------------------------
the following, the Borrower shall give the Agent notice thereof, together with a
written statement of a Responsible Officer of the Borrower setting forth the
details thereof and any action with respect thereto taken or proposed to be
taken by the Borrower:

          (i)   Any Event of Default or Potential Default.

          (ii)  Any material adverse change in the business, operations,
     condition (financial or otherwise), or liabilities of the North American
     operations of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries or of the Borrower and its
     Subsidiaries taken as a whole.

          (iii) Any pending or threatened action, suit, proceeding or
     investigation by or before any Governmental Authority against or affecting
     any Loan Party or any Subsidiary of any Loan Party, except for matters that
     if adversely decided, individually or in the aggregate, could not have a
     Material Adverse Effect.

          (iv)  Any material violation, breach or default by the Borrower or any
     Subsidiary of the Borrower or by any other party of or under any agreement
     or instrument material to the business, operations, condition (financial or
     otherwise), or liabilities of the
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     North American operations of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries or of the
     Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole.

          (v)  Any Pension-Related Event. Such notice shall be accompanied by:
     (A) a copy of any notice, request, return, petition or other document
     received by the Borrower, any Loan Party or any Controlled Group Member
     from any Person, or which has been or is to be filed with or provided to
     any Person (including without limitation the Internal Revenue Service, PBGC
     or any Plan participant, beneficiary, alternate payee or employer
     representative), in connection with such Pension-Related Event, and (B) in
     the case of any Pension-Related Event with respect to a Plan, the most
     recent Annual Report (5500 Series), with attachments thereto, and the most
     recent actuarial valuation report, for such Plan.

          (h)  Visitation; Verification. The Borrower shall permit such Persons
               ------------------------
as the Agent, any Issuing Bank or any Lender may designate from time to time to
visit and inspect any of the properties of the Borrower and of any Subsidiary,
to examine their respective books and records and take copies and extracts
therefrom and to discuss their respective affairs with their respective
directors, officers, employees and independent accountants etc. during business
hours and as often as the Agent, any Issuing Bank or any Lender may reasonably
request. The Borrower hereby authorizes such officers, employees and independent
accountants etc. to discuss with the Agent, any Issuing Bank or any Lender the
affairs of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.

          6.2. Insurance. The Borrower shall, and shall cause each Subsidiary
               ---------
to, (a) maintain with financially sound and reputable insurers insurance with
respect to its properties and business and against such liabilities, casualties
and contingencies and of such types and in such amounts as is customary in the
case of corporations engaged in the same or similar businesses or having similar
properties similarly situated (including without limitation business
interruption, product and other liability, casualty, workers' compensation and
umbrella policies) and as is satisfactory from time to time to the Required
Lenders, which insurance shall in any event not provide for a materially lower
level of coverage than the insurance in effect on the Closing Date, and (b)
furnish to each Issuing Bank and each Lender from time to time upon request the
policies under which such insurance is issued, certificates of insurance and
such other information relating to such insurance as such Issuing Bank or such
Lender may request.

          6.3. Payment of Taxes and Other Potential Charges and Priority Claims.
               ----------------------------------------------------------------
The Borrower shall, and shall cause each Subsidiary to, pay or discharge

          (a)  on or prior to the date on which penalties attach thereto, all



     taxes, assessments and other governmental charges imposed upon it or any of
     its properties;

          (b)  on or prior to the date when due, all lawful claims of
     materialmen, mechanics, carriers, warehousemen, landlords and other like
     Persons which, if unpaid, might result in the creation of a Lien upon any
     such property; and

          (c)  on or prior to the date when due, all other lawful claims which,
     if unpaid, might result in the creation of a Lien upon any such property or
     which, if unpaid, might give rise to a claim entitled to priority over
     general creditors of the Borrower or such Subsidiary in a case under Title
     11 (Bankruptcy) of the United States Code, as amended;

provided, that unless and until foreclosure, distraint, levy, sale or similar
- --------                                                                     
proceedings shall have been commenced the Borrower or such Subsidiary need not
pay or discharge any such tax, assessment, charge or claim so long as (x) the
validity thereof is contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings
diligently conducted, and (y) such reserves or other appropriate provisions as
may be required by GAAP shall have been made therefor.
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          6.4. Preservation of Corporate Status. The Borrower shall, and shall
               --------------------------------
cause each of its Subsidiaries to, maintain its structure and status as a
corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws
of its jurisdiction of incorporation, and to be duly qualified to do business as
a foreign corporation and in good standing in all jurisdictions in which the
ownership of its properties or the nature of its business or both make such
qualification necessary or advisable, except for matters that, individually or
in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse
Effect.

          6.5. Governmental Approvals and Filings. The Borrower shall, and shall
               ----------------------------------
cause each Subsidiary to, keep and maintain in full force and effect all
Governmental Actions necessary in connection with execution and delivery of any
Loan Document by any Loan Party, consummation by any Loan Party of the
transactions hereon or therein contemplated, performance of or compliance with
the terms and conditions hereof or thereof by any Loan Party or to ensure the
legality, validity, binding effect, enforceability or admissibility in evidence
hereof or thereof.

          6.6. Maintenance of Properties. The Borrower shall, and shall cause
               -------------------------
each Subsidiary to, maintain or cause to be maintained in good repair, working
order and condition the properties now or hereafter owned, leased or otherwise
possessed by it and shall make or cause to be made all needful and proper
repairs, renewals, replacements and improvements thereto so that the business
carried on in connection therewith may be properly and advantageously conducted
at all times.

          6.7. Avoidance of Other Conflicts; Compliance with Law, etc.. The
               -------------------------------------------------------
Borrower shall not, and shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, violate or
conflict with, be in violation of or conflict with, or be or remain subject to
any liability (contingent or otherwise) on account of any violation or conflict
with, and the Borrower shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to,
comply with:

          (a)  Any or all Laws; and

          (b)  its articles of incorporation of by-laws (or other constituent
     documents),

except for (x) matters set forth in Schedule 4.20 hereof and (y) matters that
could not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a
Material Adverse Effect.

          6.8. Financial Accounting Practices. The Borrower shall, and shall
               ------------------------------
cause each Subsidiary to, make and keep books, records and accounts which, in
reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect its transactions and
dispositions of its assets and maintain a system of internal accounting controls
sufficient to provide reasonable assurances that (a) transactions are executed
in accordance with management's general or specific authorization, (b)
transactions are recorded as necessary (i) to permit preparation of financial
statements in conformity with GAAP and (ii) to maintain accountability for
assets, (c) access to assets is permitted only in accordance with management's
general or specific authorization and (d) the recorded accountability for assets
is compared with the existing assets at reasonable intervals and appropriate
action is taken with respect to any differences.

          6.9. Use of Proceeds. The Borrower shall apply the proceeds of all
               ---------------
Loans hereunder only for the following purposes: to refinance certain existing
Indebtedness of the Borrower, for ongoing general corporate purposes (including
working capital and bonus distributions) of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries,
and Capital Expenditures, investments in Futurestep and acquisitions, all in the



ordinary course of business of the Borrower. The Borrower and its Subsidiaries
shall not use the proceeds of any Loans or other Credit Extensions hereunder
directly or indirectly for any unlawful purpose, in any manner inconsistent with
Section 4.14 hereof, or inconsistent with any other provision of any Loan
Document. All Letters of Credit shall be used for the purposes permitted by
Section 3.1(c) hereof.
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          6.10. Continuation of or Change in Business. The Borrower and each of
                -------------------------------------
its Subsidiaries shall continue to engage in its business substantially as
conducted and operated during the present fiscal year, and the Borrower shall
not, and shall not permit any Subsidiary to, engage in any dissimilar line of
business.

          6.11. Consolidated Tax Return. The Borrower shall not, and shall not
                -----------------------
suffer any of its Subsidiaries to, file or consent to the filing of any
consolidated income tax return with any Person other than the Borrower and its
Subsidiaries.

          6.12. Fiscal Year. The Borrower shall not, and shall not suffer any of
                -----------
its Subsidiaries to, change its fiscal year or fiscal quarter, except with 90
days notice to the Agent; provided that no such change shall result in any
fiscal quarter being more than 3 months in length.

          6.13. Domestic Significant Subsidiary Guaranty. Promptly upon any
                ----------------------------------------
Person being or becoming a Domestic Significant Subsidiary of the Borrower, the
Borrower shall forthwith provide notice to the Agent and cause such Domestic
Significant Subsidiary to execute and deliver to the Agent a Domestic
Significant Subsidiary Guaranty, together with a certificate by the Secretary or
an Assistant Secretary of such Domestic Significant Subsidiary dated the date of
such Domestic Significant Subsidiary Guaranty as to (i) a true copy of the
articles of incorporation and by-laws (or other constituent document) of such
Domestic Significant Subsidiary in effect on such date, (ii) a true copy of all
corporate action taken by such Domestic Significant Subsidiary relative to the
execution and delivery of such Domestic Significant Subsidiary Guaranty and
(iii) the incumbency and signature of the officers of such Domestic Significant
Subsidiary executing Domestic Significant Subsidiary Guaranty, together with
satisfactory evidence of the incumbency of such Secretary or Assistant
Secretary. If any Domestic Significant Subsidiary subsequently no longer
qualifies as a Domestic Significant Subsidiary, such Domestic Significant
Subsidiary shall remain obligated under this Agreement and the Domestic
Significant Subsidiary Guaranty executed and delivered by it until such time as
the Agent and the Required Lenders agree in writing to terminate such Domestic
Significant Subsidiary Guaranty and release it from its obligations thereunder.

          6.14. Year 2000 Compliance. The Borrower shall, and shall cause each
                --------------------
of its Subsidiaries to, (a) take commercially reasonable efforts to assure that
its and their computer-based and other systems are able to effectively process
data, including dates before, on and after January 1, 2000, without experiencing
any Year 2000 Problem that could reasonably be expected to cause a Material
Adverse Effect, and (b) at the request of the Agent, provide the Agent with
assurances and substantiation reasonably acceptable to the Required Lenders as
to the capability of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries to conduct its and their
businesses and operations before, on and after January 1, 2000 without
experiencing a Year 2000 Problem causing a Material Adverse Effect.

                                  ARTICLE VII

                              NEGATIVE COVENANTS
                              ------------------

          The Borrower hereby covenants to the Agent, each Issuing Bank and each
Lender as follows:

          7.1.  Financial Covenants.
                -------------------

          (a)   Consolidated Leverage Ratio. As of the end of each fiscal
                ---------------------------
quarter of the Borrower (commencing December 31, 1998), the Consolidated
Leverage Ratio shall not exceed 2.5 to 1.
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          (b)  Minimum Consolidated Tangible Net Worth. At all times,
               ---------------------------------------
Consolidated Tangible Net Worth shall not be less than the sum of (i)
$50,000,000, plus (ii) 50% of the cumulative positive Consolidated Net Income
for the two quarters ended April 30, 1999 and for each fiscal year thereafter
(without deduction for any loss for any such period), plus (iii) 100% of the Net
Cash Proceeds of any issuances of equity by the Borrower from the Closing Date
until the last day of such fiscal year of the Borrower.

          (c)  Consolidated Interest Coverage Ratio. As of the end of each
               ------------------------------------



fiscal quarter of the Borrower for the four fiscal quarters ending on the last
day of such fiscal quarter, commencing January 31, 1999, the Consolidated
Interest Coverage Ratio shall not be less than 2.5 to 1.

          (d)  Exclusion of Certain Non-Recurring Charges. For purposes of
               ------------------------------------------
determining the Borrower's compliance with the financial covenants set forth in
Sections7.1(a), (b) and (c) above, there shall be excluded from each such
determination (and related calculations) the effects of the non-recurring
charges to be incurred by the Borrower in connection with (i) the consummation
of an initial primary public offering of equity securities of the Borrower, (ii)
staff down-sizing, (iii) modification of stock repurchase agreements existing as
of the date of this Agreement, and (iv) office nationalization; provided that
the sum of all such non-recurring charges shall not exceed $88,500,000 in the
aggregate.

          7.2. Liens. The Borrower shall not, and shall not permit any
               -----
Subsidiary to, at any time create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien on
any of its property (now owned or hereafter acquired), or agree, become or
remain liable (contingently or otherwise) to do any of the foregoing, except for
the following ("Permitted Liens"):

          (a)  Liens existing on the date hereof securing obligations existing
on the date hereof, as such Liens and obligations are listed in Schedule 7.2
hereto (and Liens securing successor obligations incurred to refinance
predecessor obligations allowed under this subsection (a), provided that in each
case the successor obligation is an obligation of the same Person subject to the
predecessor Indebtedness and is not greater than the predecessor obligation
immediately before such refinancing, and the Lien securing the successor
obligation does not extend to any property other than that subject to the Lien
securing the predecessor obligation immediately before such refinancing);

          (b)  Liens arising from taxes, assessments, charges or claims
described in Section 6.3 hereof that are not yet due or that remain payable
without penalty or to the extent permitted to remain unpaid under the proviso to
Section 6.3;

          (c)  Deposits or pledges of cash or securities in the ordinary course
of business to secure (i) workmen's compensation, unemployment insurance or
other social security obligations, (ii) performance of bids, tenders, trade
contracts (other than for payment of money) or leases, (iii) stay, surety or
appeal bonds, or (iv) other obligations of a like nature incurred in the
ordinary course of business;

          (d)  Liens by a Borrower or Subsidiary on property securing all or
part of the purchase price thereof, Liens relating to Capital Leases, and Liens
(whether or not assumed) existing in property at the time of purchase thereof by
the Borrower or a Subsidiary, provided that: (i) such Lien is created before or
within 30 days after the purchase of such property by the Borrower or such
Subsidiary (or is a Lien securing successor obligations incurred to refinance
predecessor obligations allowed under this subsection (d), provided that in each
case the successor obligation is an obligation of the same Person subject to the
predecessor Indebtedness and is not greater than the predecessor obligation
immediately before such refinancing, and the Lien securing the successor
obligation does not extend to any property other than that subject to the Lien
securing the predecessor obligation immediately before such refinancing), (ii)
such Lien is confined solely to the property so purchased, improvements thereto
and proceeds thereof, (iii)
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the aggregate amount secured by all such Liens on any particular property at the
time purchased by the Borrower or such Subsidiary, as the case may be, shall not
exceed 100% of the lesser of the purchase price of such property or the fair
market value of such property at the time of purchase ("purchase price" for this
purpose including the amount secured by each such Lien thereon whether or not
assumed), and (iv) the aggregate amount secured by all Liens described in this
Section 7.2(d) shall not at any time exceed $10,000,000; and

          (e)  Zoning restrictions, easements, rights of way, minor restrictions
or minor encroachments on the use of real property, minor irregularities in
title thereto and other minor Liens that do not secure the payment of money or
the performance of an obligation and that do not in the aggregate materially
detract from the value of a property or asset to, or materially impair its use
in the business of, the Borrower or such Subsidiary.

          (f)  Liens resulting from progress payments or partial payments under
United States Government contracts or subcontracts thereunder;

          (g)  Rights reserved to or vested in others to take or receive any
part of the gas, oil, minerals, timber or power grown, developed, manufactured,
generated, produced, transported, transmitted or processed on or by any property
of the Borrower or any Subsidiary or to receive royalties, lease rentals or
other payments or remuneration, services or benefits as a result of the
acquisition, construction, development or operation thereof;

          (h)  Liens of landlords, rights of set-off, statutory Liens of
carriers, in each case imposed by law, and in each case incurred in the ordinary
course of business (a) for amounts not yet overdue or (b) for amounts that are
overdue and that (in the case of any such amounts overdue for a period in excess



of 30 days) are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, so
long as such reserves or other appropriate provisions, if any, as shall be
required by GAAP shall have been made for any such contested amounts;

          (i)  leases or subleases granted to third parties and not interfering
in any material respect with the ordinary conduct of the business of Borrower or
any of its Subsidiaries.

          (j)  any (a) interest or title of a lessor or sublessor under any
permitted lease, (b) restriction or encumbrance to which the interests or title
of such lessor or sublessor may be subject to, or (c) subordination of the
interest of the lessee or sublessee under such lease to any restriction or
encumbrance referred to in the preceding clause (b);

          (k)  Liens in favor of customs and revenue authorities arising as a
matter of law to secure payment of customs duties in connection with the
importation of goods.

          (l)  Liens arising from filing UCC financing statements related solely
to leases permitted by this Agreement;

          (m)  Liens on cash surrender value of life insurance policies to
secure loans made against such policies and permitted by Section 7.3(f);

          (n)  licenses of patents, trademarks and other intellectual property
rights granted by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in the ordinary course
of business and not interfering in any material respect with the ordinary
conduct of the business of the Borrower or such Subsidiary;

          (o)  any judgment or attachment Lien not constituting an Event of
Default under Sections 8.01(g) or (h) hereof; and
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"Permitted Lien" shall in no event include any Lien imposed by, or required to
be granted pursuant to, ERISA or any environmental Law.  Nothing in this Section
7.2 shall be construed to limit any other restriction on Liens otherwise imposed
in the Loan Documents.

          7.3. Indebtedness. The Borrower shall not, and shall not permit any
               ------------
Subsidiary to, at any time create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any
Indebtedness, or agree, become or remain liable (contingently or otherwise) to
do any of the foregoing, except:

          (a)  Indebtedness to the Lenders, the Issuing Banks and the Agent
pursuant to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents;

          (b)  Indebtedness of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries existing on the
date hereof and listed in Schedule 7.3 hereof (and refinancings thereof,
provided that in each case the successor Indebtedness is an obligation of the
same Person subject to the predecessor Indebtedness and is not greater than the
predecessor obligation immediately before such refinancing);

          (c)  Indebtedness constituting intercompany loans and advances
permitted by subsection (d) or (e) of Section 7.5 hereof;

          (d)  Indebtedness for borrowed money or for the deferred purchase
price of property secured by a Lien permitted by Section 7.2(d) hereof;

          (e)  Indebtedness for borrowed money incurred by the Borrower and its
Subsidiaries from time to time, provided that the aggregate principal amount of
such Indebtedness shall not exceed $5,000,000 at any time.

          (f)  Loans made by life insurance companies against life insurance
policies issued by such companies from time to time; provided that the aggregate
principal amount of such Indebtedness shall not exceed $45,000,000 at any time.

          7.4. Guaranties, Indemnities, etc. Except for those guaranties and
               ----------------------------
indemnities of the Borrower or any Subsidiary existing as of the Closing Date
and listed on Schedule 7.4 hereto, the Borrower shall not, and shall not permit
any Subsidiary to, be or become subject to or bound by any Guaranty Equivalent,
or agree, become or remain liable (contingently or otherwise) to do any of the
foregoing, except:

          (a)  Any Domestic Significant Subsidiary Guaranties;

          (b)  Guaranty Equivalents existing on the date hereof and listed in
Schedule 7.4 hereto (and extensions, renewals and refinancings thereof and of
the associated Assured Obligations on terms no more burdensome to such Borrower
or Subsidiary than those existing immediately before such extension, renewal or
refinancing);

          (c)  Contingent liabilities arising from the endorsement of negotiable
or other instruments for deposit or collection or similar transactions in the
ordinary course of business; and

          (d)  Indemnities by the Borrower or any Subsidiary of the liabilities
of its directors or officers or employees in their capacities as such pursuant
to provisions presently contained in their articles of incorporation or by-laws



(or other constituent documents) or as permitted by Law.

          (e)  Guaranty Equivalents of the Borrower on account of Indebtedness
of Subsidiaries of Borrower permitted under Section 7.3(e) above.
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          7.5. Loans, Advances and Investments. The Borrower shall not, and
               -------------------------------
shall not permit any Subsidiary to, at any time make or suffer to exist or
remain outstanding any loan or advance to, or purchase, acquire or own
                                           --
(beneficially or of record) any stock, bonds, notes or securities of, or any
partnership interest (whether general or limited) in, or any other interest in,
or make any capital contribution to or other investment in, any other Person
(including without limitation downstreaming to Subsidiaries), or agree, become
or remain liable (contingently or otherwise) to do any of the foregoing, except:

          (a)  Loans and investments existing on the date hereof and listed in
Schedule 7.5 hereof (and extensions, renewals and refinancings thereof);

          (b)  Receivables owing to the Borrower or any Subsidiary arising from
sales of inventory under usual and customary terms in the ordinary course of
business; and loans and advances extended by the Borrower or any Subsidiary to
subcontractors or suppliers under usual and customary terms in the ordinary
course of business;

          (c)  advances to officers and employees of the Borrower and its
Subsidiaries to meet expenses incurred by such officers and employees in the
ordinary course of business and in amounts at any time outstanding not exceeding
$1,000,000 to any one officer or employee and $6,000,000 in the aggregate;

          (d)  Loans from a Subsidiary to the Borrower or to another Subsidiary
(it being understood that the Borrower shall, at the request of the Required
Lenders, forthwith cause each such Subsidiary to subordinate all such loans,
then existing or thereafter arising, to the Obligations upon terms and
conditions satisfactory to the Required Lenders);

          (e)  Loans from the Borrower to a Subsidiary; provided that the
aggregate principal amount of all such loans (excluding any such loan listed on
Schedule 7.5 hereof) at any time shall not exceed $50,000,000.

          (f)  Equity interests in Subsidiaries;

          (g)  Cash Equivalent Investments; and

          (h)  Loans from the Borrower to employees of the Borrower to finance
the employees' acquisition of capital stock of the Borrower; provided that the
aggregate principal amount of all such loans at any time shall not exceed
$15,000,000.

By way of illustration, and without limitation, it is understood that the
Borrower (for example) shall be deemed to have made an advance to a Subsidiary
or Affiliate of the Borrower (for example): (x) to the extent that the Borrower
transfers any property to such Subsidiary or Affiliate, and (y) to the extent
that the Borrower pays any obligation of such Subsidiary or Affiliate.  The
amount of such advance shall be deemed to be, in the case of clause (x), the
fair value of the property so transferred (but not less than cost), and in the
case of clause (y), the amount so paid by the Borrower.

          7.6. Dividends and Related Distributions. The Borrower shall not, and
               -----------------------------------
shall not permit any Subsidiary to, declare or make any Stock Payment, or agree,
become or remain liable (contingently or otherwise) to do any of the foregoing,
except as follows:

          (a)  A Subsidiary may declare and make Stock Payments so long as the
Borrower receives its ratable share of such Stock Payments.

          (b)  The Borrower may from time to time declare and make Stock
Payments if such Stock Payment is payable solely in shares of capital stock (or
options, warrants or rights therefor) of the Borrower.
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          (c)  The Borrower may from time to time declare and make cash Stock
Payments on account of a dividend on, or purchase, redemption, retirement or
acquisition of, its capital stock, if on the date of such payment (or, in the
case of a dividend, on the date of declaration) (the "determination date"):

          (i)   The aggregate amount of all Stock Payments declared or made or
     to be made under this Section 7.6(c) in the fiscal year of the Borrower
     containing the determination date, plus the proposed Stock Payment, does
     not exceed 10% of consolidated net income for the last complete fiscal year
     before the fiscal year containing the determination date;

          (ii)  The aggregate amount of all Stock Payments declared or made from
     the date hereof to and including the determination date, plus the proposed
     Stock Payment, does not exceed 20% of consolidated net income from the
     first day of the fiscal year in which this Agreement is made to and
     including the last complete fiscal quarter before the determination date,



     considered as a single accounting period;

          (iii) No Event of Default or Potential Default shall exist at the
     determination date or immediately thereafter and after giving effect to
     such proposed declaration (for this purpose treating a dividend as made on
     the date declared), purchase, redemption, retirement or acquisition; and

          (iv)  The Agent receives, with a copy for each Issuing Bank and each
     Lender, not later than the Business Day after the determination date a
     certificate signed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower, dated such
     determination date, describing such Stock Payment, certifying that such
     Stock Payment is in compliance with the provisions of this Section 7.6(c),
     and including a statement in reasonable detail of the information and
     calculations necessary to establish compliance with this Section 7.6(c).

The Borrower shall not declare any dividend payable later than three days after
declaration.

          7.7. Sale-Leasebacks. The Borrower shall not, and shall not permit any
               ---------------
Subsidiary to, at any time enter into or suffer to remain in effect any
transaction to which the Borrower or such Subsidiary is a party involving the
sale, transfer or other disposition by the Borrower or any Subsidiary of any
property (now owned or hereafter acquired), with a view directly or indirectly
to the leasing back of any part of the same property or any other property used
for the same or a similar purpose or purposes, or agree, become or remain liable
(contingently or otherwise) to do any of the foregoing.

          7.8. Leases. The Borrower shall not, and shall not permit any
               ------
Subsidiary to, at any time enter into or suffer to remain in effect any lease,
as lessee, of any property, or agree, become or remain liable (contingently or
otherwise) to do any of the foregoing, except:

          (a)  Operating leases of data processing equipment, office equipment,
transportation equipment or office space used by the lessee in the ordinary
course of business, provided that such leases will not result in the payment or
accrual by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of more than $25,000,000 in
the aggregate in any twelve-month period;

          (b)  Leases cancelable by the lessee without penalty on not more than
90 days' notice;

          (c)  Leases by the Borrower as lessor to a Subsidiary as lessee or by
a Subsidiary as lessor to the Borrower as lessee;

          (d)  Capitalized Leases permitted under Section 7.3 hereof; and
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          (e)   Other leases, to the extent that the Cash Lease Expense of the
Borrower and its Subsidiaries with respect to such other leases does not exceed
$1,000,000 in any fiscal year. As used herein, "Cash Lease Expense" for any
fiscal year for any lease means the aggregate rental obligations of the Borrower
or such Subsidiary, as the case may be, payable in such fiscal year (net of the
amount of rent abatement actually received, if any, and net cash received from
subleases thereof, but in any case including obligations for taxes, insurance,
maintenance and similar costs which the lessee is obligated to pay under the
terms of such leases and which are attributable to the lease for such fiscal
year (whether accrued or paid during such fiscal year).

          7.9.  Mergers, Acquisitions, etc. The Borrower shall not, and shall
                --------------------------
not permit any Subsidiary to (v) merge with or into or consolidate with any
other Person, (w) liquidate, wind-up, dissolve or divide, (x) acquire all or any
substantial portion of the properties of any other Person other than in the
ordinary course of business, or (y) agree, become or remain liable (contingently
or otherwise) to do any of the foregoing, except:

          (a)   A Subsidiary may merge with or into or consolidate with any
other wholly-owned Subsidiary, provided that the wholly-owned Subsidiary is the
surviving corporation, no Event of Default or Potential Default shall occur and
be continuing or shall exist at such time or after giving effect to such
transaction, and the board of directors or other governing body of the
Subsidiary being merged or consolidated with or into the wholly-owned Subsidiary
has approved the transaction; and

          (b)   A wholly-owned Subsidiary may merge with the Borrower, provided
that the Borrower shall be the surviving corporation, no Event of Default or
Potential Default shall occur and be continuing or shall exist at such time or
after giving effect to such transaction, and the board of directors or other
governing body of the wholly-owned Subsidiary being merged with the Borrower has
approved the transaction.

          (c)   Acquisitions by the Borrower or a Subsidiary that result in the
Borrower or the relevant Subsidiary owning a controlling interest in the Person
acquired or increasing an existing controlling interest in such Person, provided
that the board of directors or other governing body of the Person being acquired
or otherwise affected has approved the transaction.

          7.10. Dispositions of Properties and Other Assets. The Borrower shall



                -------------------------------------------
not, and shall not permit any Subsidiary to, sell, convey, assign, lease,
transfer, abandon or otherwise dispose of, voluntarily or involuntarily, any
substantial portion of its properties or other assets, or agree, become or
remain liable (contingently or otherwise) to do any of the foregoing, except:

          (a)   The Borrower and each Subsidiary may sell inventory in the
ordinary course of business; and

          (b)   The Borrower and each Subsidiary may dispose of equipment which
is obsolete or no longer useful in the business of the Borrower or such
Subsidiary.

By way of illustration, and without limitation, it is understood that the
following are dispositions of property subject to this Section 7.10: any
disposition of accounts, chattel paper or general intangibles, with or without
recourse; any disposition of any leasehold interest; and any disposition of any
capital stock in or indebtedness of any Subsidiary.  Nothing in this Section
7.10 shall be construed to limit any other restriction on dispositions of
property imposed in the Loan Documents.

          7.11. Issuance of Subsidiary Stock. The Borrower shall not suffer any
                ----------------------------    
of its Subsidiaries to issue, sell, otherwise dispose or suffer to remain
outstanding, voluntarily or involuntarily, any shares of such Subsidiary's
capital stock, or any options, warrants, calls, subscriptions, conversion
rights, exchange rights, preemptive rights or other rights, agreements 
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or arrangements (contingent or otherwise) which may in any circumstances now or
hereafter obligate any Subsidiary to issue any shares of its capital stock,
except:

          (a)   Shares of capital stock outstanding on the date hereof or issued
by any Subsidiary to the Borrower in the future in exchange for a capital
contribution made to such Subsidiary by the Borrower;

          (b)   Options, warrants, calls, subscriptions, conversion rights,
exchange rights, preemptive rights or other rights, agreements or arrangements
outstanding on the date hereof and set forth on Schedule 4.15 hereof; and shares
of capital stock issued from time to time pursuant to and in accordance with the
terms of the foregoing, including capital stock issued in connection with the
stock option plans of Futurestep.; and

          (c)   Shares of capital stock issued in connection with an initial
public offering of equity of Futurestep.

          7.12. Dealings with Affiliates. The Borrower shall not, and shall not
                ------------------------
permit any Subsidiary to, enter into or carry out any transaction with
(including, without limitation, purchase or lease property or services from,
sell or lease property or services to, loan or advance to, or enter into, suffer
to remain in existence or amend any contract, agreement or arrangement with) any
Affiliate of the Borrower, directly or indirectly, or agree, become or remain
liable (contingently or otherwise) to do any of the foregoing, except:

          (a)   Existence and performance of contracts, agreements and
arrangements in existence as of the date hereof and set forth in Schedule 7.12
hereof;

          (b)   Directors and officers of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries may
be compensated for services rendered in such capacity to the Borrower or such
Subsidiary, provided that such compensation is in good faith and on terms no
less favorable to the Borrower or such Subsidiary than those that could have
been obtained in a comparable transaction on an arm's-length basis from an
unrelated Person, and, in the case of directors and executive officers, the
board of directors of such Borrower or Subsidiary (including a majority of the
directors having no direct or indirect interest in such transaction) approve the
same;

          (c)   Transactions in the ordinary course of business and consistent
with past practices between a Subsidiary of the Borrower, on the one hand, and
the Borrower or another Subsidiary of the Borrower, on the other hand, in good
faith and, in the case of Subsidiaries that are not 80% owned by the Borrower,
on terms no less favorable to the Borrower or either such Subsidiary than those
that could have been obtained in a comparable transaction on an arm's-length
basis from an unrelated Person;

          (d)   Other transactions with Affiliates in good faith and on terms no
less favorable to the Borrower or such Subsidiary than those that could have
been obtained in a comparable transaction on an arm's-length basis from an
unrelated Person, as to which the board of directors of such Borrower or
Subsidiary (including a majority of the directors having no direct or indirect
interest in such transaction) approve such transaction and determine that such
terms are no less favorable to the Borrower or such Subsidiary than those that
could have been obtained in a comparable transaction on an arm's-length basis
from an unrelated Person; provided, that neither the Borrower nor any of its
                          --------
Subsidiaries shall enter into any such transaction or series of related
transactions having a value in excess of $10,000,000 unless the Agent has



received a copy of the foregoing resolution of such board of directors and an
opinion from an independent financial advisor reasonably acceptable to the
Required Lenders to the effect that such transaction is fair to the Borrower or
such Subsidiary from a financial point of view;
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          (e)   Loans from the Borrower to employees of the Borrower to finance
the employees' acquisition of capital stock of the Borrower made in good faith
and subject to Section 7.5(h) hereof.

          7.13. Limitation on Other Restrictions on Dividends by Subsidiaries,
                --------------------------------------------------------------
etc. The Borrower shall not permit any Subsidiary to be or become subject to any
- ---
restriction of any nature (whether arising by operation of Law, by agreement, by
its articles of incorporation, by-laws or other constituent documents of such
Subsidiary, or otherwise) on the right of such Subsidiary from time to time to
(w) declare and pay Stock Payments with respect to capital stock owned by the
Borrower or any Subsidiary, (x) pay any indebtedness, obligations or liabilities
from time to time owed to the Borrower or any Subsidiary, (y) make loans or
advances to the Borrower or any Subsidiary, or (z) transfer any of its
properties or assets to the Borrower or any Subsidiary, except:

          (a)   Restrictions pursuant to the Loan Documents;

          (b)   Legal restrictions of general applicability under the
corporation law under which such Subsidiary is incorporated, and fraudulent
conveyance or similar laws or general applicability for the benefit of creditors
of such Subsidiary generally;

          (c)   With respect to clause (z) above: (i) non-assignment provisions
of any executory contract or of any lease by the Borrower or such Subsidiary as
lessee, and (ii) restrictions on transfer of property subject to a Permitted
Lien for the benefit of the holder of such Permitted Lien; and

          (d)   Any restriction contained in an agreement or instrument
applicable to a Subsidiary acquired by the Borrower or a Subsidiary after the
date hereof, which restriction was not entered into in connection with or in
contemplation of such acquisition, and which restriction is not applicable to
any Person, property or assets, other than such acquired Subsidiary and its
property and assets.

          7.14. Limitation on Other Restrictions on Liens. The Borrower shall
                -----------------------------------------
not, and shall not permit any Subsidiary to, enter into, become or remain
subject to any agreement or instrument to which the Borrower or such Subsidiary
is a party or by which either of them or any of their respective properties (now
owned or hereafter acquired) may be subject or bound that would prohibit the
grant of any Lien upon any of its properties (now owed or hereafter required),
except:

          (a)   The Loan Documents; and

          (b)   (i) Restrictions pursuant to non-assignment provisions of any
executory contract or of any lease by the Borrower or such Subsidiary as lessee,
and (ii) restrictions on granting Liens on property subject to a Permitted Lien
for the benefit of the holder of such Permitted Lien.

                                 ARTICLE VIII
                                   DEFAULTS
                                   --------
 
          8.1.  Events of Default. An Event of Default shall mean the occurrence
                -----------------
or existence of one or more of the following events or conditions (for any
reason, whether voluntary, involuntary or effected or required by Law):

          (a)   The Borrower shall fail to pay when due principal of any Loan,
any Reimbursement Obligation or any required cash collateralization of
outstanding Letters of Credit.
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          (b)  Any Loan Party shall fail to pay when due interest on any Loan,
any fees, indemnity or expenses, or any other amount due hereunder or under any
other Loan Document and such failure shall have continued for a period of five
(5) Business Days.

          (c)  Any representation or warranty made or deemed made by any Loan
Party in or pursuant to or in connection with any Loan Document, or any
statement made by any Loan Party or any Subsidiary of any Loan Party in any
financial statement, certificate, report, exhibit or document furnished by any
Loan Party to the Agent, any Issuing Bank or any Lender pursuant to or in
connection with any Loan Document, shall prove to have been false or misleading
in any material respect as of the time when made or deemed made (including by
omission of material information necessary to make such representation, warranty
or statement not misleading.

          (d)  The Borrower shall default in the performance or observance of



any covenant contained in Article VII hereof or any of the covenants contained
in Sections 2.8, 6.1(g)(i), 6.9, 6.11, 6.12 or 6.13 hereof.

          (e)  Any Loan Party shall default in the performance or observance of
any other covenant, agreement or duty under this Agreement or any other Loan
Document and (i) in the case of a default under Section 6.1 hereof (other than
as referred to in subsection (g)(i) thereof) such default shall have continued
for a period of ten days and (ii) in the case of any other default such default
shall have continued for a period of 30 days after the earlier of (A) the date
on which any Responsible Officer of the Borrower first has knowledge of such a
default, or (B) after notice from Agent.

          (f)  Any Cross-Default Event shall occur with respect to any Cross-
Default Obligation. As used herein, "Cross-Default Obligation" shall mean any
indebtedness for borrowed money in an aggregate amount of no less than
$5,000,000 (or set of related Indebtedness for borrowed money) of any Loan Party
or any Subsidiary or any Loan Party or any Indebtedness or Guaranty Equivalent
relating to Indebtedness of any Loan Party or any Subsidiary or any Loan Party,
or any agreement or instrument creating, evidencing or securing such
Indebtedness or Guaranty Equivalent relating to Indebtedness. As used herein,
"Cross-Default Event" with respect to a Cross-Default Obligation shall mean the
occurrence of any default, event or condition which cause or which would permit
any Person to cause all or any part of such Cross-Default Obligation to become
due (by acceleration, mandatory prepayment or repurchase, or otherwise) before
its otherwise stated maturity, or failure to pay all or any part of such Cross-
Default Obligation at its stated maturity.

          (g)  One or more judgments for the payment of money shall have been
entered against the Borrower or any Subsidiary, which judgment or judgments
exceed $5,000,000 in the aggregate, and such judgment or judgments shall have
remained undischarged and unstayed for a period of 30 consecutive days.

          (h)  One or more writs or warrants of attachment, garnishment,
execution, distraint or similar process exceeding in value the aggregate amount
of $5,000,000 shall have been issued against the Borrower or any Subsidiary or
any of their respective properties and shall have remained undischarged and
unstayed for a period of 30 consecutive days

          (i)  Any Loan Document or term or provision thereof shall cease to be
in full force and effect (except in accordance with the express terms of such
Loan Document), or any Loan Party shall, or shall purport to, terminate (except
in accordance with the terms of such Loan Document), repudiate, declare voidable
or void or otherwise contest, any Loan Document or term or provision thereof or
any obligation or liability of any Loan Party thereunder.

          (j)  An event or condition has occurred which has resulted in (a) a
material adverse effect on the business, operations, or condition (financial or
otherwise) of the North American operations of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries
or of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries 

                                      56
 
taken as a whole, (b) a material adverse effect on the ability of the Loan
Parties to perform or comply with any of the terms and conditions of any Loan
Document, or (c) an adverse effect on the legality, validity, binding effect, or
enforceability of any Loan Document, or the ability of the Agent or any Lender
to enforce any rights or remedies under or in connection with any Loan Document.

          (k)  Any one or more Pension-Related Events referred to in subsection
(a)(ii), (b) or (e) of the definition of "Pension-Related Event" shall have
occurred; or any one or more other one or more other Pension-Related Events
shall have occurred and the Required Lenders shall determine in good faith
(which determination shall be conclusive) that such other Pension-Related
Events, individually or in the aggregate, could have a Material Adverse Effect.

          (l)  A Change of Control of the Borrower shall have occurred.

          (m)  A proceeding shall have been instituted in respect of any Loan
Party or any Subsidiary of any Loan Party

               (i)  seeking to have an order for relief entered in respect of
          such Person, or seeking a declaration or entailing a finding that such
          Person is insolvent or a similar declaration or finding, or seeking
          dissolution, winding-up, charter revocation or forfeiture,
          liquidation, reorganization, arrangement, adjustment, composition or
          other similar relief with respect to such Person, its assets or its
          debts under any Law relating to bankruptcy, insolvency, relief of
          debtors or protection of creditors, termination of legal entities or
          any other similar Law now or hereafter in effect, or

               (ii) seeking appointment of a receiver, trustee, liquidator,
          assignee, sequestrator or other custodian for such Person or for all
          or any substantial part of its property

     and such proceeding shall result in the entry, making or grant of any such
     order for relief, declaration, finding, relief or appointment, or such
     proceeding shall remain undismissed and unstayed for a period of ninety
     consecutive days.

          (n)  Any Loan Party or any Subsidiary of any Loan Party shall become
insolvent; shall fail to pay, become unable to pay, or state that it is or will



be unable to pay, its debts as they become due; shall voluntarily suspend
transaction of its or his business; shall make a general assignment for the
benefit of creditors; shall institute (or fail to controvert in a timely and
appropriate manner) a proceeding described in Section 8.1(m)(i) hereof, or
(whether or not any such proceeding has been instituted) shall consent to or
acquiesce in any such order for relief, declaration, finding or relief described
therein; shall institute (or fail to controvert in a timely and appropriate
manner) a proceeding described in Section 8.1(m)(ii) hereof, or (whether or not
any such proceeding has been instituted) shall consent to or acquiesce in any
such appointment or to the taking of possession by any such custodian of all or
any substantial part of its or his property; shall dissolve, wind-up, revoke or
forfeit its charter (or other constituent documents) or liquidate itself or any
substantial part of its property (except to the extent expressly permitted by
Section 7.10 hereof); or shall take any action in furtherance of any of the
foregoing.

          8.2. Consequences of an Event of Default.
               ----------------------------------- 

          (a)  If an Event of Default specified in subsections (a) through (l)
of Section 8.1 hereof shall occur and be continuing or shall exist, then, in
addition to all other rights and remedies which the Agent, any Issuing Bank or
any Lender may have hereunder or under any other Loan Document, at law, in
equity or otherwise, the Lenders shall be under no further obligation to make
Loans hereunder, the Issuing Banks shall be under no further obligation to 
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issue Letters of Credit hereunder and the Agent may, and upon the written
request of the Required Lenders shall, by notice to the Borrower, from time to
time do any or all of the following:

          (i)  Declare the Commitments terminated, whereupon the Commitments
     will terminate and any fees hereunder shall be immediately due and payable
     without presentment, demand, protest or further notice of any kind, all of
     which are hereby waived, and an action therefor shall immediately accrue.

          (ii) Declare the unpaid principal amount of the Loans, interest
     accrued thereon and all other Obligations (including but not limited to any
     outstanding Reimbursement Obligations and any obligation to cash
     collateralize outstanding Letters of Credit) to be immediately due and
     payable without presentment, demand, protest or further notice of any kind,
     all of which are hereby waived, and an action therefor shall immediately
     accrue.

          (b)  If an Event of Default specified in subsection (m) or (n) of
Section 8.1 hereof shall occur or exist, then, in addition to all other rights
and remedies which the Agent or any Lender may have hereunder or under any other
Loan Document, at law, in equity or otherwise, the Commitments shall
automatically terminate and the Lenders shall be under no further obligation to
make Loans and the Issuing Banks shall be under no further obligation to issue
Letters of Credit, and the unpaid principal amount of the Loans, interest
accrued thereon and all other Obligations (including but not limited to
outstanding Reimbursement Obligations and the obligation to cash collateralize
outstanding Letters of Credit) shall become immediately due and payable without
presentment, demand, protest or notice of any kind, all of which are hereby
waived, and an action therefor shall immediately accrue.

                                  ARTICLE IX
                                   THE AGENT
                                   ---------

          9.1. Appointment. Each Lender hereby irrevocably (subject to Section
9.10) appoints Mellon to act as Agent for such Lender under this Agreement and
the other Loan Documents. Each Lender hereby irrevocably authorizes the Agent to
take such action on behalf of such Lender under the provisions of this Agreement
and the other Loan Documents, and to exercise such powers and to perform such
duties, as are expressly delegated to or required of the Agent by the terms
hereof or thereof, together with such powers as are reasonably incidental
thereto. Mellon hereby agrees to act as Agent on behalf of the Lenders on the
terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement and the other Loan Documents,
subject to its right to resign as provided in Section 9.10 hereof. Each Lender
hereby irrevocably authorizes the Agent to execute and deliver each of the Loan
Documents and to accept delivery of such of the other Loan Documents as may not
require execution by the Agent. Each Lender agrees that the rights and remedies
granted to the Agent under the Loan Documents shall be exercised exclusively by
the Agent, and that no Lender shall have any right individually to exercise any
such right or remedy, except to the extent expressly provided herein or therein.

          9.2. General Nature of Agent's Duties. Notwithstanding anything to the
               --------------------------------
contrary elsewhere in this Agreement or in any other Loan Document:

          (a)  The Agent shall have no duties or responsibilities except those
expressly set forth in this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and no
implied duties or responsibilities on the part of the Agent shall be read into
this Agreement or any Loan Document or shall otherwise exist.
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          (b)  The duties and responsibilities of the Agent under this Agreement



and the other Loan Documents shall be mechanical and administrative in nature,
and the Agent shall not have a fiduciary relationship in respect of any Lender.

          (c)  The Agent is and shall be solely the agent of the Lenders. The
Agent does not assume, and shall not at any time be deemed to have, any
relationship of agency or trust with or for, or any other duty or responsibility
to, any Loan Party or any other Person (except only for its relationship as
agent for, and its express duties and responsibilities to, the Lenders as
provided in this Agreement and the other Loan Documents).

          (d)  The Agent shall be under no obligation to take any action
hereunder or under any other Loan Document if the Agent believes in good faith
that taking such action may conflict with any Law or any provision of this
Agreement or any other Loan Document, or may require the Agent to qualify to do
business in any jurisdiction where it is not then so qualified.

          9.3. Exercise of Powers. The Agent shall take any action of the type
               ------------------
specified in this Agreement or any other Loan Document as being within the
Agent's rights, powers or discretion in accordance with directions from the
Required Lenders (or, to the extent this Agreement or such Loan Document
expressly requires the direction or consent of some other Person or set of
Persons, then instead in accordance with the directions of such other Person or
set of Persons). In the absence of such directions, the Agent shall have the
authority (but under no circumstances shall be obligated), in its sole
discretion, to take any such action, except to the extent this Agreement or such
Loan Document expressly requires the direction or consent of the Required
Lenders (or some other Person or set of Persons), in which case the Agent shall
not take such action absent such direction or consent. Any action or inaction
pursuant to such direction, discretion or consent shall be binding on all the
Lenders. The Agent shall not have any liability to any Person as a result of (x)
the Agent acting or refraining from acting in accordance with the directions of
the Required Lenders (or other applicable Person or set of Persons), (y) the
Agent refraining from acting in the absence of instructions to act from the
Required Lenders (or other applicable Person or set of Persons), whether or not
the Agent has discretionary power to take such action, or (z) the Agent taking
discretionary action it is authorized to take under this Section 9.3 (subject,
in the case of this clause (z), to the provisions of Section 9.4(a) hereof).

          9.4. General Exculpatory Provisions. Notwithstanding anything to the
               ------------------------------
contrary elsewhere in this Agreement or any other Loan Document:

          (a)  The Agent shall not be liable for any action taken or omitted to
be taken by it under or in connection with this Agreement or any other Loan
Document, unless caused by its own gross negligence or willful misconduct.

          (b)  The Agent shall not be responsible for (i) the execution,
delivery, effectiveness, enforceability, genuineness, validity or adequacy of
this Agreement or any other Loan Document, (ii) any recital, representation,
warranty, document, certificate, report or statement in, provided for in, or
received under or in connection with, this Agreement or any other Loan Document,
(iii) any failure of any Loan Party or Lender to perform any of their respective
obligations under this Agreement or any other Loan Document, (iv) the existence,
validity, enforceability, perfection, recordation, priority, adequacy or value,
now or hereafter, of any Lien or other direct or indirect security afforded or
purported to be afforded by any of the Loan Documents or otherwise from time to
time, or (v) caring for, protecting, insuring, or paying any taxes, charges or
assessments with respect to any collateral.

          (c)  The Agent shall not be under any obligation to ascertain, inquire
or give any notice relating to (i) the performance or observance of any of the
terms or conditions of this Agreement or any other Loan Document on the part of
any Loan Party, (ii) the business, operations, condition (financial or
otherwise) or prospects of any Loan Party or any other Person, 
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or (iii) except to the extent set forth in Section 9.5(f) hereof, the existence
of any Event of Default or Potential Default.

          (d)  The Agent shall not be under any obligation, either initially or
on a continuing basis, to provide any Lender with any notices, reports or
information of any nature, whether in its possession presently or hereafter,
except for such notices, reports and other information expressly required by
this Agreement or any other Loan Document to be furnished by the Agent to such
Lender.

          9.5. Administration by the Agent.
               ---------------------------

          (a)  The Agent may rely upon any notice or other communication of any
nature (written or oral, including but not limited to telephone conversations,
whether or not such notice or other communication is made in a manner permitted
or required by this Agreement or any Loan Document) purportedly made by or on
behalf of the proper party or parties, and the Agent shall not have any duty to
verify the identity or authority of any Person giving such notice or other
communication.

          (b)  The Agent may consult with legal counsel (including, without
limitation, in-house counsel for the Agent or in-house or other counsel for any



Loan Party), independent public accountants and any other experts selected by it
from time to time, and the Agent shall not be liable for any action taken or
omitted to be taken in good faith by it in accordance with the advice of such
counsel, accountants or experts.

          (c)  The Agent may conclusively rely upon the truth of the statements
and the correctness of the opinions expressed in any certificates or opinions
furnished to the Agent in accordance with the requirements of this Agreement or
any other Loan Document. Whenever the Agent shall deem it necessary or desirable
that a matter be proved or established with respect to any Loan Party or Lender,
such matter may be established by a certificate of such Loan Party or Lender, as
the case may be, and the Agent may conclusively rely upon such certificate
(unless other evidence with respect to such matter is specifically prescribed in
this Agreement or another Loan Document).

          (d)  The Agent may fail or refuse to take any action unless it shall
be indemnified to its satisfaction from time to time against any and all
amounts, liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions,
judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind or nature which
may be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against the Agent by reason of taking
or continuing to take any such action.

          (e)  The Agent may perform any of its duties under this Agreement or
any other Loan Document by or through agents or attorneys-in-fact. The Agent
shall not be responsible for the negligence or misconduct of any agents or
attorneys-in fact selected by it with reasonable care.

          (f)  The Agent shall not be deemed to have any knowledge or notice of
the occurrence of any Event of Default or Potential Default unless the Agent has
received notice from a Lender or any Loan Party referring to this Agreement,
describing such Event of Default or Potential Default, and stating that such
notice is a "notice of default". If the Agent receives such a notice, the Agent
shall give prompt notice thereof to each Lender.

          9.6. Lender Not Relying on Agent or Other Lenders. Each Lender
               --------------------------------------------
acknowledges as follows: (a) Neither the Agent nor any other Lender has made any
representations or warranties to it, and no act taken hereafter by the Agent or
any other Lender shall be deemed to constitute any representation or warranty by
the Agent or such other Lender to it. (b) It has, independently and without
reliance upon the Agent or any other Lender, and based upon such documents and
information as it has deemed appropriate, made its own credit 
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and legal analysis and decision to enter into this Agreement and the other Loan
Documents. (c) It will, independently and without reliance upon the Agent or any
other Lender, and based upon such documents and information as it shall deem
appropriate at the time, make its own decisions to take or not take action under
or in connection with this Agreement and the other Loan Documents.

          9.7.  Indemnification. Each Lender agrees to reimburse and indemnify
                ---------------
the Agent and its directors, officers, employees and agents (to the extent not
reimbursed by a Loan Party and without limitation of the obligations of the Loan
Parties to do so), Pro Rata, from and against any and all amounts, losses,
liabilities, claims, damages, expenses, obligations, penalties, actions,
judgments, suits, costs or disbursements of any kind or nature (including,
without limitation, the fees and disbursements of counsel for the Agent or such
other Person in connection with any investigative, administrative or judicial
proceeding commenced or threatened, whether or not the Agent or such other
Person shall be designated a party thereto) that may at any time be imposed on,
incurred by or asserted against the Agent or such other Person as a result of,
or arising out of, or in any way related to or by reason of, this Agreement, any
other Loan Document, any transaction from time to time contemplated hereby or
thereby, or any transaction financed in whole or in part or directly or
indirectly with the proceeds of any Loan or Letter of Credit, provided that no
                                                              --------
Lender shall be liable for any portion of such amounts, losses, liabilities,
claims, damages, expenses, obligations, penalties, actions, judgments, suits,
costs or disbursements resulting from the gross negligence or willful misconduct
of the Agent or such other Person. Payments under this Section 9.7 shall be due
and payable on demand, and to the extent that any Lender fails to pay any such
amount on demand, such amount shall bear interest for each day from the date of
demand until paid (before and after judgment) at a rate per annum (calculated on
the basis of a year of 365/366 days and actual days elapsed) which for each day
shall be equal to the Federal Fund Effective Rate in effect for such day.

          9.8.  Agent in its Individual Capacity. With respect to its
                --------------------------------
Commitments and the Obligations owing to it, the Agent shall have the same
rights and powers under this Agreement and each other Loan Document as any other
Lender and may exercise the same as though it were not the Agent, and the terms
"Lenders," "holders of Notes," "Issuing Bank" and like terms shall include the
Agent in its individual capacity as such. The Agent and its affiliates may,
without liability to account, make loans to, accept deposits from, acquire debt
or equity interests in, act as trustee under indentures of, and engage in any
other business with, any Loan Party and any stockholder, subsidiary or affiliate
of any Loan Party, as though the Agent were not the Agent hereunder.

          9.9.  Holders of Notes. The Agent may deem and treat the Lender which



                ----------------
is payee of a Note as the owner and holder of such Note for all purposes hereof
unless and until a Transfer Supplement with respect to the assignment or
transfer thereof shall have been filed with the Agent in accordance with Section
10.14 hereof. Any authority, direction or consent of any Person who at the time
of giving such authority, direction or consent is shown in the Register as being
a Lender shall be conclusive and binding on each present and subsequent holder,
transferee or assignee of any Note or Notes payable to such Lender or of any
Note or Notes issued in exchange therefor.

          9.10. Successor Agent. The Agent may resign at any time by giving 10
                ---------------
days' prior written notice thereof to the Lenders and the Borrower. The Agent
may be removed by the Required Lenders at any time by giving 10 days' prior
written notice thereof to the Agent, the other Lenders and the Borrower. Upon
any such resignation or removal, the Required Lenders shall have the right to
appoint a successor Agent. If no successor Agent shall have been so appointed
and consented to, and shall have accepted such appointment, within 30 days after
such notice of resignation or removal, then the retiring Agent may, on behalf of
the Lenders, appoint a successor Agent. Each successor Agent shall be a
commercial bank or trust company organized under the laws of the United States
of America or any State thereof and having a combined capital and surplus of at
least $1,000,000,000. Upon the acceptance by a successor Agent of its
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appointment as Agent hereunder, such successor Agent shall thereupon succeed to
and become vested with all the properties, rights, powers, privileges and duties
of the former Agent, without further act, deed or conveyance. Upon the effective
date of resignation or removal of a retiring Agent, such Agent shall be
discharged from its duties under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents,
but the provisions of this Agreement shall inure to its benefit as to any
actions taken or omitted by it while it was Agent under this Agreement. If and
so long as no successor Agent shall have been appointed, then any notice or
other communication required or permitted to be given by the Agent shall be
sufficiently given if given by the Required Lenders, all notices or other
communications required or permitted to be given to the Agent shall be given to
each Lender, and all payments to be made to the Agent shall be made directly to
the Borrower or Lender for whose account such payment is made.

          9.11. Additional Agents. If the Agent shall from time to time deem it
                -----------------  
necessary or advisable, for its own protection in the performance of its duties
hereunder or in the interest of the Lenders, the Agent and the Borrower shall
(and the Borrower shall cause the other Loan Parties to) execute and deliver a
supplemental agreement and all other instruments and agreements necessary or
advisable, in the opinion of the Agent, to constitute another commercial bank or
trust company, or one or more other Persons approved by the Agent, to act as co-
Agent or agent with respect to any part of the collateral, with such powers of
the Agent as may be provided in such supplemental agreement, and to vest in such
bank, trust company or Person as such co-Agent or separate agent, as the case
may be, any properties, rights, powers, privileges and duties of the Agent under
this Agreement or any other Loan Document.

          9.12. Calculations. The Agent shall not be liable for any calculation,
                ------------
apportionment or distribution of payments made by it in good faith.  If such
calculation, apportionment or distribution is subsequently determined to have
been made in error, the sole recourse of any Lender to whom payment was due but
not made shall be to recover from the other Lenders any payment in excess of the
amount to which they are determined to be entitled or, if the amount due was not
paid by the appropriate Loan Party, to recover such amount from the appropriate
Loan Party.

          9.13. Agent's Fee. The Borrower agrees to pay to the Agent, for its
                -----------
individual account, a nonrefundable Agent's fee in an amount and at such time or
times as the Agent and the Borrower have heretofore agreed in the fee letter.

          9.14. Funding by Agent. Unless the Agent shall have been notified in
                ----------------
writing by any Lender not later than the close of business on the day before the
day on which Loans are requested by the Borrower to be made that such Lender
will not make its ratable share of such Loans, the Agent may assume that such
Lender will make its ratable share of the Loans, and in reliance upon such
assumption the Agent may (but in no circumstances shall be required to) make
available to the Borrower a corresponding amount. If and to the extent that any
Lender fails to make such payment to the Agent on such date, such Lender shall
pay such amount on demand (or, if such Lender fails to pay such amount on
demand, the Borrower shall pay such amount on demand), together with interest,
for the Agent's own account, for each day from and including the date of the
Agent's payment to and including the date of repayment to the Agent (before and
after judgment) at the rate or rates per annum applicable to such Loans. All
payments to the Agent under this Section shall be made to the Agent at its
Office in Dollars in funds immediately available at such Office, without set-
off, withholding, counterclaim or other deduction of any nature.

                                   ARTICLE X

                                 MISCELLANEOUS
                                 -------------



          10.1. Holidays. Whenever any payment or action to be made or taken
                --------
hereunder or under any other Loan Document shall be stated to be due on a day
which is not a Business

                                      62
 
Day, such payment or action shall be made or taken on the next following
Business Day and such extension of time shall be included in computing interest
or fees, if any, in connection with such payment or action.

          10.2. Records. The unpaid principal amount of the Loans owing to each
                -------
Lender, the unpaid interest accrued thereon, the interest rate or rates
applicable to such unpaid principal amount, the duration of such applicability,
each Lender's Revolving Credit Committed Amount and the accrued and unpaid fees
owing for each Lender and each Issuing Bank shall at all times be ascertained
from the records of the Agent, which shall be conclusive absent manifest error.
The unpaid Reimbursement Obligations, the unpaid interest accrued thereon and
the interest rate on rates applicable thereto shall at all times be ascertained
from the records of the applicable Issuing Bank, which shall be conclusive
absent manifest error.

          10.3. Amendments and Waivers. Neither this Agreement nor any Loan
                ----------------------
Document may be amended, modified or supplemented except in accordance with the
provisions of this Section 10.3. The Agent and the Borrower may from time to
time amend, modify or supplement the provisions of this Agreement or any other
Loan Document for the purpose of amending, adding to, or waiving any provisions,
or changing in any manner the rights and duties of any Loan Party, the Agent,
any Issuing Bank or any Lender. Any such amendment, modification or supplement
made by Borrower and the Agent in accordance with the provisions of this Section
shall be binding upon the Borrower, each Lender, each Issuing Bank and the
Agent. The Agent shall enter into such amendments, modifications or supplements
from time to time as directed by the Required Lenders, and only as so directed,
provided, that no such amendment, modification or supplement may be made which
- --------
will:

          (a)   Increase the Revolving Credit Committed Amount of any Lender
over the amount thereof then in effect, or extend the Revolving Credit Maturity
Date, without the written consent of each Lender affected thereby;

          (b)   Reduce the principal amount of or extend the scheduled final
maturity or time for any scheduled payment of principal of any Loan, or reduce
the rate of interest or extent the time for payment of interest borne by any
Loan (other than as a result of waiving the applicability of any increase in
interest rates applicable to overdue amounts), or extend the time for payment of
or reduce the amount of any Revolving Credit Commitment Fee or reduce or
postpone the date for payment of any other fees, expenses, indemnities or
amounts payable under any Loan Document, without the written consent of each
Lender affected thereby;

          (c)   Change the definition of "Required Lenders" or amend this
Section 10.3, without the written consent of all the Lenders; or 

          (d)   Amend or waive any of the provisions of Article IX hereof, or
impose additional duties upon the Agent or otherwise adversely affect the
rights, interests or obligations of the Agent, without the written consent of
the Agent; or 

          (e)   Amend or waive any of the provisions of Article III, or impose
additional duties on an Issuing Bank or otherwise adversely affect the rights,
interests or obligations of an Issuing Bank without the consent of the affected
Issuing Bank;

and provided further, that Transfer Supplements may be entered into in the
    -------- -------                                                      
manner provided in Section 10.14 hereof.  Any such amendment, modification or
supplement must be in writing and shall be effective only to the extent set
forth in such writing.  Any Event of Default or Potential Default waived or
consented to in any such amendment, modification or supplement shall be deemed
to be cured and not continuing to the extent and for the period set forth in
such waiver or consent, but no such waiver or consent shall extend to any other
or subsequent Event of Default or Potential Default or impair any right
consequent thereto.
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          10.4. No Implied Waiver; Cumulative Remedies. No course of dealing and
                --------------------------------------
no delay or failure of the Agent, any Issuing Bank or any Lender in exercising
any right, power or privilege under this Agreement or any other Loan Document
shall affect any other or future exercise thereof or exercise of any other
right, power or privilege; nor shall any single or partial exercise of any such
right, power or privilege or any abandonment or discontinuance of steps to
enforce such a right, power or privilege preclude any further exercise thereof
or of any other right, power or privilege. The rights and remedies of the Agent,
the Issuing Banks and the Lenders under this Agreement and any other Loan



Document are cumulative and not exclusive of any rights or remedies which the
Agent or any Lender would otherwise have hereunder or thereunder, at law, in
equity or otherwise.

          10.5. Notices.
                ------- 

          (a)   Except to the extent otherwise expressly permitted hereunder or
thereunder, all notices, requests, demands, directions and other communications
(collectively "notices") under this Agreement or any Loan Document shall be in
writing (including telexed and telecopied communication) and shall be sent by
first-class mail, or by nationally-recognized overnight courier, or by telex or
telecopier (with confirmation in writing mailed first-class or sent by such an
overnight courier), or by personal delivery. All notices shall be sent to the
applicable party at the address stated on the signature pages hereof or in
accordance with the last unrevoked written direction from such party to the
other parties hereto, in all cases with postage or other charges prepaid. Any
such properly given notice to the Agent, any Issuing Bank or any Lender shall be
effective when received. Any such properly given notice to the Borrower shall be
effective on the earliest to occur of receipt, telephone confirmation of receipt
of telex or telecopy communication, one Business Day after delivery to a
nationally-recognized overnight courier, or three Business Days after deposit in
the mail.

          (b)   Any Issuing Bank or any Lender giving any notice to the Borrower
or any other party to a Loan Document shall simultaneously send a copy thereof
to the Agent, and the Agent shall promptly notify the other Issuing Bank and the
other Lenders (as the case may be) of the receipt by it of any such notice.

          (c)   The Agent, each Issuing Bank and each Lender may rely on any
notice (whether or not such notice is made in a manner permitted or required by
this Agreement or any Loan Document) purportedly made by or on behalf of the
Borrower or any other Loan Party, and neither the Agent, any Issuing Bank nor
any Lender shall have any duty to verify the identity or authority of any Person
giving such notice.

          10.6. Expenses; Taxes; Indemnity.
                -------------------------- 

          (a)   The Borrower agrees to pay or cause to be paid and to save the
Agent, each Issuing Bank and each of the Lenders harmless against liability for
the payment of all reasonable out-of-pocket costs and expenses (including but
not limited to reasonable fees and expenses of counsel, including local counsel,
and all other professional and accounting costs) incurred by the Agent, any
Issuing Bank or any Lender from time to time arising from or relating to (i) the
negotiation, preparation, execution, delivery, administration and performance of
this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, (ii) any requested amendments,
modifications, supplements, waivers or consents (whether or not ultimately
entered into or granted) to this Agreement or any Loan Document, (iii) the
enforcement or preservation of, or disputes concerning, rights under this
Agreement or any Loan Document or any act or omission relating thereto
(including but not limited to any such costs or expenses arising from or
relating to collection or enforcement of an outstanding Loan or any other amount
owing hereunder or thereunder by the Agent, any Issuing Bank or any Lender, and
(iv) any work-out, restructuring or rescheduling related in any way to this
Agreement or the Loan Documents.
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          (b)    The Borrower hereby agrees to pay all stamp, document,
transfer, recording, filing, registration, search, sales and excise fees and
taxes and all similar impositions now or hereafter determined by the Agent, any
Issuing Bank or any Lenders to be payable in connection with this Agreement or
any other Loan Documents or any other documents, instruments or transactions
pursuant to or in connection herewith or therewith, and the Borrower agrees to
save the Agent, each Issuing Bank and each Lender harmless from and against any
and all present or future claims, liabilities or losses with respect to or
resulting from any omission to pay or delay in paying any such fees, taxes or
impositions.

          (c)    The Borrower hereby agrees to reimburse and indemnify each of
the Indemnified Parties from and against any and all losses, liabilities,
claims, damages, expenses, obligations, penalties, actions, judgments, suits,
costs or disbursements of any kind or nature whatsoever (including, without
limitation, the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel for such
Indemnified Party in connection with any investigative, administrative or
judicial proceeding commenced or threatened, whether or not such Indemnified
Party shall be designated a party thereto) that may at any time be imposed on,
asserted against or incurred by such Indemnified Party as a result of, or
arising out of, or in any way related to or by reason of, this Agreement or any
other Loan Document, any transaction from time to time contemplated hereby or
thereby, or any transaction financed in whole or in part or directly or
indirectly with the proceeds of any Loan, but excluding any such losses,
liabilities, claims, damages, expenses, obligations, penalties, actions,
judgments, suits, costs or disbursements resulting from the gross negligence or
willful misconduct of such Indemnified Party. If and to the extent that the
foregoing obligations of the Borrower under this subsection (c), or any other
indemnification obligation of the Borrower hereunder or under any other Loan
Document, are unenforceable for any reason, the Borrower hereby agrees to make
the maximum contribution to the payment and satisfaction of such obligations
which is permissible under applicable Law.



          10.7.  Severability. The provisions of this Agreement are intended to
                 ------------
be severable. If any provision of this Agreement shall be held invalid or
unenforceable in whole or in part in any jurisdiction such provision shall, as
to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such invalidity or
unenforceability without in any manner affecting the validity or enforceability
thereof in any other jurisdiction or the remaining provisions hereof in any
jurisdiction.

          10.8.  Prior Understandings. This Agreement and the other Loan
                 --------------------
Documents supersede all prior and contemporaneous understandings and agreements,
whether written or oral, among the parties hereto relating to the transactions
provided for herein and therein.

          10.9.  Duration; Survival. All representations and warranties of the
                 ------------------
each Loan Party contained herein or in any other in the Loan Document or made in
connection herewith or therewith shall survive the making of, and shall not be
waived by the execution and delivery, of this Agreement or any other Loan
Document, any investigation by or knowledge of the Agent, any Issuing Bank or
any Lender, the making of any Loan or issuance of any Letter of Credit, or any
other event or condition whatever. All covenants and agreements of each Loan
Party contained herein or in any other Loan Document shall continue in full
force and effect from and after the date hereof so long as the Borrower may
borrow hereunder and until payment in full of all Obligations. Without
limitation, all obligations of the Borrower hereunder or under any other Loan
Document to make payments to or indemnify the Agent, any Issuing Bank or any
Lender shall survive the payment in full of all other Obligations, termination
of the Borrower's right to borrow hereunder, and all other events and conditions
whatever. In addition, all obligations of each Issuing Bank and each Lender to
make payments to or indemnify the Agent shall survive the payment in full by the
Borrower of all Obligations, termination of the Borrower's right to borrow
hereunder, and all other events or conditions whatever.

          10.10. Counterparts.  This Agreement may be executed in any number of
                 ------------                                                  
counterparts and by the different parties hereto on separate counterparts each
of which, when so 
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executed, shall be deemed an original, but all such counterparts shall
constitute but one and the same instrument.

          10.11. Limitation on Payments. The parties hereto intend to conform to
                 ----------------------
all applicable Laws in effect from time to time limiting the maximum rate of
interest that may be charged or collected. Accordingly, notwithstanding any
other provision hereof or of any other Loan Document, the Borrower shall not be
required to make any payment to or for the account of any Issuing Bank or any
Lender, and each Issuing Bank and each Lender shall refund any payment made by
the Borrower, to the extent that such requirement or such failure to refund
would violate or conflict with nonwaivable provisions of applicable Laws
limiting the maximum amount of interest which may be charged or collected by
such Issuing Bank or such Lender.

          10.12. Set-Off. The Borrower hereby agrees that if any Obligation of
                 -------
the Borrower shall be due and payable (by acceleration or otherwise) and an
Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, the Agent, each Issuing
Bank and each Lender shall have the right, without notice to the Borrower, to
set-off against and to appropriate and apply to such Obligation any
indebtedness, liability or obligation of any nature owing to the Borrower by the
Agent, such Issuing Bank or such Lender (as the case may be), including but not
limited to all deposits (whether time or demand, general or special,
provisionally credited or finally credited, whether or not evidenced by a
certificate of deposit) now or hereafter maintained by the Borrower with the
Agent, such Issuing Bank or such Lender (as the case may be). Such right shall
be absolute and unconditional in all circumstances and, without limitation,
shall exist whether or not the Agent, such Issuing Bank or such Lender or any
other Person shall have given notice or made any demand to the Borrower or any
other Person, whether such indebtedness, obligation or liability owed to the
Borrower is contingent, absolute, matured or unmatured (it being agreed that the
Agent, such Issuing Bank or such Lender may deem such indebtedness, obligation
or liability to be then due and payable at the time of such setoff), and
regardless of the existence or adequacy of any collateral, guaranty or any other
security, right or remedy available to the Agent, any Issuing Bank or any Lender
or any other Person. The rights provided by this Section are in addition to all
other rights of set-off and banker's lien and all other rights and remedies
which the Agent, any Issuing Bank or any Lender (or any such Participant,
branch, subsidiary or affiliate) may otherwise have under this Agreement, any
other Loan Document, at law or in equity, or otherwise, and nothing in this
Agreement or any Loan Document shall be deemed a waiver or prohibition of or
restriction on the rights of set-off or bankers' lien of any such Person.

          10.13. Sharing of Collections. The Lenders hereby agree among
                 ----------------------
themselves that if any Lender shall receive (by voluntary payment, realization
upon security, set-off or from any other source) any amount on account of the



Loans, interest thereon, or any other Obligation contemplated by this Agreement
or the other Loan Documents to be made by the Borrower Pro Rata to all Lenders
in greater proportion than any such amount received by any other Lender, then
the Lender receiving such proportionately greater payment shall notify each
other Lender and the Agent of such receipt, and equitable adjustment will be
made in the manner stated in this Section 10.13 so that, in effect, all such
excess amounts will be shared ratably among all of the Lenders. The Lender
receiving such excess amount shall purchase (which it shall be deemed to have
done simultaneously upon the receipt of such excess amount) for cash from the
other Lenders a participation in the applicable Obligations owed to such other
Lenders in such amount as shall result in a ratable sharing by all Lenders of
such excess amount (and to such extent the receiving Lender shall be a
Participant). If all or any portion of such excess amount is thereafter
recovered from the Lender making such purchase, such purchase shall be rescinded
and the purchase price restored to the extent of such recovery, together with
interest or other amounts, if any, required by Law to be paid by the Lender
making such purchase. The Borrower hereby consents to and confirms the foregoing
arrangements. Each Participant shall be bound by this Section as fully as if it
were a Lender hereunder.
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          10.14. Successors and Assigns; Participations; Assignments.
                 ---------------------------------------------------

          (a)    Successors and Assigns. This Agreement shall be binding upon
                 ---------------------- 
and inure to the benefit of the Borrower, the Issuing Banks, the Lenders, all
future holders of the Notes, the Agent and their respective successors and
assigns, except that the Borrower may not assign or transfer any of its rights
hereunder or interests herein without the prior written consent of all the
Lenders, the Issuing Banks and the Agent, and any purported assignment without
such consent shall be void.

          (b)    Participations. Any Lender may, in the ordinary course of its
                 --------------
commercial banking business and in accordance with applicable Law, at any time
sell participations to one or more commercial banks or other Persons (each a
"Participant") in all or a portion of its rights and obligations under this
Agreement and the other Loan Documents (including, without limitation, all or a
portion of its Commitments and the Loans owing to it and any Note held by it);
provided, that

          (i)    any such Lender's obligations under this Agreement and the
     other Loan Documents shall remain unchanged,

          (ii)   such Lender shall remain solely responsible to the other
     parties hereto for the performance of such obligations,

          (iii)  the parties hereto shall continue to deal solely and directly
with such Lender in connection with such Lender's rights and obligations under
this Agreement and each of the other Loan Documents,

          (iv)   such Participant shall be bound by the provisions of Section
     10.13 hereof, and the Lender selling such participation shall obtain from
     such Participant a written confirmation of its agreement to be so bound,
     and

          (v)    no Participant (unless such Participant is an affiliate of such
     Lender, or is itself a Lender) shall be entitled to require such Lender to
     take or refrain from taking action under this Agreement or under any other
     Loan Document, except that such Lender may agree with such Participant that
     such Lender will not, without such Participant's consent, take action of
     the type described in subsections (a), (b), (c) or (e) of Section 10.3
     hereof.

The Borrower agrees that any such Participant shall be entitled to the benefits
of Sections 2.11, 2.12 and 10.6 with respect to its participation in the
Commitments and the Loans outstanding from time to time; provided, that no such
                                                         --------              
Participant shall be entitled to receive any greater amount pursuant to such
Sections than the transferor Lender would have been entitled to receive in
respect of the amount of the participation transferred to such Participant had
no such transfer occurred.

          (c)    Assignments. Any Lender may, in the ordinary course of its
                 -----------
commercial banking business and in accordance with applicable Law, at any time
assign all or a portion of its rights and obligations under this Agreement and
the other Loan Documents (including, without limitation, all or any portion of
its Commitments and Loans owing to it and any Note held by it) to any Eligible
Assignee (each a "Purchasing Lender"); provided, that

          (i)    any such assignment to a Purchasing Lender which is not (A) a
     Lender or (B) a Person that is primarily engaged in the business of
     commercial banking and that is (1) a Subsidiary of a Lender, (2) a
     Subsidiary of a Person of which a Lender is a Subsidiary, or (3) a Person
     of which a Lender is a Subsidiary, shall be made only with the consent of
     the Borrower (which consent of Borrower shall not be unreasonably withheld)
     and the Agent,
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          (ii)   if a Lender makes such an assignment of less than all of its
     then remaining rights and obligations under this Agreement and the other
     Loan Documents, such transferor Lender shall retain, after such assignment,
     a minimum principal amount of $5,000,000 of the Commitments and Loans then
     outstanding, and such assignment shall be in a minimum aggregate principal
     amount of $5,000,000 of the Commitments and Loans then outstanding,

          (iii)  each such assignment shall be of a constant, and not a varying,
     percentage of each Commitment of the transferor Lender and of all of the
     transferor Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement and the
     other Loan Documents, and

          (iv)   each such assignment shall be made pursuant to a Transfer
     Supplement in substantially the form of Exhibit D to this Agreement, duly
     completed (a "Transfer Supplement").

In order to effect any such assignment, the transferor Lender and the Purchasing
Lender shall execute and deliver to the Agent a duly completed Transfer
Supplement (including the consents required by clause (i) of the preceding
sentence) with respect to such assignment, together with any Note subject to
such assignment (the "Transferor Lender Notes") and a processing and recording
fee of $3,500; and, upon receipt thereof, the Agent shall accept such Transfer
Supplement. Upon receipt of the Purchase Price Receipt Notice pursuant to such
Transfer Supplement, the Agent shall record such acceptance in the Register.
Upon such execution, delivery, acceptance and recording, from and after the
close of business at the Agent's Office on the Transfer Effective Date specified
in such Transfer Supplement

          (x)  the Purchasing Lender shall be a party hereto and, to the extent
     provided in such Transfer Supplement, shall have the rights and obligations
     of a Lender hereunder, and

          (y)  the transferor Lender thereunder shall be released from its
     obligations under this Agreement to the extent so transferred (and, in the
     case of an Transfer Supplement covering all or the remaining portion of a
     transferor Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement, such
     transferor Lender shall cease to be a party to this Agreement) from and
     after the Transfer Effective Date.

On or prior to the Transfer Effective Date specified in an Transfer Supplement,
the Borrower shall execute and deliver to the Agent (for delivery to the
Purchasing Lender) new Notes evidencing such Purchasing Lender's assigned
Commitments or Loans and (for delivery to the transferor Lender) replacement
Notes in the principal amount of the Loans or Commitments retained by the
transferor Lender (such Notes to be in exchange for, but not in payment of,
those Notes then held by such transferor Lender). Each such Note shall be dated
the date and be substantially in the form of the predecessor Note. The Agent
shall mark the predecessor Notes "exchanged" and deliver them to the Borrower.
Accrued interest and accrued fees shall be paid to the Purchasing Lender at the
same time or times provided in the predecessor Notes and this Agreement.

          (d)  Register. The Agent shall maintain at its office a copy of each
               --------
Transfer Supplement delivered to it and a register (the "Register") for the
recordation of the names and addresses of the Lenders and the Commitment of, and
principal amount of the Loans owing to, each Lender from time to time. The
entries in the Register shall be conclusive absent manifest error and the
Borrower, the Agent and the Lenders may treat each person whose name is recorded
in the Register as a Lender hereunder for all purposes of the Agreement. The
Register shall be available for inspection by the Borrower or any Lender at any
reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice.
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          (e)    Financial and Other Information. Subject to the confidentiality
                 -------------------------------
provisions in Section 10.16 hereof, the Borrower authorizes the Agent and each
Lender to disclose to any Participant or Purchasing Lender (each, a
"transferee") and any prospective transferee any and all financial and other
information in such Person's possession concerning any Loan Party and their
respective Subsidiaries and affiliates which has been or may be delivered to
such Person by or on behalf of any Loan Party in connection with this Agreement
or any other Loan Document or such Person's credit evaluation of any Loan Party
and their respective Subsidiaries and affiliates. At the request of any Lender,
the Borrower shall provide to each prospective transferee the conformed copies
of documents referred to in Section 4 of the form of Transfer Supplement subject
to the confidentiality provisions in Section 10.16 hereof.

          (f)    Assignments to Federal Reserve Bank. Any Lender may at any time
                 -----------------------------------
assign all or any portion of its rights under this Agreement, including without
limitation any Loans owing to it, and any Note held by it to a Federal Reserve
Bank. No such assignment shall relieve the transferor Lender from its
obligations hereunder.

          10.15. Governing Law; Submission to Jurisdiction:  Waiver of Jury 
                 ----------------------------------------------------------
Trial; Limitation of Liability.
- ------------------------------



          (a)    Governing Law. THIS AGREEMENT AND ALL OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS AND
                 -------------
ANY CLAIM, ACTION, SUIT OR PROCEEDING OR ANY STATEMENT, COURSE OF CONDUCT, ACT,
OMISSION OR EVENT OCCURRING IN CONNECTION HEREWITH OR THEREWITH (WHETHER FOR
BREACH OF CONTRACT, TORT OR ANY OTHER THEORY OF LIABILITY) SHALL BE GOVERNED BY,
CONSTRUED AND ENFORCED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAWS OF THE COMMONWEALTH OF
PENNSYLVANIA, WITHOUT REGARD TO CHOICE OF LAW PRINCIPLES.

          (b)    Certain Waivers. THE BORROWER HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND
                 ---------------
UNCONDITIONALLY:

          (i)    AGREES THAT ANY CLAIM, ACTION, SUIT OR PROCEEDING BY ANY PERSON
     ARISING FROM OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OTHER LOAN DOCUMENT OR
     ANY STATEMENT, COURSE OF CONDUCT, ACT, OMISSION, OR EVENT OCCURRING IN
     CONNECTION HEREWITH OR THEREWITH (WHETHER FOR BREACH OF CONTRACT, TORT OR
     ANY OTHER THEORY OF LIABILITY) (COLLECTIVELY, "RELATED LITIGATION") MAY BE
     BROUGHT IN ANY STATE OR FEDERAL COURT OF COMPETENT JURISDICTION SITTING IN
     ALLEGHENY COUNTY, PENNSYLVANIA, SUBMITS TO THE JURISDICTION OF SUCH COURTS,
     AND TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW AGREES THAT IT WILL NOT BRING
     ANY RELATED LITIGATION IN ANY OTHER FORUM (BUT NOTHING HEREIN SHALL AFFECT
     THE RIGHT OF THE AGENT OR ANY LENDER TO BRING ANY ACTION, SUIT OR
     PROCEEDING IN ANY OTHER FORUM);

          (ii)   WAIVES ANY OBJECTION WHICH IT MAY HAVE AT ANY TIME TO THE
     LAYING OF VENUE OF ANY RELATED LITIGATION BROUGHT IN ANY SUCH COURT, WAIVES
     ANY CLAIM THAT ANY SUCH RELATED LITIGATION HAS BEEN BROUGHT IN AN
     INCONVENIENT FORUM, AND WAIVES ANY RIGHT TO OBJECT, WITH RESPECT TO ANY
     RELATED LITIGATION BROUGHT IN ANY SUCH COURT, THAT SUCH COURT DOES NOT HAVE
     JURISDICTION OVER THE BORROWER;

          (iii)  CONSENTS AND AGREES TO SERVICE OF ANY SUMMONS, COMPLAINT OR
     OTHER LEGAL PROCESS IN ANY RELATED LITIGATION BY REGISTERED OR CERTIFIED
     U.S. MAIL, POSTAGE PREPAID, TO THE
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     BORROWER AT THE ADDRESS FOR NOTICES DESCRIBED IN SECTION 10.5 HEREOF, AND
     CONSENTS AND AGREES THAT SUCH SERVICE SHALL CONSTITUTE IN EVERY RESPECT
     VALID AND EFFECTIVE SERVICE (BUT NOTHING HEREIN SHALL AFFECT THE VALIDITY
     OR EFFECTIVENESS OF PROCESS SERVED IN ANY OTHER MANNER PERMITTED BY LAW);
     AND

          (iv)   WAIVES THE RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY RELATED LITIGATION.

          (c)    Limitation of Liability.TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW,
                 -----------------------
NO CLAIM MAY BE MADE BY THE BORROWER AGAINST THE AGENT, ANY ISSUING BANK, ANY
LENDER OR ANY AFFILIATE, DIRECTOR, OFFICER, EMPLOYEE, ATTORNEY OR AGENT OF ANY
OF THEM FOR ANY PUNITIVE DAMAGES IN RESPECT OF ANY CLAIM ARISING FROM OR
RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OTHER LOAN DOCUMENT OR ANY STATEMENT, COURSE
OF CONDUCT, ACT, OMISSION, OR EVENT OCCURRING IN CONNECTION HEREWITH OR
THEREWITH (WHETHER FOR BREACH OF CONTRACT, TORT OR ANY OTHER THEORY OF
LIABILITY). THE BORROWER HEREBY WAIVES, RELEASES AND AGREES NOT TO SUE UPON ANY
CLAIM FOR ANY SUCH PUNITIVE DAMAGES, WHETHER SUCH CLAIM PRESENTLY EXISTS OR
ARISES HEREAFTER AND WHETHER OR NOT SUCH CLAIM IS KNOWN OR SUSPECTED TO EXIST IN
ITS FAVOR.

          10.16. Confidentiality. Each Lender, each Issuing Bank and the Agent
                 ---------------  
shall hold all non-public information obtained in connection with this Agreement
or obtained by it based on a review of the books and records of the Company or
any of its Subsidiaries in accordance with such Lender's Issuing Lender's or
Agent's customary procedures for handling confidential information of this
nature and in accordance with safe and sound banking practices, it being
understood and agreed by the Borrower that in any event a Lender may make
disclosures to Affiliates and professional advisors of such Lender or
disclosures reasonably required by (a) any bona fide assignee, transferee or
participant in connection with the contemplated assignment or transfer by such
Lender of any Loans or any participations therein or (b) by any direct or
indirect contractual counterparties in swap agreements or such contractual
counterparties' professional advisors provided that such contractual
counterparty or professional advisor to such contractual counterparty agrees in
writing to keep such information confidential to the same extent required of the
Lenders hereunder, or disclosures required or requested by any governmental
agency or representative thereof or pursuant to legal process; provided that,
                                                               --------
(x) unless specifically prohibited by applicable law or court order, each
Lender, Issuing Lender and Agent shall promptly notify the Borrower of any
request by any governmental agency or representative thereof (other than any
request in connection with any examination of the financial condition of such
Lender by any governmental agency) for disclosure of any such non-public
information and (y) prior to any such disclosure pursuant to this Section 10.16
each Lender, each Issuing Lender and each Agent, as the case may be, shall
require any such bona fide transferee, participant and assignee to agree to be
                 ---- ---- 
bound by this Section 10.16 and to require such Person to require any other
Person to whom such Person discloses any such nonpublic information to be
similarly bound by this Section 10.16; and provided, further that in no event
                                           --------  -------



shall any Lender be obligated or required to return any materials furnished by
the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries except as may be required by an order of
a court of competent jurisdiction and to the extent set forth therein.
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          IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto, by their officers thereunto
duly authorized, have executed and delivered this Agreement as of the date first
above written.

ATTEST:                             KORN/FERRY INTERNATIONAL

By /s/ Donna Ambrose                By /s/ Elizabeth S.C.S. Murray
   -----------------------------       --------------------------------
   Assistant Treasurer              Title: Executive Vice President and
                                           Chief Financial Officer

[Corporate Seal]
                                    Address for Notices:

                                    Korn/Ferry International
                                    1800 Century Park East 900
                                    Los Angeles, CA 90067
                                    Attn: Donna Ambrose
                                    Telephone:  (310) 556-8523
                                    Facsimile:  (310) 553-8640

                                    MELLON BANK, N.A., as a Lender, as Issuing
                                    Bank, and as Agent

                                    By /s/ John McCabe
                                       --------------------------------
                                     Title: Senior Vice President

                                    Initial Revolving Credit
                                    Committed Amount:           $30,000,000

                                    Commitment Percentage:       60.0%

                                    Address for Notices:

                                    Mellon Bank, N.A.
                                    Three Mellon Bank Center
                                    (153-1203)
                                    Pittsburgh, PA 15259
                                    Attn: Daris Pelmon
                                          Documentation Analyst
                                    Telephone:  (412) 234-5898
                                    Facsimile:  (412) 209-6127
                              
                                    and

                                    Mellon Bank, N.A.
                                    400 South Hope Street, 5th Floor
                                    Los Angeles, CA 90071
                                    Attn: Richard Spelke and Joon Kang
                                    Telephone:  (213) 553-9544
                                    Facsimile: (213) 629-0492
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                                    BANK OF AMERICA NATIONAL TRUST AND SAVINGS
                                    ASSOCIATION, as a Lender

                                    By /s/ Paul Sutherlen
                                       -------------------------------------
                                     Title: Vice President

                                    Initial Revolving Credit
                                    Committed Amount:          $20,000,000

                                    Commitment Percentage:     40.0%

                                    Address for Notices:

                                    Domestic and Offshore Lending Office:

                                    Bank of America National Trust and Savings
                                    Association
                                    333 South Beaudry Avenue, 11th Floor
                                    Los Angeles, CA 90017-1486
                                    Attn: Karen L. Bjork
                                          Authorized Officer
                                    Telephone:  (213) 345-7765
                                    Facsimile:  (213) 345-7797

                                    Bank of America National Trust and Savings
                                    Association, as an Issuing Bank



                                    Trade Operations Center # 2262
                                    333 South Beaudry Ave. 19th Floor
                                    Los Angeles, CA 90017-1486
                                    Attn: Sandra M. Leon
                                          Vice President
                                    Telephone:  (213) 345-5231
                                    Facsimile:  (213) 345-6694

                                    For Notices (other than requests for Credit
                                    Extensions):

                                    Bank of America National Trust and Savings
                                    Association
                                    c/o Los Angeles Regional Commercial Banking
                                    Office # 1459
                                    525 South Flower St., Mezzanine
                                    Los Angeles, CA 90071-2202
                                    Attn: Paul F. Sutherlen
                                          Vice President
                                    Telephone: (213) 345-6964
                                    Facsimile: (213) 345-6983
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                                                                    EXHIBIT 10.2

                        ADDITIONAL REDEMPTION AGREEMENT

          This Additional Redemption Agreement (the "Agreement") is made as of
February 5, 1999 by and between Korn/Ferry International, a California
corporation (the "Company") and Richard M. Ferry ("Ferry").

                                R E C I T A L S

          WHEREAS, pursuant to certain Purchase Agreements between the Company
and certain shareholders of the Company (the "Sellers") dated as of December 31,
1994 (collectively, the "1994 Purchase Agreement"), the Sellers agreed to have
certain shares of the Company's common stock, no par value (the "Common Stock"),
redeemed by the Company in an integrated fixed redemption plan initiated by the
Company that required the redemption of a portion of the holdings of any
shareholder whose aggregate ownership of securities exceeded a certain level of
equity ownership in the Company (the "Redemption");

          WHEREAS, pursuant to the Redemption, 304,223 shares of Common Stock
owned by Ferry were redeemed by the Company (the "Redeemed Stock");

          WHEREAS, the redemption price consisted of (i) a fixed amount of $7.29
per share of Redeemed Stock (the "Fixed Redemption Amount"), (ii) a contingent
additional amount (the "Additional Redemption Amount") payable if the Company
engaged in any extraordinary transaction, such as a public offering of the
Common Stock of the Company at any time prior to December 31, 2004 (an "Initial
Public Offering") and (iii) one share of Series A Preferred Stock for each 100
shares of Common Stock redeemed;

          WHEREAS, the Fixed Redemption Amount resulted in a total payment of
$2,217,785.60, with $369,484.77 paid in cash and the balance of $1,848,300.90
paid in the form of a promissory note in the principal amount of $1,826,124.72
(the "Fixed Redemption Promissory Note") and $22,176.18 in the form of 3,042
shares of Series A Preferred Stock at $7.29 per share;

          WHEREAS, in the event of an Initial Public Offering, the Additional
Redemption Amount per share was defined in the 1994 Purchase Agreement to be an
amount equal to the amount Ferry would have received in an Initial Public
Offering had the Redeemed Stock not been redeemed in the Redemption, reduced by
the Fixed Redemption Amount plus 8.5% per annum accrued interest;

          WHEREAS, because the Company's current balance of cash and cash
equivalents is not sufficient to pay the aggregate Additional Redemption Amount
and therefore a substantial amount of the proceeds from the Initial Public
Offering would have been required to pay the total aggregate Additional
Redemption Amount rather than providing new capital for the Company, each Seller
has agreed with the Company to reduce the Additional Redemption Amount otherwise
required to be paid to such Seller by 30.25% (the "Negotiated Adjustment
Percentage");
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          WHEREAS, the Company and Ferry desire to enter into this Agreement to
reduce the Additional Redemption Amount otherwise required to be paid to Ferry
by the Negotiated Adjustment Percentage;

          WHEREAS, concurrent with the transactions contemplated in this
Agreement and as part of the Redemption, all shares of Series A Preferred Stock
issued pursuant to the 1994 Purchase Agreement will be retired in an amount
equal to $7.29 per share of Series A Preferred Stock plus all accrued and unpaid
dividends to date (the "Preferred Stock Amount"); and

          WHEREAS, upon completion of the transactions contemplated in this
Agreement and the retirement of all shares of Series A Preferred Stock, all
obligations of the Company and Ferry in respect of the Redemption will have been
satisfied.

                               A G R E E M E N T

          NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises and covenants
contained herein, the Company and Ferry hereby agree as follows:

                                   SECTION 1

                            PAYMENT; MUTUAL RELEASE

          1.1  Payment.  Subject to the terms and conditions contained herein,
               -------                                                        
the Company agrees to pay Ferry at the time and manner set forth in Section 4
the sum of (i) the outstanding principal balance of the Fixed Redemption
Promissory Note at the Closing (as defined in Section 4.1) plus all accrued and
unpaid interest thereon; (ii) the Preferred Stock Amount and (iii) an amount



equal to the product of 1,216,892 shares (after giving effect to the 4 to 1
stock split) times the difference between (a) the initial price of the shares of
Common Stock sold by the Underwriters to the public in the Initial Public
Offering (the "Initial Offering Price") times 0.6975 and (b) the Fixed
Redemption Amount plus 8.5% per annum accrued interest since the date of the
Redemption (collectively, the "Payment Amount") as payment in full of (x) the
Fixed Redemption Promissory Note, (y) the retirement of the Series A Preferred
Stock; and (z) the Additional Redemption Amount owed to Ferry under the 1994
Purchase Agreement.
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                                   SECTION 2

                 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY

          The Company represents and warrants to Ferry as follows:

          2.1  Organization and Powers.  The Company is a corporation duly
               -----------------------                                    
organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of
California and has all requisite corporate power and authority to own and
operate its properties and assets, to carry on its business as presently
conducted and as now proposed to be conducted and to enter into this Agreement
and carry out the transactions contemplated hereby.

          2.2  Authorization and Binding Obligation.  The execution, delivery
               ------------------------------------                          
and performance of this Agreement, including, but not limited to, the payment of
the Payment Amount, have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action
on the part of the Company.  This Agreement is the legally valid and binding
obligation of the Company, enforceable against it in accordance with its terms,
except as enforcement may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization,
moratorium or similar laws or equitable principles relating to or limiting
creditors' rights generally.

          2.3  Compliance with Other Instruments.  The Company is not in
               ---------------------------------                        
violation of any term of its Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws, or in any
material respect of any term or provision of any material mortgage,
indebtedness, indenture, contract, agreement, instrument, judgment or decree,
and, to the best of its knowledge, is not in violation of any order, statute,
rule or regulation applicable to the Company where such violation would
materially and adversely affect the Company.  The execution, delivery and
performance of and compliance with this Agreement, and the payment of the
Payment Amount, have not resulted and will not result in any violation of, or
conflict with, or constitute a default under, the Company's Articles of
Incorporation or Bylaws or any of its material agreements nor result in the
creation of any mortgage, pledge, lien, encumbrance or charge upon any material
portion of the properties or assets of the Company.

                                   SECTION 3

                    REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF FERRY

          Ferry hereby represents and warrants to the Company as follows:

          3.1  Experience.  Ferry, through his authorized representative or
               ----------                                                  
otherwise, has experience in evaluating the fairness of the Negotiated
Adjustment Percentage to the Additional Redemption Amount and the terms of this
Agreement, and is capable of evaluating the merits and risks of this Agreement
and has the capacity to protect his own interest in entering into this Agreement
with the Company.

          3.2  Authorization and Binding Obligation.  Ferry is duly authorized
               ------------------------------------                           
to execute, deliver and perform this Agreement.  This Agreement is the legally
valid and binding obligation of Ferry, enforceable against him in accordance
with its terms, except as enforcement 
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may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar
laws or equitable principles relating to or limiting creditors' rights
generally.

          3.3  Compliance with Other Instruments.  The execution of this
               ---------------------------------                        
Agreement by Ferry does not, and the performance by Ferry of his obligations
hereunder will not, constitute a violation of, conflict with or result in a
default under, any contract, commitment, agreement, understanding, arrangement
or restriction of any kind to which Ferry is bound.

          3.4  No Prior Transfer.  Ferry has not transferred, assigned or



               -----------------                                         
pledged all, or any part, of his rights under the 1994 Purchase Agreement, and
the release by Ferry of his rights under the 1994 Purchase Agreement will
constitute a full and complete release of any right owed under the 1994 Purchase
Agreement, subject to Section 1546 of the California Civil Code.

          3.5  Review of Appraisals.  Ferry has reviewed the appraisals of the
               --------------------                                           
fair market value of the Common Stock of the Company as of April 30, 1998, and
June 30, 1998 prepared by Houlihan Lokey Howard & Zukin.

                                   SECTION 4

                                    CLOSING

          4.1  Closing.  The closing of the transaction contemplated in Section
               -------                                                         
1 of this Agreement (the "Closing") will take place at the offices of the
Company, 9:00 a.m. two business days after the consummation of the Initial
Public Offering.

          4.2  Payment by Wire Transfer.  At the Closing, the Company will pay
               ------------------------                                       
the Payment Amount by wire transfer to an account designated by Ferry.

          4.3  Delivery of Executed Release.  Subject to the terms and
               ----------------------------                           
conditions contained herein, at the Closing, each of Ferry and the Company agree
to execute and deliver a mutual release, in the form attached hereto as Exhibit
A (the "Mutual Release").

          4.4  Payment of Preferred Stock Amount.  The Company shall pay Ferry
               ---------------------------------                              
the Preferred Stock Amount upon the retirement of the Series A Preferred Stock.
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                                   SECTION 5

                        CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO CLOSING

          5.1  Conditions Precedent to Closing.  The obligations of the Company
               -------------------------------                                 
and Ferry under this Agreement will be subject to the fulfillment of each and
all of the following conditions at or before the Closing, each of which is
individually deemed material.

          5.2  Representations and Warranties.  The representations and
               ------------------------------                          
warranties made by the Company and Ferry will be true and correct on and as of
the Closing to the same extent and with the same effect as if made on and as of
the Closing.

          5.3  Consummation of Initial Public Offering.  The Initial Public
               ---------------------------------------                     
Offering of the Common Stock of the Company will have been consummated.

                                   SECTION 6

                                  TERMINATION

          6.1  Termination.  If the Closing does not occur on or before June 30,
               -----------                                                      
1999, this Agreement will terminate.

                                   SECTION 7

                                 MISCELLANEOUS

          7.1  Governing Law. This Agreement will be governed and construed in
               -------------
all respects in accordance with the laws of the State of California.

          7.2  Successors and Assigns.  Except as otherwise provided herein, the
               ----------------------                                           
provisions hereof  will inure to the benefit of, and be binding upon, the
successors, assigns, heirs, executors and administrators of the parties hereto.

          7.3  Entire Agreement; Amendment.  This Agreement and the other
               ---------------------------                               
documents delivered pursuant hereto constitute the full and entire understanding
and agreement between the parties with regard to the subjects hereof and
thereof, and no party shall be liable or bound to any other party in any manner
by any warranties, representations or covenants except as specifically set forth
herein or therein.  Except as expressly provided herein, neither this Agreement



nor any term hereof may be amended, waived, discharged or terminated other than
by a written instrument signed by the party against whom enforcement of any such
amendment, waiver, discharge or termination is sought.

          7.4  Notices, etc.  All notices and other communications required or
               -------------                                                  
permitted hereunder will be in writing and will be mailed by registered or
certified mail, postage prepaid, or otherwise delivered by messenger, addressed
to the address set forth on the signature page hereto, or at such other address
as a party shall have furnished the other party by notice given in the above
manner.
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          Each such notice or other communication will for all purposes of this
Agreement be treated as effective or having been given when delivered if
delivered personally, or, if sent by mail, at the earlier of its receipt or
three (3) business days after the same has been deposited in a regularly
maintained receptacle for the deposit of the United States mail, addressed and
mailed as aforesaid.

          7.5  Expenses.  If any action at law or in equity is necessary to
               --------                                                    
enforce or interpret the terms of this Agreement, the prevailing party will be
entitled to reasonable attorney's fees, costs and necessary disbursements in
addition to any other relief to which such party may be entitled.

          7.6  Counterparts.  This Agreement may be executed in any number of
               ------------                                                  
counterparts, each of which may be executed by less than all of the parties,
each of which will be enforceable against the party actually executing such
counterpart, and all of which together will constitute one instrument.

          7.7  Severability.  In the event that any provision of this Agreement
               ------------                                                    
becomes or is declared by a court of competent jurisdiction to be illegal,
unenforceable or void, this Agreement will continue in full force and effect
without said provision.

          7.8  Titles and Subtitles.  The titles and subtitles used in this
               --------------------                                        
Agreement are used for convenience only and are not considered in construing or
interpreting this Agreement.

          7.9  Legal Counsel.  In entering into this Agreement, the parties
               -------------                                               
represent that they have relied upon the advice of their respective attorneys,
who are attorneys of their own choice, and that the terms of this Agreement have
been completely read and explained to them by their attorneys, and that those
terms are fully understood and voluntarily accepted by them.
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          IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Additional
Redemption Agreement as of the date first above written.

                                   "COMPANY"
                                   KORN/FERRY INTERNATIONAL

                                   By: /s/ Elizabeth S.C.S. Murray
                                       --------------------------------
                                   Name:  Elizabeth S.C.S. Murray
                                   Title: Chief Financial Officer
                                            and Executive Vice President

                                   Notice Address:  Korn/Ferry International
                                                    1800 Century Park East
                                                    Suite 900
                                                    Los Angeles, CA  90067

                                   "FERRY"
                                   RICHARD M. FERRY

                                   
                                   /s/ Richard M. Ferry
                                   ------------------------------ 
                                   Name:  Richard M. Ferry
                                   Notice Address:  c/o Korn/Ferry International
                                                    1800 Century Park East
                                                    Suite 900
                                                    Los Angeles, CA  90067

                                       7



 
                            MUTUAL RELEASE OF CLAIMS

          This Mutual Release of Claims (this "Mutual Release") is made as of
February 5, 1999 by and between Korn/Ferry International, a California
corporation (the "Company") and Richard M. Ferry ("Ferry").

                                R E C I T A L S

          WHEREAS, pursuant to certain Purchase Agreements between the Company
and certain shareholders of the Company (the "Sellers") (collectively, the "1994
Purchase Agreement"), the Sellers agreed to have certain shares of the Company's
common stock, no par value (the "Common Stock"), redeemed by the Company in an
integrated fixed redemption plan initiated by the Company that required the
redemption of a portion of the holdings of any shareholder whose aggregate
ownership of securities exceeded a certain level of equity ownership in the
Company (the "Redemption");

          WHEREAS, the Company and Ferry have entered into the Additional
Redemption Agreement dated as of February 5, 1999 (the "Additional Redemption
Agreement") with respect to the amounts required to be paid to Ferry to complete
the Redemption; and

          WHEREAS, upon completion of the transactions contemplated in the
Additional Redemption Agreement and the retirement of all shares of Series A
Preferred Stock of the Company, all obligations of the Company and Ferry in
respect of the Redemption will have been satisfied.

                               A G R E E M E N T

          NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises and covenants
contained herein, the Company and Ferry hereby agree as follows:

          1.  Release of the Company by Ferry.  Except for the obligations of
              -------------------------------                                
the Company set forth in the Additional Redemption Agreement, Ferry, on behalf
of himself and his representatives, successors and assigns, completely releases
and forever discharges the Company and each of its predecessors, successors,
assigns, affiliates, agents, directors, officers, employees, representatives and
attorneys of such companies, and all persons acting by, through, under or in
concert with any of them (collectively, referred to as "Company Releasees"),
from any and all demands, charges, complaints, liabilities, obligations,
promises, agreements, damages, suits, costs, losses debts and expenses
(including attorneys' fees and costs actually incurred) of any nature, known or
unknown (collectively, "Claims"), which Ferry now has, or which Ferry at any
time had, or which Ferry at any time may have, against each or any of the
Company Releasees, arising out of or related to any act, omission, or other
thing relating to the subject matter of the Additional Redemption Agreement
which existed or occurred on or before the date of the execution of this Mutual
Release by Ferry.
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          2.  Release of Ferry by the Company.  Except for the obligations of
              -------------------------------                                
Ferry set forth in the Additional Redemption Agreement, the Company, on behalf
of itself and its representatives, successors, assigns and affiliates,
completely releases and forever discharges Ferry and each of his predecessors,
successors, assigns, agents, employees and representatives, and all persons
acting by, through, under or in concert with any of them (collectively, referred
to as "Ferry Releasees") from any and all Claims which the Company now has, or
which the Company at any time had, or which the Company at any time may have,
against each or any of the Ferry Releasees arising out of or related to any act,
omission, or other thing relating to the subject matter of the Additional
Redemption Agreement which existed or occurred on or before the date of the
execution of this Mutual Release by the Company.

          3.  Release of Unknown Claims.  Ferry and the Company waive and
              -------------------------                                  
relinquish any and all rights or benefits which he or it may now have under the
provisions of Section 1542 of the California Civil Code, which provide as
follows:

               "A general release does not extend to claims which the creditor
               does not know or suspect to exist in his favor at the time of
               executing the release, which if known by him must have materially
               affected his settlement with the debtor."

          Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 1542, Ferry and the Company
expressly acknowledge that this Mutual Release is intended to include in its
effect, without limitation, all Claims which Ferry and the Company do not know
of or suspect to exist in his or its favor at the time of signing this Mutual
Release, and that this Mutual Release contemplates the release of any such
Claims.



          4.  Release Not Affected by Later Discovery.  Ferry and the Company
              ---------------------------------------                        
acknowledge that he or it may hereafter discover Claims or facts in addition to
or different from those which he or it now know or believe to exist relating to
the subject matter of the Additional Redemption Agreement and which, if known or
suspected at the time of executing this Mutual Release, may have materially
affected this settlement.  Nevertheless, Ferry and the Company waive any right,
Claim or cause of action that might arise as a result of such different or
additional Claims or facts.  Ferry and the Company acknowledge that they and it
understand the significance and consequence of such a release and specific
waiver of Section 1542 of the California Civil Code.  Ferry and the Company
further waive and relinquish all other statutes, rights, remedies and benefits
of all other jurisdiction, state or federal, which are of the same or similar
import or effect as Section 1542 of the California Civil Code.

          5.  No Litigation.  Ferry and the Company confirm that he and it have
              -------------                                                    
not and will not file any charge, Claim, suit or action against any of the
Company Releasees or Ferry Releasees with any court of law or before any
federal, state, or administrative agency based on the matters released in this
Mutual Release.  If any court of law, federal, state or administrative agency
assumes jurisdiction of any such charge, Claim , suit or action on behalf of
Ferry or the Company, Ferry or the Company, as applicable, will direct that
agency or court to withdraw from or dismiss the matter with prejudice.
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          IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Mutual
Release as of the date first above written.

                                   "COMPANY"
                                   KORN/FERRY INTERNATIONAL
                                 
                                 
                                 
                                   By: /s/ Elizabeth S.C.S. Murray
                                       -------------------------------
                                   Name:  Elizabeth S.C.S. Murray
                                   Title: Chief Financial Officer
                                               and Executive Vice President
                                   Notice Address:  Korn/Ferry International
                                                    1800 Century Park East
                                                    Suite 900
                                                     Los Angeles, CA  90067
                                 
                                   "FERRY"
                                   RICHARD M. FERRY
                                 
                                 
                                   /s/ Richard M. Ferry 
                                   ------------------------------------
                                   Name:  Richard M. Ferry 
                                   Notice Address: c/o Korn/Ferry International
                                                   1800 Century Park East
                                                   Suite 900
                                                   Los Angeles, CA  90067
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